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CONSUMER FRAUD AND THE ELDERLY 

MONDA~OCTOBER2~ 19M 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, SCIENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION, 

Portland, OR. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice at 9 a.m., in the city 

council chambers of the Portland City Hall, 1220 Southwest Fifth 
Avenue, Portland, OR, Hon. Bob Packwood (chairman of the com­
mittee) presiding. 

Staff members assigned to this hearing: Chuck Harwood, staff 
counsel and Amy Bondurant, minority staff counsel. 

OPENING STATEMENT BY THE CHAIRMAN 

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. 
The subject of this hearing, I think, is well known to those in the 

audience. It r~lates to fraud in the traditional sense of the word, 
fraud practiced on the citizens of this State and throughout the 
country, and principally on the elderly. I cannot help but notice it 
as I travel around the State and go to a senior center in La Grande 
or a senior center in Pilot Rock or Bend-it doesn't matter where­
time and again and more frequently, unfortunately, than in the 
past, the issue will come up of the furnace repairman who said a 
furnace needed to be replaced when it didn't, of auto fraud, of 
health quackery, and of people who pass themselves off as physi­
cians and offer treatments when they are not physicians. This issue 
is becoming serious enough that we are going to have to design leg­
islation, in conjunction with the attorneys general of the States, so 
that the Federal Government and the States together can do what 
is possible to stop one of the worst abuses I've run across. 

I say one of the worst abuses because I've discovered also that 
many, many of the elderly are reluctant to come forward and com­
plain, whether it's because they don't want the publicity, or be­
cause they are afraid of the possibility of some retaliation, or be­
cause of the fact that they're just basically decent citizens who 
don't want to cause a fuss and so they allow themselves to get 
bilked without public complaint. What they don't realize is how 
much they could help others if they would come forward. 

So, this hearing is designed today to let some of them come for­
ward. I can assure, to the extent that the Federal Government has 
the power to do so and working hand in hand with the States so 
that we can cooperatively do so, we're going to do what we can to 
stop one of the most immoral, unethical abuses that I've run across 
since I've been in the Senate. 

(1) 

o 

1 



- --~ ---~---

2 

Our first witness today is the attorney general of the State of 
Oregon, Dave Frohnmayer, an old, old and close friend of mine. 
Dave, good to see you this morning. 

STATEMENT OF DAVE FROHNMAYER, ATTORNEY GENERAL, 
STATE OF OREGON 

Mr. FROHNMAYER. Thank you very much, Chairman Packwood. I 
would very much like to thank you and your staff for organizing 
this special hearing in your home State of Oregon. I commend your 
willingness and that of your committee to put fraud against the el­
derly on the top of your priority list. I'm pleased to be asked to be 
here today to testify on behalf of the Oregon Department of Justice 
and our financial fraud staff. We possess a strong personal and pro­
fessional concern about the victimization of the elderly. 

Each year we receive 50,000 inquiries from Oregonians who call 
and write for help, and we must be--

The CHAIRMAN. How many-50,000? 
Mr. FROHNMAYER. 50,000 by the time one counts both the tele­

phone inquiries and the written requests for assistance. What 
we've seen through this is an increasing percentage of well-con­
structed scam operations in the State of Oregon. We've learned 
that the more sophisticated we become in protecting Oregonians, 
the more sophisticated the scammers become in separating consum­
ers from their money. Although we have many other problems in 
the marketplace such as a simple miscommunication between a 
buyer and a seller, a business and a consumer, we're mainly con­
cerned today with this increasing new breed of creative cheaters. 

The creative cheaters of the 1980's follow changes in technology. 
They use mass media advertising, sophisticated marketing tech­
niques, and telephone boiler room operations to organize their 
fraudulent and illegal activities. Some are more sophisticated than 
the others but the one thing they seem to have in common is that 
they target their prey, and too often the prey is the elderly. 

There are no adequate words in Webster's Dictionary strong 
enough to characterize this type of despicable operation. Your 
opening statement, Senator Packwood, I think adequately charac­
terizes our contempt for the inexcusable sort of crime this is. To 
target a specific group in order to take advantage of their inherent 
weaknesses such as loss of sight or hearing or their isolation in 
their own homes is corruption at its worst. 

Whatever the marketplace violation, whether it be the sale of 
bogus gold certificates or magazines, the Oregon elderly are hit 
harder and more often than any other group. Our statistics show 
that in one particular complaint area the elderly are targets in 9 
out of 10 cases. That area is home repair and improvement. 

You might have read recently in most of the national newspa­
pers about an elderly Chicago widow who was making payments on 
a $50,000 repair bill for fixing her leaky toilet. "Only in a big city 
such as Chicago," we might say, but that is just not so. Just this 
last summer in Oregon we heard from a son of an 80-year-old man 
who discovered too late that his father had paid between $16000 
and $20,000 to have his lawn mowed and edged and a few hedges 
trimmed. He would have given them even more had it not been for 
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an alert bank clerk who called his son when his father had a~rived 
to make a $5,000 withdrawal on his savings account. The yaro c~re 
cons had left the area by the time the young man called our offIce. 

Currently we're investigating a general contractor who charged 
an elderly Portland man P.4,500 on.a paint job that involved ~pray 
painting the aluminum sIdmg on. hIS front p~rch. That wasn t the 
first time for this contractor. Durmg the prevIOUS 2 years the same 
elderly man had paid the same contractor $3,000 as a downpay­
ment for a small repair job estimated to have cost a~tually, $1?O. 
Altogether this contractor had pocketed $25,000 of thIS man slIfe 
savings for minor home repairs. . 

Over the last 2 years we'ye put together a tas~ force to deal wIth 
the high volume of complam~s from tJ:1e elderly m. the areas of fur­
nace repair, weatherization mstallatIOn and serVIce. Through th~ 
joints efforts of our financial fraud office, the Portland B~tter ~Ui5I­
ness Bureau, the State builders board, we were able to fI~e a?tIOns 
against 13 companies who were linked thr?ugh the partIcIpa~IOn ?f 
four individuals. The unlawful trade practices were stopped m thIS 
case and restitution was secured for some of the. complamants. . 

The nature of the violations ranged from hIgh-pressure tactics 
and misrepresentations to exorbitant overchar~ing, unnecessa~y 
repair work, and faulty, sloppy, dangerously madequate repaIr 
work. Many just took the down payments and left the State. 

Some of our cases have better endings than others as far a~ fraud 
and the elderly is concerned, but one thin&" is clear, Mr. ChaIrman. 
Good consumer protection laws are very Important, but by them­
selves they are not wholly effective. We need pooling of resources, 
we need exchanging of techniques with our Federal counterpar~s, 
we need to open up new lines of communication and cooperatIOn. m 
order to have strong enforcement of existing cOJ?sumer protectIOn 
laws. At the same time we must spend mor~ time and e.ffort on 
consumer education, and may I add as an u?portant aSId~ that 
your hearing this morning is one. of those vehICles, Mr. ChaIrman, 
by which this can occur. Spreadmg the word on a .few common­
sense actions is sometimes all it takes to make the dI~fere!lc~. The 
young the middle aged and the elderly are all potential ,:"IctIms of 
well-cbnstructed scams: and only by joining in this. maSSIve effo~t 
can we slow down the increasing number of creative cheaters m 
this State. . 

I am pleased also to inform you, Mr. Chairm8;n, th?t the NatI?n-
al Association of Attorneys General, of whIch I m an active 
member. has established a new study and task force are~ relate~ to 
law and'the elderly. My office will take an .active part m pursuu?-g 
this area, and victimization of the elderly m th~ marketplace WIll 
command a special focus for us. Together I belIeve we bet.ter can 
protect each other and those in our. so.ciety . who are particularly 
vulnerable because of their age or theIr IsolatIOn. 

The CHAIRMAN. Dave, in your experi~nce in the. a~torney gener­
al's office and in working with the natIOnal assocIatIOn, what can 
be done cooperatively between the attorneys general aroun~ the 
country and the Federal Government, and especial~y ~he Feder!ll 
Trade Commission which probably would have a prmcipal lead m 
this, to coordinate the effort? 

o 
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Mr. FROh!'!MAYER. Well, two areas come immediately to mind, 
Senator Packwood. The first of those areas is to have a common set 
of priorities and targets. In many cases the scams that we're talk­
ing about move from State to State. 

You're well acquainted probably with the so-called Williamson 
gang which periodically comes through on a sweep through 
Oregon, tells people of all age groups about repairs that they need, 
takes a downpayment, cashes it, and is literally gone from the com­
munity within a matter of hours before any work is ever .done. 

These are interstate in character. They require monitoring on a 
national scale, and their crimes are truly national in scope. It 
would be extremely helpful to have a national source of informa­
tion that enables us more quickly to identify when this particular 
pack is coming through the State of Oregon as it does on an annual 
basis. 

That's something that is peculiarly within the resources of the 
-:-2deral Trade Commission or the Federal Government. If the exist­
ing authority or jurisdiction is not adequate, then that clearly is an 
area of intelligence gathering, if you will, that would be extremely 
helpful to the States. 

Now, I will say that we have a consumer protection section 
within the National Association of Attorneys General and we are 
well wired into each other's offices in terms of the exchange of in­
formation; but, these groups move so quickly that a nationwide 
alert system would be extremely helpful, in my judgment. 

A second and related area is that of determining at anyone time 
what are the particular consumer protections priorities of the Fed­
eral Trade Commission. By "priorities" I don't just mean cases. It's 
one thing to have a long case that may take years and years to 
process against a particular egregious company or person engaged 
in interstate operations, but that by itself is only a single case. It 
doesn't necessarily indicate a priority and it doesn't necessarily 
deal with all the people in that same type of scam who are engaged 
in that activity; and so, a careful setting of priorities and then 
working those priorities through on periodic intervals such as 
every 6 months or so, so that the States and the Federal Trade 
Commission can truly work in tandem would be very helpful. 

I realize we're talking about limited Federal resources as well as 
limited State resources, but I would point out that in the budget 
cuts that have hit the States as well as the Federal Government we 
find ourselves with reduced resources at a time when more and 
more one sees these highly organized efforts. I believe that a great­
er kind of cooperation could occur. 

The CHAIRMAN. You know, I think you're right about the greater 
efforts with the Williamson gang type of thing. That is big enough 
that it's noticeable, and you can almost-if not chart their move­
ment, at least predict their pattern. In my mind, that is not unlike 
the organized crime strike force where you're aiming at big fish. 

What can we do, though, to get at the thousands and thousands 
of swindlers who are bilking millions and millions of elderly, and 
they are basically small-time swindlers operating almost out of 
their back pocket or a pickup truck? How can we find them all? 
What do we do with them even assuming we can catch them? And 
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my hunch is at the moment more of them get through the nets 
than we ever catch. . t S t 

Mr. FROHNMAYER. Well, I think your hunch IS correc, ena or 
Packwood and that suggests the final area that I would offe{ to 
our com~ittee' and that is to explore better means of prey en lOn, 

;nd by that I ~ean consumer education. Consumer educatIOn th~J 
just isn't simply a pamphlet ~andout about how you can avOl 
being victimized. That's part of It. ld' f 

I mentioned to you-and I mean sincerely-that the ho ~n~ 0 a 
hearing of this kind where other people w1;o !flay be the ':lctlm of 
this kind of thing hear about how easy. It IS to. pa~t 11th y~~r 
money to someone who seems well meanmg. but IS slm:p y. on e 
way to the bank to cash your check. It's very Important that pe(l~ 
know that with a few well-guided steps th.ey can help T~ prd e\ 
themselves They don't have to buy on theIr doorstep. ey .on 
have to fali for the first suggestion that their porch needs {epalr d 
that their house be inspected to see what new fu~nace t ~y nee. 

But for many people this is the only source of mformabon they 
had ~nd if more citizens were available of the facts that they co~l1 
call'the Better Business Bureau, that they could call our finanCla 
fraud section, that they could call the regi~nal office of the Fedbraf Trade Commission, that they could a~k an md~pe~dent ~ar~y a dO¥ 
whether they're getting into somethmg that IS SImp>" eSl~e dO 
se arate themselves from their money or whether ~t s rea y e­
si~ed to improve the quality of their life and theIr home, that 
would be a big help. h d 't th ht f 

The CHAIRMAN. I can give you an example-I a ~ oug 0 

it until just now-of where education can make a dlffet:ence'd ard 
it's 'ust a simple thing. I'm trying to order two cord~ 0 woo or 
the ~inter just to burn in the fireplace in the house. I m amazed at 
the different responses I get when I call for quote~. ~ cor~ of wood 
is 128 cubic feet, but it turns out that everybody Isn t gomg to get 
liver the same amount of wood to you. Unless you know w a 

, ki the ads l'n the paper will say cord of wood. Well, you re as ng- .. t 't' h If rd 
they mean a face cord as they call It, or It turns ou 1 d a

f 
a dOD' 

or ou see a cord of wood for $90 as opposed .to a cor .0 woo ~r 
$1:10, they're not talking about the same. t~mg, anld .1f IOu .don

l
! 

know what you're asking about-an~ thIS .1S a re atlVe ¥ SImp 
thing, but if you don't know what you re askmg about, you re gomg 

to l1~t ~!~~~MAYER. And I wish I could tell you that that weren't a 

~~~~i;n;n~\~~:~' o~~t otifi~:hld e~oa~!~: ~~tio~si~~tS;~:;obe~:~~~ 
of th~ wide disparity of prices. Lots of time it isn'tdw.heth~r W?O~ IS 
wet or dry or how far it came from. A cord of woo IS no a pIC up 
load of wood. 

The CHAIRMAN That's correct. b £ d 
Mr FROHNMA;ER. A cord of wood is eigh~-by-four- ,y- our,. an 

that'~ a lot of wood. And many people who belIeve they rd bUYhg.~ 
cord of wood get a small pickup load, and then. they won er w y 1 

cost so much. That is a simple matter ,of educatIOn, ~eal~y h £ 11 
The CHAIRMAN. The only success I ve ever had 1~ WIt a e. ow 

that comes around with a pickup loah~ of hOo~ wga~ptI~~o~t l~~ ~r:~ 
an exorbitant price-and I count on 1m s owm 

40-773 0 - 85 - 2 
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of November-and I take my tape measure out and I measure it, 
and I say no, no, I'm not interested. By the time we're done his 
price is about a third of what it started out. He always comes back, 
so I'm assuming even at that price he's making some money on the 
wood. I almost hesitate to ask where he got the wood, but at least 
I'm onto his ways; but I'll bet you that he only comes to me when 
he hasn't been able to sell that someplace else for three times the 
price that he'll finally settle for because it's getting toward dusk, 
and he wants to get home. 

Mr. FROHNMAYER. Senator, let me offer this last thought on con­
sumer education, because it is an appropriate area for study 
through the resources in the nationwide reach of agencies such as 
the Federal Trade Commission. 

I'm sure that there are strategies that are much more effective 
than others to inform America's consumers and Oregon's consum­
ers about the common pitfalls that they will run up against in the 
marketplace. There may be ways of reaching the elderly and shut­
in population more effectively than others. Is it through public 
service announcements? Is it by some handout or some little warn­
ing that can be mailed in the various mailings that go to him? Is it 
something that can be distributed through senior service centers? 
Is it something that Meals-on-Wheels or other voluntary organiza­
tions can do? 

There are ways of measuring how effectively the impact of a 
message gets across to various groups of our population, and I 
would strongly urge you, through the resources of you committee, 
to explore those vehicles of consumer education, because I'm sure a 
lot of it is well meaning but misguided because it doesn't hit the 
target. But we know that when people understand the message 
about how to become better participants in th~ marketplace that it 
really does make a difference. . 

The CHAIRMAN. It does, a group like the Better Business Bureau 
does a first-rate job. I don't know if you noticed in the paper 
today-I don't know which paper it was. I just got here from Wash­
ington yesterday, and I wake up early in the morning the first day 
or two I'm here so that I've read two or three papers this morning 
already. But, in one of the papers, there is about a two-thirds page 
ad from the Better Business Bureau on home health care and nurs­
ing homes and the difference between Medicare and Medicaid and 
who to call for questions. It is an excellent ad in terms of education 
and who to call for help if you think there's a possibility you're 
being swindled. That kind of education, that kind of help for many 
people can be quicker and more relevant than what Government 
can do. 

Mr. FROHNMAYER. I agree with you, and I think the private 
sector has really filled an enormous number of gaps, because, after 
all, they have a stake in it to, as you well recognize. 

Just to reiterate the point we've made, it's particularly telling in 
the season now with the elections just on the horizon, because all 
of us who are candidiates receive in the mail brochures from news­
papers saying here's how you reach your readers, and we receive 
communications from radio or television stations telling us here's 
how you reach your target audience. Why don't we do that for con-

7 

sumer education? It. ought to be a fairly easy undertaking if we 
target it as a responsibility? .. kId' 

The CHAIRMAN. I'll close with one of th~ eaSIest trlC s IfCOV-
ered I'm not all that inept at home repaIr. I. can d.o. most 0 hTI? 
own 'plumbing and I can do most of my own mmor ':VIrmg, muc 0 

the frustratio~ of my wife who is co~vince? I'J? gomg, to b~rnb t~~ 
house down or electrocute myself as 1m domg It; but I m no a 0 

to get up on the second floor and try to regutter the house or some-
thing of that nature. . f 1 ho do 

When you get advertisements in the. mail. rom peop e '£ f-
home repairs or you call somebody up, If yo~ Just ask them o.r re 
erence. I've discovered that quickly gets rid of t?e ~y-by-mr~f' 
Most are not going to send out any references, whIle t e repu ale 

. '11 And with no more than half a dozen phone caLs, companIes WI. , h th k th y've done you can check reasonably fast as to whet er e wor e 
for somebody else was satisfactory. or not. h t the 

Mr. FROHN MAYER. Senator, agam, thank you very muc or 
opportunity to share our concerns. 

The CHAIRMAN. Dave, thank you for coming. See you soon. 
Mr FROHNMAYER. Thank you. .. f Pt' . 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. Now, could we take a panel Co~sIstmg 0 a rICIa 

Rohlf from Central Point; Bill Gordon representmg the G~y ~an­
thers' Dr. Benjamin Wilson from Beaverton~ Dr Thomas ear on, 
the president of the Oregon Medical AssocIatIOn; and ~~. ~obr:~ 
Kime, professor o.f the department of school and commum y lea 
from the UniversIty of Oregon. 

Are you Mrs. Rohlf? 
Ms. ROHLF. Yes. . ht th e 
The CHAIRMAN. Good. I have a place for you rIg up er. 
Ms. ROHLF. Right here? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 

¥~~ ~~H:r~M~~nt ~~~ht say, Ms. Rohlf, I found your statement 
particularly .interesting. 

Ms ROHLF. Thank you. b d h h nt 
Th~ CHAIRMAN I have seldom run across any 0 y w 0 tS spe 

as much time ru~ning down quacks and frauds and d~vo mg ~er-
sonal attention to ~t as y~>u have) heabr tlots of h~d~~y d~fti~!;I: 
and lots of second nand mfOrmatIon, u very s . 
much firsthand information as you've got. 

Ms ROHLF. Thank you. ... . the 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. Does anybody have any obJect~on t~ .g~mg ~~ we 

order that the names appeared on the panel;?m w IC ca , 
would start with Ms. Rohlf? Are you ready to go. 

Ms. ROHLF. I think so, if I can cat~h my breat~. d nd take Mr. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. Why don t we go a e~ a, 11 . ht 

Gordon first while you're catching your breath If that s a rIg 
with you. 

Ms. ROHLF. OK. 
Mr. Gordon. 
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STATEMENT OF BILL GORDON ON BEHALF OF THE GRAY 
PANTHERS 

Mr. GORDON My name' B'll G d ' 
Gray Panther~ but I IS 1 1 o.r on'.I m representing here the 
Oregon as well' as the ~:tia~~ M~li~o~~~ t~e UI?-it~d SemA'or~ of 

I have had occasion to 1 k th h . mmI· . '.Ion on gmg. 
phlet dealing with quacker~o a $100biYl' thIS vedrY

l 
wIonderful pam­

my rem k "1 '. IOn scan a. want to focus 
You ai~e:lnmaJI y £n quackery as it relates to the elderly 

ly, are the n!osT~ul;:r:br~c~~d ih~h ~a~ tha~ th~ el.derly, ob'vious-
the reasons I thi k dd' . m you ve IndIcated some of 
they are isoiated ~er;°fr:q~en~\~b~~~~~!O~Sthight be t~edfact that 
phy of our country children fr tl e way- e emogra-

f~~ ~ha~ir~U:yOfhth~ fact thfat tl~i;~~e ~~~e::bl:b;y~:t~~ ~~ fu~ 
ave come rom an environ t d . . 

where they're much more trusti men. an a sItuatIOn 
time; and so, they happen to be ng than what eXIsts at the present 

In addition to that of cou . th Id 
of ailments, a high i~cidenc:soef c e e e\ly are subject to all kinds 
somebody Comes alon d f ancer, e . cet~ra, and so that when 
whether it's a faith-h~ai~g °c~~~s osom~t~mg Inththe form of a cure, 
and become a victim. r w a ever, ey tend to submit 

I want to focus howeve b' . 
do have three m~jor Fede;~lmy as.lC attentIOn to the fact that we 
trolling this sort of thing Th:~~n~hs ~hat Ore responsible for con­
~nd Drug Administratio~ and ~ de tT lice, ther.e's. the Food 
bced some figures here ~hich ~ e era ra e. CommIssIOn. I no­
kind of priorities should be gi are very startlmg. You said what 

N th ven. 
ow, en, the FTC which is pri '1 h d' 

deceptive practices and so on man y c. ~rge WIth unfair and 

fh:ib~d~:t efu~'1~k~ ~:; ;~du~;g~~ ri;li~~~~ a$6Wh~·8° ;:nii~o':~J 
me that there is no h' h '. . .v mI IOn. at It says to 
fraud which is the w~~ eld~~nty on

l 
thIS m~st important element of 

~e that we ought to-and unfo~:~~a~ei~e:h~lel th~~~?' ~ seem~ to 
In our country is there is a bi 1 IS appemng 
back off our backs. If you're go1nS °lan, lOU know, get government 
that means some of the . g 0 ge government off our backs 
the Post Office and so :os~~dP?rt~:r ~nflrcemeI?-t agencies like 
three-and this is the informati~ In,CI en a y, I mIght say of the 
~ lot of material-is doing the ben / .vb gb.ttered from looking o!,er 
In the fact that frequently they s JO , t ~ :ven

h 
they are stymIed 

action. Sometimes if the witness ~:Fno t e t e proper ,judi~ial 
the laws are tight enough to en£ .lit ses 0 appear, I don t thmk 

I'm . t . orce 1 . 

tive tog~}~g fa~tgth~t?~ fu~ot~e~hl.it~e.f,ntethrestFing bit of data rela­
ated $700 000 £ k 14 m.I s eTC-they appropri-
1.983. No~, the~~ i~~ro~~~~ionfl~o~~dI~nils ~nt 6 clerical people in 
tIon of 240 million. It seems to me th t ~hnca s t? c?ver a popula­
proach in terms of priorities. a ere agam IS a wrong ap-

Now, the other few comme t I'd l'k 
some of the things that Frohn n s 1 e to make has to do with 
needs to be real liaison coope m~rer hasdalreadr sa~d. I think there 

, ra lOn, an CoordmatIOn between the 
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Federal and the State; because so much of the rip-off obviously 
takes place on the State level, but at the same time, as Mr. Frohn­
mayer has indicated, they just move around from one place to an­
other. 

I also believe that there is a role and a function for an organiza­
tion like mine in terms of the hotlines, in terms of creating a net­
work. We have many senior centers. We have meal sites, and so on. 
Those are the places where so-called education takes place. I think 
Mr. Frohnmayer is right. A pamphlet is not going to do very much 
good to somebody who is home bound, and so on. First of all, even 
if the pamphlet did get to that individual it wouldn't do any good. 
The education and the information has to be geared to where the 
people are at. It has to be also geared to children when they are 
available, and the responsibility for the coordination and the orga­
nization of this kind of an effort must necessarily be a governmen­
tal effort. 

We are a voluntary organization, for example. We don't have any 
budget. We work with volunteers. We are part time. We don't have 
a staff. We have hours. We do have a hotline on a variety of things. 
The Portland-Multnomah Commission on Aging has the responsi­
bility of being an advocacy of the seniors in our area and through 
our many subcommittees, and so on. We'd be very happy to coordi­
nate and to assist in anyway that we could in order to try to elimi­
nate-not eliminate. We can't eliminate it, but at least to control it 
in such a way at least that the rip-off isn't going to be so massive 
and so extensive. I'm not now talking about all the other things 
that Mr. Frohnmayer has mentioned, all the other consumer con­
cerns. I'm only talking about quackery. That's a patient who is ter­
minally ill, a patient who has got severe arthritis, if somebody 
comes along and gives them something that they think is going to 
cure them. 

But, one other thing before I close, and that is that there is also 
a responsibility on the part of FDA to control-to have greater con­
trol on the so-called legitimate advertising. How much money do 
older people have to spend on all kinds of painkillers? The advertis­
ing is fierce, and since there's that kind of fierce advertising I'm 
sure there must be a heck of a lot of money. Aspirins are made out 
to be something more than aspirins. Tylenol is made out to be 
something remarkable, and they all contain pretty much the same 
sort of thing. So, in addition to the control of quackery I think 
there needs to be some emphasis, also, on how to control false or 
misleading advertising that fools a great many people. 

I think I've taken up my 5 minutes. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. I hope we have taken a good step forward on 

drugs in terms of the generic bill passed this year, which I think in 
terms of many common medicines, prescription drugs--

Mr. GORDON. Would you speak a little louder? I'm a little hard of 
hearing. 

The CHAIRMAN. I hope we made a serious step forward this year 
in the generic drug bill that passed, because many of the drugs 
commonly prescribed by name can be prescribed generically. 

I've been in this business long enough to say I hope it works. I 
think it will work, but I've been burned a couple times in the past 
where we have passed things and it turned out they didn't work 

o 
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the way we thought they were going to work, but at least we tried 
a step forward. 

Ms. Rohlf. 

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ROHLF, CENTRAL POINT, OR 

Ms. ROHLF. Yes; mYfixpertise, if you can call it that, comes from 
my own personal experiences as a disabled person for the last 10 
years. I've had a lot of experience with the quacks, but I'll try to 
touch the high points, because I only have 5 minutes. 

The first thing I'd like to talk about is quackery and the press, 
and that's also related to health food stores. If you walk into most 
health food stores one of the first things you see as you come in the 
door is all sorts of books and brochures and advertisements. I 
brought a file, which I'll leave for you as an exhibit. Here are just 
a couple of the high points in here. There's one book that tells you 
that if you plug up one nostril and breathe through the other one 
all day it will cure certain ailments. Then if you have a different 
set of ailments like maybe digestive troubles or arthritis, to plug 
up the other nostril. People believe these things, because somehow 
back in our education we're trained to believe everything that's 
printed, and I really think that people need to question things that 
are printed and not just accept them at face value. 

I could spend time going over some of the very strange things in 
. here like herbal formulas and for example things like if you have 
arthritis, take Formula 22. You read the label on some of these 
pills and some of these things that are found in health products, 
and they are strange-some of them are glandular, some are her­
bals, some are useless things such as silica found in some tablets. 
The reason people get caught up into this is because these adver­
tisements are really quite convincing, and they really claim a lot of 
very fabulous and amazing things as to what they will do. 

My father is good example of this. Just yesterday my mother 
counted the bottles that he has in his bedroom, and he has 94 bot­
tles. He's been treated for bladder cancer, and he refuses to go to 
the doctor because he believes what the health food store clerks 
tell him; that if he takes a combination of cammomile tea and pan­
creatic enzymes, and et cetera, et cetera-it's interesting that each 
clerk tells him something a little different-that he won't have 
anymore trouble-the way they put it is that "cancer cannot live 
in your body," and he believes this. A lot of people do. So, it seems 
to me that there needs to be something done about misleading and 
false advertising. Where is the dividing line between the first 
amendment, freedom of the press, and these kinds of things that are printed? 

The CHAIRMAN. vVell, the Supreme Court has made a significant 
difference on that. They'll go a long way toward protecting what 
you and I might call political speech. They are much less receptive 
to out and out fraudulent advertising, and there they have clearly 
said that that does not fit in within the same broad protection that 
they give to political speech, even though you and I might think 
some of the political statements are absolutely libelous slanderous, 
or outlandish. The Court will allow that in political speech, but not 
necessarily in advertising. 

/, 
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Ms. ROHLF. I realize I don't k~ow eknoughthb~~~,po~i~itC~r~~dk~:. 
how this should be handled. I Just now !i 1 ~ h' b 
when I see people that I k,now believing in thmgs lIke t IS ecause 
of the claims of the advertIsers. 1 k I' e 

The next thing I'd like to mention is health food store c. eh' .s. v. 
d sort of a hobby of going into health food stort;s WIt ImagI­

rna e'l t and I think up all sorts of very creatIve ones, ~alk 
~~rfo a;h~~le:k, and ask them ~hat t~ey might sug~e~a~~ ~~IsIr~ 
that or one thing or another lIke bram t~mor~h YO'll ull a~ herb 
very interesting what they ,tell you. ~hme~ITti: th::r it'~ for this or 
bottle off the shel~. It wo,n t. say 0!l e h d riting "this cures 
that, but .thed

y WrthIt~ on t~';do~~e~ha~y,nI'v:~e:n them do this for 
cancer, thIS oes IS or 1 I 'd call them 

ot~~/h~~~~'f~~d ~l~ka~h~~si::~~%e~~id,~aK~l'!uld~~ ~~~U~i:~ 
that this would actually cure er pre~sure. to cure someone's 
blood pressure. I thought what does

t 
It me~~t anyway that's an 

Pressure. It sounds rather dangerous 0 me. h . ' t ' 
1 d I' b ed many many suc ms ances. examp e-an ve 0 sen~ h' b'· f the health food store 

When I got involved m t IS usmess 0 t home and I began to 
clerks, I was sort ~f I1!adMndf::I'th~t l ~~ld because I wanted to 
call aill. theb~~~~~I~~dnI w~nted to find out who polices this. Eaclh 
comp am a h d I must have spent a coup e 
one referred me to anot er agency, an t th other and finally I 
of days being referred fr~m hne k af~:lrw~ I s~ould have done that 
hired a paralegal person 0 c ec o· St t Bad of Medi-
in the fir~t pla~e. They fOd~d Jh~h ~hebu:igcO~hed athe; t~ ask them 

~~o~tu::'~dl~f~~~~~: I'~ o~ "th!h side, beca~Sbe~a~!~f1:cto:r 
they could possibly ~Ot ~his'hI d~~li~i{ t~~t ~c~ivities to the polic­
funds and I!e;'ionnIe d ~tYk a how health food store clerks could ing of physIcIans. on now 

belossibl~h~f,~r~~~~t all I have to say on that area, ex.cept I can 
giveg~~~S many examples some of which were in my testImony, my 

written testimony. I . ht she has about a 20-page statement, 
The CHAIRMAN. mIg say k f d It's some of 

and it is a litany of well documented qua~ s, ~a~ ~~mber of aco-
the best evidence that I've run. 8.C~h\ You,ve ~ealt with thanking 

ra~sf~~ ;~llr~/~~fur~~ti~~e~~I~heir a atr~~tio~. You were the only 

one who called it to t~elr atten~hn. any other citizens that 
Ms. ROHLF. Well, I m sure ere are m. f 't is I et awfully 

have similar experiences to me, budt the I~I~gpuOrr~d on fo do some­
mad when this happens to me, an so, 

th~nlo~?tok~~~ if I've used my time up or. ~ot, ~ut ~id you want me 

to mention Dr. ClaWrYhordan~tof thegs~ :h~~JI~~~l~~:'that one doctor, The CHAIRMAN. Y on you 

because it was a goot :xamllel- t in Lake Oswego just to have my 
Ms. ROHLF. I wen 0 a ,en IS ~ b t ar I had been told 

teeth done, becauhe I hadn \{on~nco:r~ed~i~I!~etabolism, and all 
by. a friend that e wt ash·reab y ~use at th~t time I was much sicker thIS. I wanted to go 0 1m ec 

v 
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than.I am now .. Sometimes it would be hard even to sit through a 
15-mmute appomt~ent, so I thought maybe he'd be sympathetic. 

Well, I w~lked m, and ~<;fore he ~ven worked on my teeth he 
star.ted talkII?-~ about nutrItIOn and dIet and saliva tests and urine 
testmg and IrId?l<;>gy and all this kind of thing. Before he even 
con:ple~ed exam~nmg m~ mouth he managed to do an iridology test 
whIch IS som.etl?-mg that s related ~o hea1t~o~ogy. In iridology they 
take a m~gnlfymg glass and look m your IrISeS, and the theory is 
t~at they r,e supposed to be able to tell you everything that's wrong 
wIth you Just by looking at your irises. The left eye supposedly 
covers one part of your body, and the right eye the other part of 
your body. 

He hel~ this ma~if~ing glass up, and he'd go "aha, I see you 
h~ve a~ mflamma~IOn ~n your whatever, your liver or your right 
kidney, or s.omethmg hke that, and each time it was like a major 
you k!l?w, dIscovery .. He acted like he was just on a gold mining 
expe~ItIOn or somethmg. He would say it with-he was a very dy­
namIC person, ve:ry-al~ost e~citable, I would say, almost hyper, 
apd, you know, ~t was Imp.osslble to ignore him. I saw some pa­
tients t~at were m there wIth me that day that were very turned 
on by hIm. 

A,n.yway, to make a long story short, he told me I had 12 or 13 
?avitIes, a~d I only knew of one, and I really questioned that, so I 
Just ~ad hlm fill one. I went home to Medford and went to my own 
dentist who found only one recent filling, the one that Dr. Clary 
had fille~, .so that wa~ health fraud right there, to tell me I had 
more caVIties ~~an I dI~; but I was sort of mad about him because 
at t.he same VISIt ~e Said !;-re you talking, supplements-he started 
asking about my hIstory. Are you taking hormones" and this and 
that, and I said yes. He said well "get off of all th~se" "Go home 
and throw them all away," and I' got sort of mad at that and so I 
went ?ome and I began to call. I didn't know who to co~plain to 
but I Just was mad. ' 

Finally I found that the board of dental examiners would be the 
one t~ call. So, I called and complained to them, and they told me 
to WrIte a le~ter of my e:cperience. They wrote me back in a few 
weeks and saId that they d ha~ ?ther comp~aints of Dr. Clary and 
wo~ld I please-w?uld I be wIlhng to conSIder going to him as a 
patient aI?-d repo~tmg to them my experience. So, I said I would. It 
was very mterestmg. They said do whatever he tells you. . 

In the course of the 3 or 4 months that I saw him he sold me a 
lot of different vi.tam~ns and minerals, told me to go home and 
throwaway the vltamms and minerals that I had before sent me 
to have bl?od tests done, lab tests, hair analysis. ' 

Interestmgly enough when he first looked in my eyes he told me 
I had wonderful a~renal glands. When the hair test came back he 
told me I had terrI.ble a~renal glands, which right there tells you 
that some part of hIS. testmg'apparatus doesn't hold up. 

I went to one of hIS lectures that he periodically does. It was on 
Northeast. Br<;>adway ~t one of these places where they have yoga 
h~d all thIS kind <;>f thmg, and in the intermission-CI kept notes on 

IS lecture) and m the intermission he tested everybody's saliva 

t
and he'd go "ah, ah, there! see!" and, "you know you got to com~ 
o my office and buy my pills." , 
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Anyway, I ended up with five or six or seven reports to the 
dental board. I never did hear what happended to Dr. Clary, but I 
just hate to see his type continue-oh, I've got to tell my final ex­
perience. This is a real good one. He put me in a dental chair, and 
he put a cuff on each leg from the ankle to the knee. He called it 
his leg squeezing machine, and it squeezes each leg for 5 seconds, 
and he told me this would flush the toxins out of my body. 

Well, I went home and did some research on that at the library, 
and it's called a pneumatic intermittent compression machine, and 
it was designed to keep post surgical patients from developing clots 
in their legs. It has no other claim for anything but that, and that's 
in my report-I have a whole file here on Dr. Clary that I will 
leave for exhibit. 

The CHAIRMAN. As I said to the group here, her statement has at 
least another half a dozen cases like this, in some cases health food 
stores and in some cases people passing themselves off as physi­
cians, but it really is-it is well documented, and you're to be con­
gratulated. 

Ms. ROHLF. Well, it seemed to me that there were many patients 
going to him that were not aware of any of the hazards involved. 

[The statement follows:] 
, 

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ROHLF, B.S. 

HEALTH FRAUD AND QUACKERY, PARTICULARLY AS AFFECTING THE DISABLED AND 
ELDERLY 

Vulnerability of the elderly and disabled to quackery 
Persons with chronic health problems, (and some of these problems can be very 

serious and difficult to treat) can become frustrated at not achieving a more rapid 
improvement or cure. "Doctor shoppng" can be a common result. The fact that the 
patient is an elderly person or a disabled person may cloud the issue in the physi­
cian's mind. Symptoms or signs which, if seen in a young person would be consid­
ered a "real" illness, may be attributed in the physician's mind to just a part of 
growing old, and he may not be quite as aware of the possibility that the patient 
may have a legitimate and treatable disease. 

Physicians are busy people, and an elderly or chronically ill person may feel ulti­
mately that his problems are not being dealt with adequately in a brief appoint­
ment. 

Sometimes a person with a rare problem, one which is more difficult to diagnose 
may go from doctor because he is not referred to the correct specialist. An example 
of this is a patient I personally know who was ultimately diagnosed as having acute 
intermittent porphyria. She was first sent to an internist who said she had an intes­
tinal problem and treated her for that. There was no improvement so she went to a 
neurologist who said she had a back problem with pain radiating to her stomach. 
She was put in the hospital for three months and had her legs in traction. Finally 
they performed surgery and severed some spinal nerves to try to relieve her pain. 
Finally she was sent to a psychiatrist because it was believed her problem was psy­
chiatric. Because of this she lost her job as a teacher and was confined to a mental 
hospital. While in there she was finally diagnosed as having porphyria. Now she is 
again working ~nd under proper treatment. 

There is no particular blame attached to the preceding anecdote, but it illustrates 
one of the many contributing factors why people may become disenchanted with es­
tablishment medicine. 

The high cost of medical care cause both disabled and the elderly to sometimes 
have to forego bonafide medical attention. I am a disabled person, living on Social 
Security and receiving medicare. It is extremely difficult to find any insurance com­
pany who will insure me to supplement the medicare. Persons who need medical 
care the worst often have the hardest time obtaining that care. 

Inadequate education about health matters, and a lack of sophistication about 
medical consumerism are also contributing factors. 

40-773 0 - 85 - 3 
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How patients and quacks come in contact 

The ~ost common ways that patients get involved in quackery are word-of-mouth 
from frIends, the press, which wiII be dealt with later, and through health food 
stores. 

Quackery and the press 

" Legitimate newspapers ~eld~m, if ever, publish ads for quack nostrums. However, 
Health food store magazmes and books sold in health food stores usually placed 

c,lo~e to th~ d~or of the heal~h food s~ore, are often the source of many persons 
belIef or. falt~ In quac~ remedl;,s, questIOnabl,e treatments such as colonics, exagger­
ated claims for vltam~ns and suppl.ements', and so-called authorative pamphlets 
~nd b?~ks .by people with naturopathic degrees, or healthology degrees, and the title 
nutrItlOmst, etc. There are currently several studies being done concerning mail­

orde.r de~rees, and I hope to have my dog eventually have a string of degrees as long 
as hiS hairy leg and paw. 

Cl~arl!, there. need~ to be some kind of regulations, restrictions, or policing of 
publIcatI~n~ whICh pn?~ utter nO\lsense such as the bee pollen pamphlet which I 
all} s,;!bmlttmg fo,~. e~tllblt. .W~,ere IS the lin~ ~etw~en ~reedom of the press, and the 
p~mtmg of false mformatI9n., false adv~r.hsmg, Imagmative speculation and plain 
dishonesty? I am also submlttmg for exhIbit a wheel on which you can dial the dis­
ease you have and then the wheel tells you which formula or herbal combination to 
ta~e t~ cu.re your ai~ment. Both the medical ethics and the truth of this type of 
thmgs IS hIghly questIonable. 

Health food stores 

Presc.ribing by clerks in health food stores is a common occurrence. I personally 
have :"Itnessed a number o~ these incidents. One individual case: my mother and I 
were m a health food store m Medford to try to return a juicer my father had pur­
?h.ased at .an inflated price. and was u!lnecessary because they already had one 
JUIcer. WhIle we were dICkermg about thIS an old lady about 80 came in. My mother 
and I step~,ed a few f~et away to al~ow this la?y to be waited on. In a quavery voice 
she asked can you gIve me somethmg that WIll help my pressure (blood)? It costs so 
mu~h to go to the doctor and th.e ~rescriptions are so high that I just can't afford it 
~ll .. The clerk and manager, saId yes, of course, just take this garlic. I'm sure that 
It WIll take care of you.r pressure!" Th~ old lady bought it while my mother and I, a 
few feet away up an alsl~ were mouthmg to each other, "Why she is prescribing!". 
~s the old ~ady was walking out an old man came in. So my mother and I said "let's 
lIsten to thIS one, too." We edged closer up the aisle until we were within a few feet 
of the cash regis_t~r, but hidden behind a high stack of products. The old man said 
(h~ was a~o?ut 75) I have.so muc~ trouble with my arthritis. Can you give me some­
thlI~g for It. The doctors Just don t seem to be able to help me. I go back again and 
agam. f'hl;l managl;lr sold him several bottles, one I was not sure of, but the others 
w~re gmsmg, calCIUm lactate, and licorice root. The manager said "I'm sure this 
WIll really help!" 
T~ere were no new customers so we resumed out juicer business. And as we were 

g.ett~ng ready to leave I me.n~ioned that I h~d been diagnosed as having under func­
tlOnmg a~renal glands . . (BaitIng her).I mentIOn~d that I was taking adrenal steroids, 
and that It w~ e~pensIVe and that It was a trIal to have to keep going to the doc­
f,ors for preSCrIptIOns, etc: The ma?ager said (picking up a bottle from the shelf 
here ~re some a~renal pIlls that I m sure will take care of your problems. If you 

take thIS you won t need to take the other medicine and you won't need to go to the 
doctor .ror that anymore. I said "what are they?" and took the bottle in my hand 
She SaId "Oh, t~ese are the best thing for your problem. The,Y are the whole adrenai 
gland, freeze dned, and not cooked, so they are stilI active!' I read the label, noted 
the naf!1e of the company man!lfacturer, and the title: "adrenal glandular tablets". 

I deCIded to research out thIS .product. I. wrote a letter to the company and re­
quest~d a copy ?f any assa~s whIch they mIght had done, with the exact hormones 
con tamed therem, and speCIfic amo,unts of hormones found in each tablet. They did 
!lot answ,er so I called them long dIstance. They simply said they did not have this 
mformatIOn. I asked t~em ,if t~ese pills were potent enough or contained the proper 
hormones to treat AddIson s DIsease or other varying degrees of adrenal insufficien­
cy. 

She said no claims were made, that it was a food supplement. I began to collect 
the names and addresses of num~r?us companies selling this same product. Finally I 
found one company who .was wIll!ng to gIve the vital statistics. About 8 different 
a.drenal hormones wer.e hsted whICh are manufactured in the adrenal cortex. But 
smce the whole gland IS used the hormone adrenalin from the adrenal medulla was 
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also present. I checked out a endocrinology textbook from the medical school and 
began to read up on the treatment of Addisons Disease. I found that in order to 
obtain enough cortisone to have any physiological effect on a Addisonian patient a 
person of average weight would have to swallow two bottles of adrenal glandular 
tablets per day, of 200 tablets each, from this particular company. Further research 
indicated that the hormones as found in the health food store product are destroyed 
by the stomach acids and in the process of digestion. Finally, two entire bottles of 
these tablets would give the user a dangerous amount of adrenalin. My conclusion 
Adrenal glandular tablets are a complete fraud. 

I have since amused myself by walking into different health food stores and 
asking for remedies for various ailments, some manufactured and as interesting as I 
could make them, and have been bemused because different stores have recommend­
ed entirely different remedies. Some suggest that I see a "healthologist". Some rec­
ommend that I go to a "health practitioner" and of course all have something to 
sell. 

My own father is an excellent example of an elderly person being victimized. He 
is 75 years old and has had three surgeries for bladder cancer. He has also had his 
prostate gland removed and has diabetes. He now refuses to get his bladder checked 
periodically because he has read in some of his "books" that if you drink camomile 
tea, take lots of Vitamin C, and take pancreatic glandular tissue pills that one 
"cannot have cancer". Before his prostate was removed he also claimed that he 
could solve the prostate problem by taking pills made up of ground up prostate 
tissue. He also believed Zinc tablets would help and consumed hundreds of these, 
saying that they also made him feel better. His belief is so profound in many of the 
things that he takes, particularly Vitamin E and B vitamins that he claims that he 
feels wonderful "in five minutes" after taking them. The latest rage is bee pollen. 
Before that it was lecithin. Each new thing, after getting ahold of some book in a 
health food store, seems to be the cure-all that solves virtually every health problem 
and he urgently urges the rest of the family to all immediately embark on a course 
of vigorous use of the current fad. Our great worry is that he will neglect his blad­
der cancer problem until it is too late, because he adamantly refuses to seek legiti­
mate medical attention. My father does not really have any education in medical 
matters; he likes to sit at home and read his "books" which is easier that going to 
the doctor and cheaper, too, from his point of'view. He likes to think that both he 
and the authors of his "books" are smarter than the doctors. 

After the episode in the health food store, I was curious as to who regulates, in­
vestigates or otherwise deals with this obvious unauthorized practice of medicine. I 
start phoning around trying to find out who is responsible. I got referred from 
agency to agency. Finally in desperation I called the Board of Medical Examiners in 
Portland. They said they too were not covering that area. Finally I hired a para­
legal person to research for me, in the law library, this matter. The law reads that 
the investigation and responsibility for decisions about turning over such matters to 
the attorney general lies with the Board of Medical Examiners. Since I had already 
talked to them I found this puzzling. I called t.hem back. They very courteously ex­
plained to me that they were aware of this but because of a lack of funding, plus a 
lack of personnel and a lack of time they restricted their activities only to the area 
of licensed physicians. I can well understand their position because of the numerous 
health food stores in Oregon, and the numerous clerks working in them. Policing 
such a situation would be really impossible. I wondered if taking a few cases and 
investigating t.hem, and prosecuting them might be a deterrent to other clerks who 
have been prescribing. 

I felt totally frustrated, and kept thinking of the little old lady who probably no 
longer visits her physician for her "pressure". There are no doubt many others out 
there like her who are not receiving adequate medical care. 

Healthology 
I first became acquainted with healthology through a friend which I happened to 

meet one day downtown. I asked him what he was doing these days. He said with 
pride "well, I'm now a healthologist!" I said "what is that?" He said "well, I took a 
course in it. And now 1m a practicing healthologist. Basically, it is a wonderful way 
of being able to diagnose any ailment which a person may have, and without the 
cost and trouble of going to a doctor." I said "how can you diagnose, how is it 
done?" He said "it is really wonderful, Pat, with just a few simple tests, such as 
urine testing, saliva testing, and some are skilled in iridology, one can completely 
check all body systems." I said without any x-rays, no blood tests, no physical 
exam?" And he smiled and said "that's the great part, isn't it wonderful for the 
patient to be able to dispense with all of that and all the expense, and besides we 
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can tell the patient all he needs to know with just about 15 minutes of testing. No 
waitin~ to get lab results, etc." At this point he handed me his card, and !t had 
"R. H.' after this name I asked him what that meant. He said "Pat, I am a "RegIstered 
Healthologist". That means I can legally practice this healthology. I now have a 
new career, and I'm trying to get my daughter-in-law to take the course. She's inter­
ested, and may take it soon." I said "Tell me about the course, Perhaps I would be 
interested." He said "Pat, it would be a great new career for you since you are 
having health problems. It wouldn't be hard on you physically. They run courses 
every few months. The meetings are at the Holiday Inn, and it takes five evenings 
to complete the course." I said "how much does it cost?" He said "$500.00". 

I went home and started to investigate. I called health food stores and told them I 
was looking for a good healthologists, that I had heard they were wondei'ful. At 
every health food store I was given the names of two or three practicing hoaltholo­
gist here in the Rogue Valley. The health food store personnel gave them glowing 
testimonials and said they were much better than doctors, that they helped you to 
get well naturally, with natural products, etc. etc. I called several healthologists and 
discussed what they could do for me if I came to them. I was told that they could 
"get me off' all hormones which I now take. I asked how food supplements could 
take the place of hormones. They just repeated that any thing could be treated the 
healthology way. I started to check. Healthology started in California and was 
named by a Robert Preston. I have not been able to find out much about him. From 
there the growth seems to have been involved mostly around Carey Reams. I am 
submitting exhibits which tell this better than I can. The usual scam of healthology 
in Southern Oregon is that they land here in Medford, run a five day class at the 
Holiday Inn. Charging fees ranging from $500-$700 and then leave town. At the end 
of the five day session the person who took the class can become a "Registered 
Healthologist" by paying a fee. I researched what this means and found that since 
they give no grades for the class, and there is no way to measure the students capa­
bilities or performance, that the "R.H." merely means that his name is written 
down in a book (of registry) in "some town in California". (This is the way it was 
put to me). 

I have talked with several people who go to healthologists and firmly believe in 
them. These people are of average education, (not hippies as one might expect) and 
WASPs. 

Again I did some checking, and found that the Board of Medical Examiners does 
not have the resources to do anything about healthology. There is literally absolute­
ly no control, restrictions, or policing of these practitioners. Since they charge for 
their advice and services, and advertise themselves as professionals and even sport a 
bogus degree after their nElmes, it would seem that potentially they are an even 
greater danger to the public than the health food stores clerks. 

Dr. Irl Clary, D.D.S., of Lake Oswego, OR 
While living in Oregon City from '76-'79 I went to Dr. Clary to have my teeth 

checked. He told me I had 13 cavities. I knew of one and had him fIll that. I told 
him to hold off on the rest. About a month later I came to Medford to visit my par­
ents and went to myoId dentist down here. Dr. Harvard Bresee. Dr. Bresee said he 
could see one cavity recently filled but could find no other cavities. I decided to go 
back to Dr. Clary. I made an appointment and went back for a cleaning, I said. He 
made no mention of all of the cavities I was supposed to have, even thoug~ he 
should have had a record of such in my chart, if indeed he really thought I had 
really had them. This time while cleaning my teeth (which had been cleaned just 
the week before in Medford) he asked me why I had scv'l!ral large red pimples on 
my chin. I told him that I always got them if I forgot to take some of my hormone 
injections on time. "What, do you take hormones? What kind of hormones?" I told 
him. "I can get you off of all of those hormones in two weeks." Then he said, contra­
dicting himself, "go home and throwaway all of your hormones!" Then he said 
"come in here and let me do a couple of tests." He led me into a separate examining 
room and tested my saliva and looked at my eyes with a magnifying glass. He said 
"AHA, you have a serious inflammation in your lower left bowel, and you have good 
adrenals (which is not true) and ... etc. etc." 'fhen he said "Do you take any sup­
plements?" I said "Yes". He said "go home and throwaway all of your supplements 
an~ then take the ones I can sell you". To make a long story short, it mao.:: me 
fUrIOUS that he would tell me to throwaway my supplements and hormones, which 
a!e wescribed by my regularly attending physician. I wanted to complain, but 
dldn t know to whom I should complain. I started calling around. I didn't even know 
about the Board of Dental Examiners, but eventually ended up talking with them. 
They asked me to write down my experience and send it to them, which J did. A few 
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weeks later they called and asked me to be a undercover investigator for t~em. 
They said that I was knowledgeable about my own health problems, and not hkel~' 
to be taken in by him that since I had a number of health problems that I would be 
good bait and that they had had several other complaints about Dr. Clary. They 
said they' thought I could give them good accurate reports and that they would pay 
all expenses and give me mileage. I agreed to help them. I will submit my complete 
report to them as an exhibit. 

Dr. Raymond Peat, (Ph.D.) of Eugene, OR 
I met Dr. Peat at a weight loss clinic on S.E. H.awthorne in Portl~nd. (Exact name 

of the clinic since forgotten) Dr. Peat was on theIr Staff and a medIcal counselor for 
the obese. Dr. Peat was particularly interested in the fact that I use pr<,>gesterone. 
Dr. Peat also said he teaches on the staff at the University of Oregon, m Eugene, 
and at that time taught at the naturopathic school in S.W. Portland, in the are~ of 
endocrinology. Dr. Peat's doctorate is in the field of physiology, as I understand .It. I 
was unable to continue at the weight loss clinic, but several months later I.recen:ed 
a note from Dr. Peat in the mail accompanied by a piece of paper rolled up m whIch 
I found a brown powder. Dr. Peat sai~ he was experimenting wit~ progesterone 
granules which he had been ~ble to o.bta~n ,and would I please test thIS prog.esterol,1e 
by using it myself and reportmg to hIm If It controll"d my symptoms.He saId to.dIs­
solve it in oil and use it under the tongue. I looked at the sample, rolled up m a 
grubby looking piece of paper. I thought, what is the potency, is it real progesterone, 
might I get too much because I won't know how much I will be taking? I also 
thought, if it does~'t work tIl get myselr i,n t:ouble, and tha.t is not necessary be­
cause I have nice lIttle sterIle bottles of InJectIble made by LIlly. I threw away the 
brown powder and never answered him.. . . 

About five years later I decided to wrIte Dr. Peat .and ask hIm how ~e was commg 
on his progesterone research. He answered and SaId he was now sellIng progest~r­
one by mail and it could be t~ken u?der. the t?ngue or absorbed. through the .skin. 
He said the progesterone was m a Vltamm E 011 base. He also SaId he was sellmg.a 
book entitled "Nutrition for Women". I decided to see what was what so ordered hIS 
book and a bottle of the progesterone in Vit E oil. The bottle came with no label, no 
dosage information, no information as to how much Vi~~min E was in each CC. The 
bottle came capped with a screw type cap, so the sterIlIty was doubtful. The bottle 
sat around my place for several mOl,1ths (Progesterone has a long s~elf life ~t room 
temperature and should not be refrlge~ated) and finall~, after readmg Peat s boo~, 
which made no sense to me at all, decIded to try the OIl.. The next mont? .wh~n It 
was the right time in my cycle to take progesterone, I dId not take my InJectIons, 
but used Peat's stuff under the tongue daily instead. I got absolutely no response. at 
alL Daily my symptoms grew worse, acne, nervousness,. cramps, between perIOd 
spotting, etc. Finally, desperation I had to stop the experIment. I was mad. I had 
wasted $20.00 for the bottle which to me was worthless and the money was a lot to 
me. I actually had not expected it to work as well as the .Lilly product but would 
have possibly expected some response. On Peat's note he SaId he gave phone con~ul­
tations for $20.00 for 30 minutes. I called the number and asked about an appoInt­
ment. I was told by his "chemist" that he was o~t. I asked "do .1 have to I?ay $20.00 
to ask him about product he sold me that doesn t work. She saId that I dId. I hung 
up I had wasted enough money already, but not a complete waste because I had 
bo~ght the bottle mostly to find out what he was really sell.ing. So. I called th~ Fp~. 
I complained. They asked me to send th~m ~h<; bottle WhICh I dId. They said If It 
really contained progesterone he was dOIng It Illegally. T~ey. reported back to me 
and said it was Vitamin E oil and did have progesterone m It. They told me how 
much but I can't remember the figures. " 

About this time I met a lady who said to me on the phone one day Ha,:e y~u 
ever heard of a Dr. Peat?" I said "Yes." She said "he wrot~ a wonderful .artlcle m 
some health food store magazine, and he sells progester.one In a cream. It IS ~,o wo~­
derful you can get it without going to a doctor and payIng for the office calL I SaId 
"How'did you first find out about it?" She said "I have a sister up !n Anchorage, 
Alaska who has had trouble with miscarriages. Her doctor finally deCIded she nee~s 
progesterone during pregnancy. But she is going to try Dr. Peat's cream." I SaId 
I'how is she supposed to use the cream?" "She is supposed to rub it on her stomach 
after her bath when her skin in warm and moist," she said. I said "well, t~at is .very 
interesting. Is she pregnant again?" "Yes," she answered,. "and my SIster IS so 
happy not to have to be running to the doctor and prefers thiS more natural way to 
get help." I told her to let me know how her sister go~ along. I waited a few weeks 
and called her up again to chat aI~d asked abol}t ~~e SIster. ! was told that she was 
now about 4 months along and dOlIlg OK. I SaId I would lIke to ask her some de-
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tails about this progesterone therapy. One always needs to learn. Could you give me 
her name and address? " she said "well, I probably should ask her permission firs~." 
I said, "Okay, well let me know-I'm, really interested in this subject. It is so nlce 
to learn as much as we can about our own bodies." Well, I finally obtained her 
name and address and wrote her but never got an answer. I called up the lady here 
and she said her sister was in the middle of moving and was busy, and that after 
she herself knew her new address she would get it to me. I never did get the second 
address. 

The last step in this story is that I got a letter from the FDA who said that cus­
toms had seized a shipment of progesterone that was being imported by Dr. Peat. 
They said it was largely due to my efforts that this had been accomplished. They 
thanked me for my help. 

Dr. Lynn Anderson and the biosocial medical group of Medford, OR 
I went to Dr. Anderson, M.D. in search of help in my diet management. I also 

have allergies, liver damage, hypoadrenocorticism, etc. I had been told by friends 
that this outfit was great with special diet management. I did some checking and 
found that the group had been started by a woman who had a disabled child, retard­
ed due to some kind a metabolic ailment, which, she felt, could have been controlled 
with the right treatment, thus avodtng retardation, which happened when the child 
was about 2-3. I am very sorry that I no longer remember the woman's name. The 
Biosocial Medical group advertises itself as a non profit medical group. My first visit 
cost me $90.00 and about a 45 minute discussion with Dr. Anderson. I received no 
physical and no tests. Their practice was not limited to just diet management, but I 
had gone there for that and any other help they 17liGht be able to offer. I was upset 
when I left because I did not think I had received ;ny money's worth. I was sched­
uled for another test, the cytotoxic allergy test. I tola my mother about the up­
coming test, about which I knew nothing. My mother then took my 92 year old 
grandmother in for the same test. They drew 50 cc. of blood which, I was told, was 
sent to some lab up in Washington state. When the results were in they asked me to 
come in for another appointment and Dr. Anderson handed me a sheet on which 
were listed many foods. These were marked with plus 1 or plus 2 or plus 3 or S for 
slight. She just proceeded to read the paper to me. I have known how to read myself 
for many years. I could have read to myself by myself. She charged me $35.00 to 
read the test results to me. The total cost for the test and reading the test was 
$180.00. My grandmother was also charged the same. Then I researched and ob­
tained from Dr. Jarvis of the California Council Against Health Fraud several 
copies of articles and research done on the cytotoxic allergy test. It is considered 
unproven and unreliable, as shown in double blind studies. 

I called up the IRS and asked them how it was decided if an organization qualifies 
to be called a non profit organization. He said they are required to keep books and 
show a profit or loss statement and that according to what I told him they should be 
investigated. He asked me to provide him with my canceled checks. I am currently 
collecting these. I am also searching for other patients who would be willing to do 
the same, but this is exceedingly difficult, almost impossible, and much care must 
be taken to find patients who are already dissatisfied. I have not given up on this 
project but presently it is on the back burner, so to say. At my last visit at the Bio­
social Medical Center, Dr. Anderson brought in a bottle of bee pollen and told me to 
take three pills a day and that it would give me increased energy and might even 
solve my blood sugar problems. She also sold me thyroid glandular pills, liver glan­
dular pills, and pancreatic glandular pills. She said the theory was that when you 
ate these pills the tissues in the pills went to my own glands which would absorb 
the properties and tissues of the pills, thereby enhancing my own glands and build­
ing them up. Every appointment ended up in me being sent to a little room where 
the bookkeeper sat. There I settled up the bill and as I got my check book out an­
other white clad person came in with the pills which I was supposed to buy at the 
same time. My last feud with this group was over a book they were selling in the 
waiting room called "hypoglycemia: a better approach" by C. Airola. 

The main gist of this book was that if you have hypoglycemia or another blood 
sugar problem including mild diabetes that the new approach was that it was fine 
to eat all of the carbohydrates you wanted as long as they were in the starchy food 
groups, like potatoes, corn, flour, wheat, oats, and that only sugar was bad. Since I 
learned in nurses training that we have an enzyme, ptyalin, in our saliva, and that 
as we chew, much of the starch in our mouths is changed to sugar, I questioned this 
theory. I read the book and found many questionable things in it. r told Dr. Ander­
son that I knew from my own personal experience that I have severe problems with 
those starchy foods, especially potatoes, if eaten in any but very small quantities. 

19 

She was vLibly upset by my challenge. She said there were no exceptions, I decided 
to challen,se her to a test that is more than subjective. I called a doctor in Walla 
Walla, V; ashington who had been of great help to me in first diagnosing my prob­
lems, ;.iresented him with the situation and asked him to suggest how a test like 
that might be conducted. He suggested that I ask Dr. Anderson to run basically a 
Glucose Tolerance Test, but have me ingest potatoes ir.stead of glucose. He said to 
measure the potatoes and have it equal exactly 100 grams of carbohydrates. Ha said 
that blood sugars should be taken at fasting, and thereafter at the standing times of 
30 minutes, 1 hI', 2 hI'S. 3 hI'S, 4 hI'S, and 5 hI'S. I asked Dr. Anderson if she would 
run such an experiment. She agreed. I came in with my potatoes, all weighed and 
measured, no salt, fat, milk or anything else added. The test results were fascinat­
ing. 

Fasting 100, 30 minutes 235, 1 hour 45, 2 hours 65, 3 hours 72, 4 hours 75, 5 hours 
82. 

The results I had interpreted by the Washington doctor. He said that the rapid 
rise at 30 minutes showed a pre-diabetic condition but was not a full blown diabetic 
because it didn't stay up there. He said the sharp drop of almost 200 points in 30 
minutes from 30 minutes to one hour and a reactive hypoglycemia faIL It was simi­
lar to my test when I had ingested glucose. The gradual rise thereafter was my body 
gradually recovering from the carbohydrate onslaught which had been hard to toler­
ate. During the test I had tacchycar~ia, sweating, trem?r,. we~~ness, me,ntal lethar­
gy, and alternately a feeling of anxiety, nervousness, IrrItability to nOIses, and at 
the 1 hr. point could hardly walk into the little room to have my blood tested. My 
knees were shaking. 

I believe that the sale of the book in the lobby, the sale of bee pollen and glandu­
lar pills is quackery. I believe the high rates are health fraud. One final note, I had 
been told that the G.T.T. would be free because it was considered "research". I was 
then billed right afterwards, before I got out of the door on the day of the test 
$40.00 for a fee for "drawing the blood". All they did was stick my finger with a pin 
and put blood on a test strip. Then I was told the blood was being sent off to have 
the (they did draw one venou~ sample) insulin level checked. I wa~ also billed for 
that, amount forgotten. The Biosocial Medical centers treats both adults and chil­
dren. I think they deserve further investigation on a number of levels. 

SUGGESTED RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. A need for education, both health education and consumer health education. 
People need to approach their medical care as a consumer, and become actively in­
volved in knowing what is being done, and why, and for how much. 

2. There needs to be legislation covering healthology, herablists, colonics propo­
nents and other such practitioners, iridology and the like. 

3. There needs to be enough funds, personnel and interest to prosecute, after in­
vestigation, persons who fall under No.2 above. 

4. Physicians need to be taught in medical school to more actively regard sen~or 
citizens as potentially healthy people who have ailments which may not n~cessal'lly 
be associated with aging. Physicians need to be more sensitive to the medICal prob­
lems of the elderly taking time to explain to them what their treatment entails and 
what other treatm~nts they should not expect to help, thereby helping some of the 
elderly to be less likely to seek lay help. . . 

5. There definitely is need some kind of legislation or controls of the pubhcatlOns 
of untrue, misleading books and periodicals. 

6. There needs to be some kind of remedy for the high cost of health care. 

CONCLUSION 

As a medical consumer and private citizen I have been very concerned, not only 
for myself, but for these things which affect others. I feel that personally it is not 
likely that I will be seriously hurt by quackery, but I have had some expenses when 
doctors had sold me worthless nostrums. Others are probably even more vulnerable 
than I am. t. • .••• 

I respectfully submit this report, and hope that some 1I1formatlOn 111 It wlll be of 
some help to you. I have never written a repor~ of this. type be~ore, and .do not know 
if the style or content is what you wanted. It IS my s1l1cere Wish that 111 ~ome way 
this report will be of some small assistance to you. I thank you for ask1l1g me to 
contribute. 

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Wilson. 
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STATEMENT OF DR. BENJAMIN R. WU.SON, BEAVERTON, OR 

p~. WILSON. ~enator Packwood, I'd like to thank you for the 
prIvIlege to testify before your committee. 

I'm a surgery resident at present. I've had an interest over the 
past many years, actually, in quackery, and I'm a member of the 
National Council Against Health Fraud. 

I w~s goin~ to bring a ?ook this morning-unfortunately I 
couldn t get It out of the hbrary-entitled the "Golden Age of 
Quackery." This was published in 1959. Excellent book. Unfortu­
nately the title is incorrect. We're presently in the golden age of 
quackery. 

Mr. 9-ordon preyiously ~lluded to Congressman Pepper's report 
f~0l!l hIS subcommIttee whICh stated that Americans lose about $10 
b~lhon a year to health fraud. I believe that. I suspect it may be 
hIgher. 

One of the sad things is that if we compare the situation to 70 or 
80 ye!lrs ~go, ?O or 80 years ago a person who bought Dr. Beanby's 
combmatlOn 011 therapy for cancer probably was just out a few dol­
lars. At that time medical therapy didn't have much to offer the 
cancer or arthritis patient. Now if the person buys some quack 
cure he's not only out a few dollars or perhaps a few thousand dol­
l~rs, but he's also into something that will probably cost him his 
lIfe. 

I'm a little bit intimidated by Mrs. Rohlf's testimony because 
spe has such excellent presentations. The past few days, 'however, 
I v:e gone out to some health food stores, and I thought I'd just 
brmg a .fe':l e~an;tples of some things that are presently available. 
Now, thIS IS wlthm the last 3 or 4 days that I got all this, a perfect 
~xample of false advertising, which is readily available anywhere 
m Portland. 

Here's a book IlHow to Get Well," proven effective solutions to 
your hea~th pr~blems, whatever they may be. You want to check 
the solutlOns-if you have bladder infections you'll find out you're 
supposed to tak.e catnip enemas. If you have cancer, of course, 
coffee enemas Will take care of that. Heart conditions can be cured 
by alternately dipping your elbow in a basin of water that's cool 
and a. b!isin of water th~t's. warm. Complete nonsense, but people 
are :VIllmg to pay $10 thmkmg they're onto something really good. 
ObvlOusly, fraUdulent advertising. 

False claI~s. ~f a manufacturer who is selling vitamins puts on 
t~e lab~l thIS WIll ct;re cancer or this will cure heart disease they 
WIll be m. t.rouble. I.LOwever, the same manufacturer can make up 
an advertIsmg sheet. These I got 2 days ago with natural remedies 
for me~opause, how to keep y~ur he~rt alive, easy weight control, 
butcher s b.room ~weeps away circulatlOn problems. These are given 
awa:y ~r~e m varlOUS stores. There's all fraudulent, and yet they're 
advertIs~ng. They have no more validity than if a service station 
was sellmg a c~mponent you could install on your car that would 
get you 200 mIles per gallon. ~There's just nothing like that that 
works. 

An example of things coming through the mails. rrhis goes back 
about a year-and-a-half ago. I really received this solicitation to 
buy blue-green manna. This came from a gentleman in North Caro-
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lina. It'a a wonderful substance as you might suspect from the 
term "manna." It reduces fears, wipes away all forms of stress, 
eliminates leukemia, heals ulcers, eliminates seizures, strops the 
usual craving for sugar and alcohol, stops snoring, and cures per­
sistent hiccups, 

Now, I was a bit skeptical of these claims, and 1 wrote a letter to 
the U.S. Postal Inspector a year-and-a-half ago. I still haven't re­
ceived any answer to my letter. 

Incidentally, in this same newsletter, if you're interested, Sena­
tor, there's an advertisement for a wonderful assault shotgun, the 
street sweeper. 

Probably the best example that the laws we have and the way 
the justice system is working is inadequate was 2 weeks ago here 
in Portland. There was a gentleman from Illinois who came into 
town and proclaimed that he would cure arthritis, cancer, and mul­
tiple sclerosis, and to quote from his lecture, which I have a video­
tape of--

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you what was his method of advertis­
ing that he was coming into town? How did people know he was 
coming? 

Dr. VIILSON. Well, there were several methods that were done. 
No.1, health food stores. No.2, his press agent contacted all the 
local radio and television stations and tried to arrange for appear­
ances on the local TV talk shows. Now, a year-and-a-half ago he 
wound up on A.M. Northwest billed as a research scientist with 
great credentials. This year apparently when he tried to come on 
they told him that he didn't have any credibility; however, he did 
get on two radio stations. I've got his complete press release packet, 
too, which makes him out to be a great man of science. 

One of his statements at the public presentation at the Memorial 
Coliseum was "there is no reason for anybody who has cancer or 
arthritis or multiple sclerosis to worry anymore, because it is a 
completely reversible series of diseases." Now, that translates into 
this: First of all, you have to send his metabolic research founda­
tion $200. Thjs will get you a referral to a local coconspirator, as I 
call them, and the next step is you spend $6,800 to go to either the 
Manner Memorial Hospital in the Bahamas or the Manner Clinic 
in Tijuana for 3 weeks. 

Now, he assured the audience that this was so well received by 
the medical insurance companies that it was completely covered in 
whole by Blue Cross and Prudential. Of course that's not true. One 
hint from some of his literature was that you're supposed to bring 
your money with you in the forms of a traveler's check or cash. 

Once you got back from that that wasn't the end of your treat­
ment. There were untold hundreds of dollars to spend in nutrition­
al supplements which you would buy from either Midwest Nutri­
tional or Southwest Nutritional. He didn't mention that both of 
these companies were owned by members of his immediate family. 

This scam has been going on 6 years. It was the subject of an 
expose on channel 2 in Chicago 2 years ago which covered nine epi­
sodes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you who has tried to stop it? Why 
doesn't it get stopped? 

40-773 0 - 85 - 4 
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J:?r. WILSON. Ther.e's ?een. a Federal grand jury investigation 
;VhlCh.I u~der:stan~ IS. still gomg on. There was a State grand jury 
mvestIgatIon m IllmOIs. What this gentleman has done is he has 
positioned himself so he avoids the charge that he's practicing med-
icine without a license. , 

Now, quite frankly, I think the Federal Trade Commission could 
have nailed him a long time ago with all the claims he's making 
which are fraudulent, but it hasn't been done. 

Instead of being imprisioned, he's testified in several trials 
urging judges to remove children from chemotherapy. Two cases 
tha~ come to mind, C?ad .9"reen-you may recall several years ago 
a .kid .W?o wound up m TIjUana and died from leukemia. That was 
hIS clImc. Chad Green had a curable cancer that we're getting an 
80-percent cure rate on. Joseph Hoffbriar, a kid with a 95-percent 
cure rate, wound up at his clinic and also died. If things were right 
Dr. Manner would be imprisoned for these, and he's not. He's free 
to come into this State and t~ll people I've cured every case of 
brain cancer in ~he chil~ren that have come along. People who 
co~e to me-we re sendmg 72 percent of people home without 
theIr cancer, and these are people who have been declared termi­
nally ill. He's able to get on the media and have these things go 
unchallenged. 

I could come up with many more examples. I found Mrs. Rohlfs 
presentati.oI?- very interesting, because some of the techniques she 
was descnbmg I could put the name on them and tell you the big 
promoter throughout the country. 

What has to ~e don~ is, No.1, the FDA has got to start enforcing 
the fraud l~~s mvolvmg food supplements. Their budget last year 
was $1.8 mIllIon. In the last 2 years they've brought one criminal 
case. I could take you out today, and we could probably find 50 ex­
amples of fraud involving misbranding of food supplements. 

We need a task force comprised of the FTC, the FDA the Postal 
~ervice, .and the Justice Department who adapt a agg;essive posi-

, hon agamst health quackery and attack it much like they would go 
after some other big fraudulent thing. 
. There's some other things that could be done. A national clear­
~ng house on unproven remedies. One other thing I might mention 
IS health !inancing organizations should be allowed to sue people 
who practice quackery medicine if their subscribers are hurt by it. 
Presently that s not available. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yor mean Blue Cross ought to be allowed to sue 
or--

Dr. WILSON. Right, right. You know, if they are expected to cover 
tJ:~ expenses of a child who was inappropriately treated for menin­
gI~IS, then they should also be allowed to sue the perpetrator of 
thIS type of treatment. 

In .closing,. I think the thing that is really sad about all this is 
that If I deCIded I wanted to become a con artist and make a fast 
buck, I wou~d find <;>ut I would have much more trouble if I opened 
up-:-put a SIgn out m fr<;>nt of my house or office and said I've got a 
deVIce that .gets 500 ~mle~ ~er gallon for your car, it only costs 
$15.95, and If I advertised It m the Oregonian-I think Mr. Frohn­
m~yer ~ould be on my case pretty quick. If, however, I said I'm Dr. 
WIlson, If I wrote a book and sold it in health food stores and said I 
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have the cure for cancer, I can cure brain cancers by applying my 
salve on your scalp, I could go on TV shows, and in many areas I 
would be held as a hero, and I could function much longer that 
way. The ramifications of some quack trying to treat brain cancer 
as opposed to someone trying to swindle the public of 200-mile-per­
gallon device--

The CHAIRMAN. You know, you mentioned that 200-miles-per­
gallon device. That particular scam, although I'm sure 100 differ­
ent peoples must be involved in it and are totally unrelated to each 
other and it extends over a long period of time, results in a contin­
ual trickle of letters to my office from people who are convinced by 
the advertisements and believe the reason that that device is not 
on the market is that the oil companies have bought up the patents 
to stop it. The fact that General Motors or Chrysler would love to 
have the device and put it on their cars-they're not in the oil 
business, they're in the car business-is of no moment. You try to 
answer the questions, and the people are convinced that the device 
exists. It is so prevalent that a number of years ago-I have not 
checked recently-I could call the Library of Congress and say 
please send me the treatise you have put together on this particu­
lar scam. They had run down an half dozen of these claims and ex­
plained why they didn't work scientifically. The treatise was 30 or 
40 pages in length, and I would mail it out to the people. 

But, people to this day believe those gadgets exist and that they 
are being suppressed. They argue we would just let the people who 
advertise them participate freely in the market they would be sold 
and the oil companies would be out of business. 

Dr. WILSON. Well, it's interesting you mention that explanation 
people have about the oil companies trying to suppress. There's the 
same explanation that the medical establishment is trying to sup­
press the cure for cancer, because if we suppress the cure for 
cancer-you know, if the real cure came out, then there would go 
all our profits, and that's absurd, you know. They must think that 
members of the medical professions have loved ones that are dying 
of cancer, and yet people will buy this argument . 

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Reardon. 

STATEMENT OF DR. THOMAS C. REARDON, PRESIDENT, OREGON 
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION 

Dr. REARDON. Thank you, Senator Packwood. It is truly an honor 
and a privilege for me to be here today to present perhaps my per­
spectives on quackery and health care fraud. I think there have 
been examples given to you already concerning health care fraud, 
and I would like to approach this as an overview from my perspec­
tives and the association's perspectives. 

As you may know, Oregon is quite familiar with the quack 
attack as it has been used by the manipulators of the media to de­
scribe one of our university athletic teams, and therefore, it will 
probably draw some smiles from many Oregonians;. however in 
today's discussion it takes on quite a different connotatIOn. 

Health care fraud is anything but funny. It usually involves a 
victim who is usually, for a number of reasons, very vulnerable. 
The victim is likely to be elderly, desperately ill from either a ter-

<> 



\ 

----------

24 

mi?al illness or perhaps a chronic; debilitating illness. They face a 
p~mful and uncert.ain future because of this chronic, debilitating 
diseas~, and for thIS reason they are oftentimes ready to grasp at 
anythmg, any remedy that's available to relieve their discomfort or 
even to survive. 

Significantly, there is very little fraud associated with communi­
cable diseases such as infectious diseases for we have in our arma­
mentarium in this area innumerable antiobiotics--

The CHAIRMAN. Slow down and say that again. Tilt the micro­
phone up a bit because that was an important point you made 
about the infectious diseases. 

Dr. ~EARDON. I say significantly there is very little fraud associ­
ated WIth the treatment of communicable diseases or infectious dis­
ease, because in our armamentarium we have innumerable antibi­
otics and our antiviral agents are coming. We have immunizations. 
We have vaccinations, and the quacks just can't compete in that 
area. 

The diseases which they target are the ones which are the most 
frustrating ones to medicine. That includes arthritis cancer obesi­
t:y, arteriosclerosis, multiple sclerosis, most of which 'it takes' a long 
time to develop .. They have to with the environment, lifestyle, and 
abs.olutely. no dIsease can be wiped out with "the magic bullet," 
whlCh I thmk the quacks would lIke us to believe. 

I would not take your time to discuss the statistic of health fraud 
or prognosticate what can be done, but I would like to take the 
t~me I hav.e to share with you my experience from three perspec­
tives; ~m.e IS pers~mal, on~ relates to my medical practice, and the 
other IS mvolved m orgamzed medicine. 

My personal experience is testimony to the fact that my father 
developed cancer when I was in medical school, a sophomore. He 
vv:as operated on. ~ermed to .be ~noperable and terminal, eventually 
d~ed when I was Just a semor m medical school. It was only after 
~~s death that I foun~ that he had spent a considerable amount of 
ms resources on KreblOzen, a drug at that time which is an amino 
acid compound, highly touted to cure cancer. This was a rather des­
perate action,. and he spent resources which he really could not 
afford, and thIS he could not really share with me, his medical stu­
dent son. 

As a physician, my experience has been that health care fraud 
victimizes patients in a number of ways. They may be misdiag­
nosed as h~s be~n to~d to you here already. These are patients who 
may be taking VItamms, other treatments, and then they appear in 
n:y office 0: in a?othe~ physician's office weeks or months later 
e~ther termmally III or m~perable. They may know of their diagno­
SIS .. They may dread the dIsease. They may dread the pain and suf­
fermg that they may h~ve to go t?-rough. Patients here in Oregon 
are currently under&'Olng chelatlOn therapy for arteriosclerosis 
when t~e m.ost effectIve course of treatment would be perhaps a 
change m dIet, a change in lifestyle, and/or perhaps surgery for 
coronary-or coronary artery surgery. 

I would share with J:ou an eXl?erience where they may cause 
damage where. none. eXIsted. A dIstant relative of mine rfJCently 
~~d som~ mampulatIve treat~ents for "cardiac palpitations, heart 
IrregularIty, and nervousness. As a result of these manipUlations, 
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she experienced rather severe pain in her cervical spine. X rays 
demonstrated a compression fracture. Unfortunately this woman is 
a ballet dancer with the Pittsburgh Ballet, and of course she is con­
cerned that her future may be jeopardized at this point. 

The most devastating damage is given those who have false hope. 
They buy expensive gadgetry. Electronic gadgetry is available sup­
posedly to help relieve the pain of arthritis. They travel long dis­
tance. They spend vast amounts of money in the pursuit of a cure 
for cancer. Not only are they left with the medical consequences of 
their untreated or misdiagnosed or mistreated disease, but they 
also have to suffer the economic consequences as well. 

I recently participated in a town hall forum here in Portland 
which highlighted, to my mind, one of the cruelest forms of health 
care quackery or fraud, and that is the so-called faith healer whom 
victims pay considerable amounts of money to for prayers and then 
blames the patient's lack of faith or perhaps is nonacceptance of 
God as the reason for not being cured. 

The CHAIRMAN. It's a self-fulfilling prophesy. There's no way you 
can prove it. 

Dr. REARDON. That's right. 
The CHAIRMAN. If you don't get cured, you don't have enough 

faith. 
Dr. REARDON. The problem with this, of course, is that although 

the debilitation and pain is bad enough, to couple this with a feel­
ing of rejection of faith and spiritual rejection is really a tragic 
way for these peole to eventually die. 

Beyond the experience of my own practice, I also happen to be 
involved in organized medicine here in Oregon, and the Oregon 
Medical Association becomes a repository for these complaints. 
You've heard of innumerable complaints this morning from other 
people. We have these also. I can give you an example of a lady 
who called recently from the Oregon coast who just spent $4,000 on 
a megavitamin diet. As you might expect, she finished this course 
of treatment really not improved and perhaps worse. The unfortu­
nate part of this is this practitioner is not a physician, and we can 
do nothing more than give her some sympathy and perhaps refer 
her on to the approprite licensing board here in the State. 

Occal:iionally health care quackery hides behind the respectabil­
ity of a medical license, however, and I point out to you the fact 
that I used a moment ago or the example of the Krebiozen back in 
the 1960's where a Chicago physician was touting this to be a cure 
for cancer. 

Currently the Medical Association is embroiled in a controversy 
over the safety and usefulness of EDTA which is chelation therapy. 
This is touted to remove harmful deposits of calcium and fat from 
the walls of the patient's arteries. There are very many-there are 
many enthusiastic patients here in Oregon who will use this ther­
ap'.' and I would point out that this is $50 to $90 per weekly 
tr0atment. 

OMA's involvement came about at the request of the State Board 
of Medical Examiners who asked that we review this, and we used 
our medical review committee and their technical expertise. After 
a rather exhaustive review of the literature, consultation with the 
medical school of cardiologists, the committee concluded that chela-
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tion therapy had no place, that it was ineffectively and potentially 
dangerous. 

I would point out to you, however, at the recent meeting of the 
State Board of Medical Examiners there were throngs of support­
ers who came in to tout their use of EDTA and that it had helped. 
The chairman of ou~ medical review committee was one of the lone 
dissenters. 

I guess I can explain this phenomena by the placebo principle. 
Most of us here are familiar with placebos. There was a clinical 
trial a few years ago of a surgical procedure promoted as a solution 
to cure the pain of anginal pectoris, and this ligation of the inter­
nal mammary artery which is an artery just under the sternum or 
the breast bone. This had some popularity a few years ago, and 
there was a double blind study done. Half of the patients under­
went this surgery, the artery was ligated; half of the patients did 
not have the artery ligated. There was absolutely no difference in 
the outcome. They all had relief from their pain. 

Using the same perspectives, I would like-I guess I can counsel 
my colleagues that there are a number of things that we can do to 
help fight against health care fraud. On a personal level we can all 
educate ourselves better-that is, physicians. We can be careful not 
to use procedures or remedies that appear just too easy or are new 
on the market. I think they need to have considerable study and 
research by not only the drug companies but by our medical insti­
tutions-our medical universities. 

As individual physicians, we have to practice better medicine, 
not only practicing better medicine but listen more carefully to our 
patients and give those patients the assurance and support that 
they need through these terminal illnesses, so that they don't seek 
help outside of the established health care system out of despera­
tion. 

On an organized basis, we can do no more than continue to 
search out and identify the unscrupulous or ill-informed members 
of our own profession. We have several means at our disposal. We 
have an ethics committee with the organization. We have peer 
review and our medical review committee within the organization. 
We have hospital medical staff peer reviews. 

When these individuals are found or identified they can be 
turned to the State Board of Medical Examiners. I can assure the 
State Board is very aggresive in pursuing these sort of complaints. 

I guess as a further and more difficult undertaking we need to 
educate consumers of health care not just on a patient-to-patient 
basis but in schools, communities, and using the media. This is an 
obligation that I think everyone of us can share, and I think that 
meetings such as this, which brings the matters to the public's at­
tention, are certainly a responsible step in the right direction. 

I thank you for allowing us to give our perspective today and I 
appreciate your interest in this. ' 

[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS R. REARDON, M.D., PRESIDENT, OREGON MEDICAL ASSOCIATION 

Senator Packwood and esteemed members of the committee, it is an honor to be 
a.sk~d to appe8;r before you today and share with you the Oregon Medical Associa­
tion s perspectives on quackery and health fraud. Portland is indeed privileged to 
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host the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation, and we are 
gratified at the interest you are demonstrating regarding this important issue. 

Senator Packwood is of course familiar with the term "quack attack" as it applies 
to the University of Oregon Ducks' athletic teams. 

In the context of today's hearing, however, it takes on quite a different interpreta­
tion. Some health care quackery, like the three-page typewritten publication on 
"'How I Cured Myself and My Dog From Arthritis"-available by mail for only 
$5.00-evokes laughter. But most health care fraud is anything but funny-it 
always involves a victim, who is usually, for a number of reasons, particularly vul­
nerable. The victim is likely to be elderly, desperately ill from a terminal disease, or 
facing a painful and uncertain future because of a chronic debilitating disease. Be­
cause of this unique vulnerability, the patient is ready to accept virtually any 
remedy, regardless of the cost or even the discomfort associated with it, that prom­
ises a measure of relief. 

Significantly, there is very little fraud associated with the treatment of communi­
cable diseases. Because we have proven remedies for most infectious diseases, the 
"quacks" just can't compete. The diseases which they do target are those that frus­
trate medical doctol's--and their patients-the most ... arthritis, cancer, obesity, 
atherosclerosis, multiple sclerosis-most of which took a lifetime to develop, many 
of which can be attributed to lifestyle and environmental causes, and absolutely 
none of which can be wiped out by a "magic cure." 

I won't take your time today discussing the magnitude of the problem or even 
suggesting what the various federal agencies could or should do to curtail it. I would 
like to spend the short time I have with you sharing my own experience from three 
perspectives: one is personal; one is related to my practice as a physician; and the 
other concerns my involvement in organized medicine. 

My personal experience is testimony to the fact that few of our lives are un­
touched by health quackery. When I was a medical student, my father was suffering 
from terminal canr.er. It was not until after his death that I discovered that he had 
spent thousands of dollars seeking a cure by taking Krebiozen, an amino acid com­
pound that was initially touted as a cancer cure by a physician from the University 
of Chicago. This was a course of desperate action, that he could not share with his 
medical student son. 

As a practicing physician, my experience has been that health care fraud victim­
izes patients in a number of different ways. They may be misdiagnosed, as in the 
patient who is treated for a vitamin deficiency and shows up in my office months or 
years later with inoperable cancer. 

They may know of their diagnosis, deny or dread the prognosis, and seek an alter­
native "easier" course, as in the patient who undergoes chelation therapy for ather­
osclerosis, when the most efficacious course of treatment might involve dietary and 
lifestyle changes, a carefully selected regimen of medications, or even surgery. 

They may experience damage where none existed before, like the young woman 
who recently appeared in my office after undergoing a series of manipulative treat· 
ments to relieve her "nervousness" and heart palpitations. She was in considerablp 
pain, and I discovered a fractured cervical vertebra, apparently as a result of th 
treatments. Unfortunately, this women is a ballet dancer, and her career may 111'1' 

be jeopardized. . . 
Often, however, the most devastating damage is .done to the. person who IS gr.vf' , 

false hope, as in the patient who purchases expensn:e electr~mc gadg;etry to reJrel'l 
the crippling pain of arthritis, or who trav:els long dls~ances 111 pursUlt of a cure for 
cancer. These patients are left not only WIth the medIcal c.onsequences of !helr un­
treated or mistreated conditions, they must also deal WIth the economIC cons~­
quences as well. This does not take into account the emotional letdown when theIr 
hopes are not realized. . . 

I recently participated in a Town Hall discussion of the role of personal faIth 111 

health care. Religion and personal faith have a place in healing, which physicians 
have seen time and again. But in my mind, the cruelest form of victimization-a so­
called "faith healer" who accepts large sums of money in exchange for his prayers, 
and then blames the patient's lack of faith, or even "lack of acceptance by God" for 
the failure to cure. Ending your life in debilitation and pain is bad enough--to 
couple this with n feeling of personal failure and spiritual rejection is tragic. 

Beyond the experience of my own practice, I am also fort!lnate to ~e ?ne of _the 
leaders in organized medicine in Oregon. The Oregon ~edl~al As~oclahon offIces 
become the repository for numerous consumer compla1l1ts 1I1volv1l1g health care 
fraud-like the elderly woman who wrote to us seeking redress for the $4,000 she 
had just spent at a so-called "natural healing" clini~ on the Oreg(:H~ coast. As you 
might expect, she finished her course of treatment 111 worse condltlOn than when 
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she started. Because the practitioner involved was not a medical doctor, we were 
only able to offer her sympathy and refer her to the appropriate licensing board. 

Members of the public also use OMA as a sounding board: an organization claim­
ing to offer comprehensive allergy testing and treatment recently passed through 
town. They advertised their services widely in the media and encouraged sufferers 
to show up at a local motel, where they would be seen by a "doctor." Dozens of call­
ers sought to verify these claims through the OMA, and we confirmed that this "fly­
by-night" group was not affiliated with the legitimate medical community. Indeed. 
the "doctor" that they advertised was not even an MD. 

Occasionally, however, health care quackery hides behind the respectability of a 
medical license. The Chicago physician who promoted Krebiozen is a historical ex­
ample, but we don't have to look into history to find examples in Oregon. We, too, 
have had our share of physicians who attempt quick and easy solutions to difficult 
problems by using mysterious black boxes, inappropriat.e prescriptions for controlled 
drugs or unproven remedies. 

The association is currently embroiled in a controversy over the safety and useful­
ness of E.D.T.A. chelation therapy-a treatment which purports to relieve athero­
sclerosis by removing harmful deposits of calcium from the patient's arteries. There 
is no lack of enthusiastic patients who claim to have benefited from chelation ther­
apy (at $50-90 per weekly treatment) and there are only a handful Oregon physi­
ciang who appear to genuinely believe in its effectiveness. We also have a growing 
number of 110n-physiciatl practitioners who have climbed on the bandwagon by ad­
ministering an agent with supposedly the same properties by mouth. 

OMA became involved in this issue at the request of the State Board of Medical 
Examiners, which frequently utilizes the technical counsel of our Medical Review 
Committee. After an exhaustive review of the literature and consultation with na­
tional experts, our committee concluded that "chelation therapy with E.D.T.A. is in­
efficacious and potentially dangerous." Significantly, however, at a recent public 
hearing held by the Board of Examiners, supporters of chelation therapy massed to 
give their doubtlessly sincere testimonials. The chairman of OMA's Medical Review 
Committee was one of the lone dissenters. 

As a physician, I can only explain this phenomena by the placebo principle. Most 
of us are familiar with placebo medications, but one of the best examples of the 
power of suggestion came about after a clinical trial of a surgical procedure promot­
ed as a solution to the pain of angina-internal mammary ligation. This procedure 
enjoyed a flurry of popularity several years ago, until its effectiveness was measured 
in a blind study. Each patient in the study underwent surgery; half of them had 
their mammary arteries tied off and half were simply sown up after the initial inci­
sion. There was absolutely no difference in outcome. All of the patients experienced 
relief from pain. 

Using the same three perspectives, I can counsel my colleagues that there are a 
number of things that we can do to assist in the fight against health care fraud. 

On a personal level, we can all better educate ourselves about quackery. and most 
of all, we must learn to question any procedure or remedy that appears simply "too 
good to be true." 

As individual physicians, the answers lie in a couple of directions. Not only do we 
have to practice good medicine, we need to listen to our patients more carefully­
especially those who may be potential victims of health care fraud-and try to pro­
vide them with the assurance and support that they often seek, in desperation, out­
side the established health care system. 

On an organized basis, medicine can do no more than continue to search out the 
unscrupulous and ill-informed members of our own profession, utilizing every means 
at our disposal. We have a number of effective tools: professional association ethics 
and review committees, hospital medical staffs' review bodies and, in some cases, 
referral to the state licensing board. 

I can speak with confidence, that Oregon's Board of Medical Examiners acts in a 
vigorous and aggressive fashion when faeed with a complaint of fraudulent practice. 
The OMA's Medical Review Committee, Ethics Committee and Board of Censors 
have referred cases to the disciplinary board, rebuked members and even expelled 
members who exhibit unprofessional conduct. 

But as a further and even more difficult undertaking, we need to educate consum­
ers of medical care-not just on a physician to patient basis, but in our schools, in 
community forums and u,.ing the media. That is an obligation that all of us can 
assume. Meetings like this one, which bring such matters to the public's attention, 
are certainly a responsible step in the right direction. I thank you for giving us the 
opportunity to contribute. 

i 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Dr. Kime. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KIME, PH.D., PROFESSOR, DEPARTMENT 
OF SCHOOL AND COMMUNITY HEALTH, UNIVERSITY OF OREGON 

Dr. KIME. Thank you, Senator Packwood. It is, indeed, a privilege 
to be here this morning. It's interesting. I approach it from a differ­
ent perspective. I'm a professor at the University of Oregon and 
bound up in that educational controversy that we're talking about. 

In research for a first book that I wrote was called "Health, a 
Consumer's Dilemma," I found that there were about six factors 
that caused people to become susceptible to quackery, and I'm. re­
ferring specifically in the health area; ignorance, psychologIcal 
proneness which is broken down into superstition, a desire to be 
acceptabl~, and fear, and then, lastly, t~e cost of med~cal services. 
One thing I have to say is that these thmgs are mextrIcably bound 
together. The problem with research in this is we can't isolate f~ar, 
because fear will be tied to any number of other factors, pOSSIbly 
cost, possibly ignorance. When I say."ignorance" I'm not meaI?-ing 
a lack of formal education. I mean Just a lack of knowledge m a 
particular area. 

We find people are prompted to go to quacks-as James Harvey 
Young calls it "the miss no bets group." 

The CHAIRMAN. The what? 
Dr. KIME. "The miss n'o bets." You know, so what, I pay him 50 

bucks for this, and at least it might work. If it doesn't, then I'll go 
back to my physician, and that's a very prominent part of this. 
They just don't want to miss out. . . . . 

The problem in the State of Oregon IS qUIte SImply about medIcal 
quackery, and Pat Rohlf has identified it. There's !1O place ~o go to. 

I received a letter from Mrs. Rohlf through a frIend of mme who 
is president of the California Council against Health Fraud who is 
a former doctoral student of mine who is very successful in combat­
ing quackery down in California. When I got Mrs. Rohlfs letter I 
called the Attorney General's office and I was referred to the 
Board of Medical Examiners who then, indeed, informed me that 
they couldn't worry about healthologists-was the particular 
topic-down in the Medford area, because they had e.n0~gh prob­
lems with physicians. Deal with your local county dIStrIct attor­
ney's office. So, we called there and we found out the positions had 
been wiped out because of lack of funds. So, in essence, the problem 
becomes quite simple. We don't have any place to go or any plac~ 
where people then can funnel in their problems and, indeed, POSSI­
bly be the central point where we can get information back out to 
them. 

Specifically, in Oregon I could cite a number of things, b~t prob­
ably the most prominent one has already been. mentIOned a 
number of times is nutrition. We find these health food stores are 
promulgating the sale of their particular vitamins.. . 

Nutrition is a young science, and Dr. Reardon .mentlOned a pmnt, 
and I think I can just add to this. Quackery rems supref!1e where 
scientific evidence is incomplete, and all you need to do IS go and 
take a look at the literature that's available on nutrition. You ~an 
find Adele Davis who was a biochemist who has been responSIble 
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for a num?er of de~ths of people for following her particular phi­
losoph.y. LI?US J?aul~ng, a tremendously brilliant man who purports 
that vitamm C IS gomg to be a cure-all everything. 

The CHAIRMAN. At least for the common cold, as I recall. 
Dr. KIME. Yes 
'rhe CHAIRMAN. Didn't he write a book specifically on that? 
Dr. KIME. Right, on the cold. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. And there's no objective medical evidence to jus­

tify it? 
. Dr. KIME. None whatsoever at this point in time. Also, cancer, 

rIght. 
But, in nutrition you can just-you see it here. Dansback Univer­

sity-that's down in California-you can get a B.S., an M.S., or 
Ph.D. degree in nutrition. In 1984 they found that Kurt Dansback 
who cl~imed ~o. have.a master's de.gree in molecular biology and ~ 
Ph.D .. I~ nutntIOn SCIence, had neIther degree, but yet his college 
was gIvmg these degrees. 

Now, how does that affect the State of Oregon? Down in Rose­
burg we liad a Northwest Longevity Center located in the Family 
Fair Vitamin Shop. The director was Darrel Ochs o-c-h-s. He was 
stated as finishing his Ph.D. degree. Well, wher~ was his Ph.D. 
degree? Dansback, and he still hadn't finished that when I was 
checking on this and found out that, indeed, he had left Roseburg 
but he's in Bend right now, and he's apparently-they say he's ~ 
victim of hard times. He can't--

The CHAIRMAN. What's his name? Ochs? 
Dr, KIME. Ochs, o-c-h-s. And he purported to be getting a degree 

from Dansback University. 
Degree: mills. all over the UI?-ited States. The Dip scam, the one 

~he FBI ;s. so ;rIgorously after nght now. They found a man practic­
mg m.e~Icme In Orange C~unty, CA He was holding cancer clinics 
and ~VIng breast and cervIcal exams. He said he was-which were 
predIsposed to canc~r. He. took one woman to Mexico for $30,000. 
He had purchased hIS medIcal degree at a degree mill. 

T?e arrest at Grants Pass just recently-I'm not sure whether 
you re aware of that or not. It was a place called Alumni Arts. 
Here they offered reproductions of diplomas from 122 schools and I 
quote-they say-"since many schools will not disclose an i~divid­
ual'~ status, .we do n<;>t verify orders; therefore, we rely solely on 
the InfOrmatIOn supplIed by our clients." Well, the FBI agents pur­
chased four deg!"ees from a mas~ers of business from the University 
of North C~rolIna to a ~h.D. m business from the University of 
Pennsylvama, all from thIS Grants Pass operation. 

There see~s to be some degree of joining in our deception. As I 
s.ay, tho~e ~hIngs are. all ine.xtricably bound together, but I'd just 
lIke. t<;> CIte In c<;>~cl~sIOn agam about this problem in nutrition. was 
a clImc. A nutntIOmst came Eugene-and this was reported in the 
Eugene Register Guard on September 8 1984-and at this Bio 
Health c,ente:r from Huntingto~ Beach and Costa Mesa, CA, set up 
an exam~natIOn for elderly patients, p:imarily, so that they could 
have theIr blood analyzed to find out If there was incompatibility 
or bloo~ allergies. !he idea was to take 187 common foods and mix 
t~em WIth the ~atIent's blood, and if, then, indeed, they got a reac­
tIon, then they d say you should not eat that kind of food and 

31 

therefore your problems would clear up. They were getting paid or 
there were 20 people at this particular meeting and they charged 
$350 for this, and by their own evidence, they stated that they visit 
24 cities per month. 

Now, if you have 15 people there at these 24 meetings, your low 
end is going to be $126,000 a month, and if there are 20 people 
there you're going to make $168,000 a month. So, what they're 
doing-and it has been proven that this is absolutely no good at all. 
No good at all. 

I think the final line comes back-and I would like to conclude 
on this, and I apologize to our Governor, but I still think he needs 
to take notice of what he has done, and I understand possibly the 
timing was bad there. But, on August 8, 1983, a letter to Norma 
Paulus stated that he is returning Senate bill 582 unsigned and dis­
approved. Senate bill 582 would have established licensing stand­
ards and procedures for dieticians and nutritionists, and had that 
happened, we could possibly quit foisting off health food store 
owners as nutritionists if we could put them through a licensing 
board. 

I say the timing was bad. It came at a time when people were 
complaining we've got to much Government. We've got too many 
different licenses, and things like this, but to-I think the field of 
nutrition is just so overrun with quackery that we just have to do 
something, and this would have been a step in the right direction. 
The legislature seemed to indicate that that was the case, but it 
was vetoed. 

The CHAIRMAN. I'm glad you said-I think it was Dr. Wilson­
that intelligence doesn't necessarily mean just academic training. I 
started college at Cal Tech and Linus Pauling was my chemisty 
teacher there. Although he had not yet won his first Nobel Prize, 
he was still well known in the chemical community, and Cal Tech 
required all of their teachers, their great teachers to still teach a 
freshman course, and he was positively a brilliant teacher. I can 
understand why it it would be very easy to believe somebody with 
those credentials when he writes a book and says the medical pro­
fession is all wet and vitamin C will cure the common cold. 

Let me ask you all this question, because I'm not sure I've got an 
answer. First, it is not the function of Government-I don't care if 
it's Federal or local-to interfere with capitalistic acts between 
consenting adults. So long as both parties know what they're doing 
and they' re both well informed and can both protect themselves, 
they don't need Government protection. If the local businessman or 
woman in this town decides that they want to ship their goods 
across the country, they can select between a couple railroads and 
half a dozen trucking companies or more than half a dozen truck­
ing companies and plenty of airlines, and they can probably make 
a pretty inteligent decision as to how they want to ship and they 
don't need much help from the Government. But, where you've got 
disparate bargaining power-even the common law stepped in. We 
wouldn't let, under the common law, children make contracts. We 
just assumed that they didn't have the capacity to make them. We 
would also void contracts where they were made between two par­
ties where one had such disparate bargaining power that it could 
not have been a contract fairly arrived at. 
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There's got to be a way for the Government or the Government 
in partnership with some parts of private enterprise to protect 
people from the kinds of things that happen, but for the life of me, 
I can't quite figure out exactly what it is we can do. 

In terms of crime, if there's an equivalent, you don't put the FBI 
in charge of every burglary in this country, or you would have a 
national police force of extraordinary portions, nor, I guess, do you 
put the Food and Drug Administration nor the Federal Trade Com­
mission in charge of every single quack who opens up a health food 
store on Second and Oak and it's closed a month later and they've 
moved some place else. 

But, how do we put together Federal, State, local, private medi­
cal associations, Gray Panthers, universities-how do we put to­
gether a unit or a coordinated effort that can stop this? I don't 
know if I've got the answer. 

Let's start with Mr. Gordon. What do we do? 
Mr. GORDON. Well, you make reference to the legal aspects 

having to do with two consenting adults. Now, if the action or the 
transaction between two consenting adults affects only those two 
individuals, that's one thing. However, when you're dealing with 
these kinds of things what happens is that society as a whole is im­
pacted not only in terns of cost but in terms of tragedy, in terms of 
innocent lives lost. So--

The CHAIRMAN. I'm not even on a one-to-one basis, really, count­
ing these as consenting adults, because you've got somebody who's 
a con man taking advantage of somebody who is not in a similar 
bargaining position, and they're frightened to death, and they don't 
know what to do. 

Mr. GORDON. I understand, but if the effect of what happens in 
terms of someone who is gullible, if it affects only that individual 
alone, what you see in those kinds of situations-I want to reiter­
ate what I already said. It is a societal concern by virtue of the fact 
that dozens of people, the society as a whole, and so on, are affect­
ed because of the economic impact of these kinds of things. For ex­
ample, $10 billion taken away from these individuals affects society 
as a whole, because as a result of that, they can become paupers. 
They become charges of the State. They have to-they become indi­
gent, and so on. Therefore, it's not just a question of free enter­
prise. People are just-open by the free market, a notion that we 
have. There is no such thing anymore as a completely free market. 
There all kinds of controls. That's why you have an FDA and a 
FTC and why the post office has special agencies, but the problem 
is-I'll give you one example. 

One individual mentioned in here took in $13 million in 10 
months by virtue of the claims that he made and he was selling, 
and so on and so forth. Now, he was given a fine of $5,000 and, I 
think, supposedly a 6-month sentence. Now, for anybody who can 
earn $13 million, $5,000 is less than peanuts. So, I think that one of 
the things that needs to happen is that there needs to be stricter 
enforcement, because many of these people are repeaters. They go 
from State to State, and so on and so forth. The judicial system 
does not pick up-because most of these are not even treated on a 
criminal basis. They're treated on a civil basis. This was pointed 
out very adequately, I think, in here, so that those are some of the 
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areas that need to be-and I think if the Federal Government 
would really be serious about it and organize a genuine task force 
with all kinds of connections, and so on, especially with the States' 
attorney generals, in my opinion, we would probably begin to make 
some dent in this problem. 

The CHAIRMAN. You really think the Federal Government and 
the attorney generals alone could make a significant dent in 
these-that's what I'm curious about. There's got to be some other 
element. I come back again to the analogy of burglaries and street 
robberies. For all of the police forces we've got in this country and 
the FBI and the Secret Service and everybody else, we've not been 
very successful in stopping it. 

Mr. GORDON. Well, of course, I had suggested initially that with 
that kind of initiative on the part of Government there should be 
created-a task force should not be just in terms of-to be con­
cerned only in terms of their own responsibility but to help to orga­
nize within the communities through existing networks we already 
have. For example, in my own experience in the aging network, we 
have a lot of ways of reaching people and of being concerned about 
their problems, and it seems to me that in an area like this it 
ought to be much broader than just the older people looking after 
their peers. 

Dr. KIME. Senator Packwood? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Dr. KIME. I think the prototype has been established of some­

thing-how it could work. Down in Los Angles County, John Miner 
was a medical legal officer for many years, and he was trained in 
medicine and law. He was in the country district attorney's office. 

I think the networking that could happen and work and function 
well in Oregon would be someone who had the designated position 
in the attorney general office, not just the rest of them, but some­
body who had the taking of complaints and dissemination of infor­
mation working with the networks of the county district attorneys' 
offices, but the key is money. I mean that's where the Federal Gov­
ernment would have to come, so that we don't have that position 
eliminated in a cutback period of time when we've having our eco­
nomic problems. 

The CHAIRMAN. That's a very valid point. You're not talking 
about the Federal Government trying to enforce it. You're talking 
about the Federal Government helping finance it. 

Dr. KIME. Help finance it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Despite the fact that we're almost 250 million 

people, we really are a big nation of small neighborhoods, and to 
the extent you're got networks that exist, the word can be passed 
in 100 different ways that are not law enforcement in the normal 
sense you and I mean law enforcement, but the message gets out. 

Dr. KIME. That's right. And I found in Lane County, for instance, 
they don't get complaints about the quackery, and so foyth, si~ply 
because that people have exhausted-you know, runmng agamst 
the brick wall. They just don't complain anymore because there's 
no place to go, and I think the Federal Government-and I don't 
mean to say that we don't need the Food and Drug Administration 
or the FTC. We do need those agencies. We need the Attorney Gen­
eral, and we need somebody working in every county. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, you especially need them when really 
you're talking about organized fraud going from State to State and 
fraudulent advertising and violations of the Food and Drug Admin­
istration. Those are genuine crimes that you prosecute, and, as Mr. 
Gordon said, if you catch them you don't fine them $5,000. You put 
away for 5 or 10 years. That is different than the situation where 
somebody, before paying $300 to go to a cancer cure discussion for 
the weekend, calls their neighbor and says do you know anything 
about this or calls their local city council person or calls somebody 
in the sheriffs office, and, indeed, somebody says I would advise­
it's not my position to tell you yes or no as to what you can do, but 
let me give you some experience we've heard of and you might talk 
with these people. 

Dr. KIME. Well, the better business bureau was mentioned, but 
Portland is the only one that has a better business bureau. The 
chamber of commerce in Eugene functions this way, but, again, 
that's not their major reason for being there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Other comments? 
Dr. WILSON. Well, what I was thinking about when we were men­

tioning the networking organization-I'm a member of the same 
organization that Dr. Kime is. It's called the National Council 
Against Health Fraud now. 

Dr. KIME. Yes. 
Dr. WILSON. It expanded beyond California, and I was just think­

ing of some of my own activities where I've been in contact with 
people in Chicago, Washington, DC, Pittsburgh, Kansas City, Los 
Angeles, all within the last couple of weeks over some of these mat­
ters. This is a strictly voluntary group, and we just each have an 
interest in trying to get the-trying to find out exactly what's hap­
pening and what movement is going on. 

I think, again, if we had a national clearing house, an organiza­
tion made up of both public and private groups where we could dis­
pense this information. No.1, we could have, let's say, a toll free 
number, so if someone is wondering if they should-what's the 
scoop on blue-green manna, they could call the organization. The 
organization could say blue-green manna was originated by so-and­
so in Iowa. They make the following claims. There's is absolutely 
zero evidence that these claims are correct. Their estimated sales 
during 1983 was $4.7 million. We have 73 complaints against them 
right now. 

The CHAIRMAN. Seventy-three? 
Dr. WILSON. Well, I'm just making up the numbers. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Dr. ·WILSON. But this is the type of answer that could be given. 
No.2, the national clearinghouse could also provide-besides 

having the information and giving it to consumers~ could give it to 
victims of various quacks. For instance, this one person I was talk­
ing about is presently being sued by the family of one of his victims 
in Chicago. If there was a central body that had a lot of informa­
tion on this thing-this was going on for 6 years. This is the finan­
cial information on him. This is the modus operandi. It would help 
the victims of the scam recover damages. 

The CHAIRMAN. The irony is we're in a better position to do that 
now with the advent of computers than they would have been 30 or 
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40 years ago. In the days of the patent medicine man, he could 
move from State to State to State to State and nobody ever would 
have heard of him. 

Dr. WILSON. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. We can keep track in this country, of almost 

every license plate on every automoble and within 30 seconds to a 
minute after a police officer stops you in Kansas they can find out 
if the car is stolen in Oregon. If we can do that, we can surely 
track of these quacks and frauds that move from place to place. 

Dr. WILSON. There is one comment Dr. Kime made which is just 
really brought back some memories for me. He mentioned diploma 
mills. I don't know if any of you have ever heard of the book 
"Super Nutrition." It's by Richard Passwater, Ph.D. who claims to 
have got his degree from Bernadeen University. 

Several years ago-and I have a copy of all the correspondence­
I wrote Bernadeen University, which was a diploma mill out of Las 
Vegas, a letter saying Dear Sirs-as a senior medical student, and 
I'm thinking of writing a book on health and nutrition based upon 
my experience. My friends have told me that if I have a M.D. or 
Ph.D. after my name that I will sell many more books. I under­
stand you offer excellent correspondence courses in it. Could you 
send me some information? A week later here comes back a reply, 
and I found out that for a-if I just wanted a Ph.D. in something 
like reflexology or nutrition it was out about $300 or $400. 

The CHAIRMAN. Reflexology? 
Dr. WILSON. Reflexology. That's where you cure the ills of the 

body by massaging the foot. 
If I wanted an actual M.D. degree it was going to cost between 

$800 and $3,200 depending if I wanted a lifetime privilege of fr~e 
consultation with the dean of the school. I thought well, gee, thIS IS 
great. I wrote them back another letter. I figured I'm going to get 
as outrageous as I can, and I wrote them back and I said thank ~ou 
very much for your information. I don't have enough time to fimsh 
the correspondence course bec.ause the book i~ goin~ to ?~ re8;dy 
just any day now. How about if-you know, major umversitIes gIV~ 
honorary degrees to big contributors. How about if I made a contrI­
bution to Bernadeen University? Would it be possible for me to get 
an honorary Ph.D. degree or M.D. degree? And back came the 
letter saying well, under no circumstances will we give an honor­
ary M.D. degree. However, for a contribution of $1,000 we will be 
happy to confer you an honorary Ph.D. degree. 

Now, what is more meaningless than an honorarY"Ph.D. degre~ 
from a diploma mill, and yet here we have the book Su~e: Nutr:­
tion," Richard Passwater, appearing on TV ta~k. shows ~'lVmg ~hlS 
advice and for all appearances and purposes t~IS IS a bomfied sc~en­
tific researcher who's onto things. You know, If we had the natIOn­
al clearinghouse-I mean even' the news media to call up and say 
what about Richard Passwater, and you could say he has a degree 
from Bernadeen University which is a diploma mill, and his degree 
is absolutely meaningless. 

Dr. KIME. Also, another area we need some help from the Feder­
al Government would be some research funds, because by its 
nature this is a difficult subject to research, to try and control, say, 
just for one of those six factors, and there may be many more. At 
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this particular point in time it calls for the kind of research where 
you're going to do interviews rather than pencil-paper type of 
survey responses. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it's also difficult to do research on because 
it is so fractured and disparate. 

Dr. KIME. Right, And when I've tried to fmd funds for research 
in this part~cular .area, because it's an area of my extreme interest, 
I keep gettmg thIS no, no, no, no, all-it doesn't have the favored 
catch word or something at the time, so funds in the area of re­
search whether it be with the elderly or medicine or what would 
help, again. 

The CH~IRMAN. I have ~o mO.re questions for this panel, but let 
me say thIS proves what I ve saId over and over in my 16 years in 
the Senate. I. have never participated in a hearing where I didn't 
learn somethmg. Much of what you've said may be routine to you 
or may be you've said it a dozen times to different groups. It is not 
at all that rout!ne t? me in many of its aspects. I can't tell you how 
muc~ I apI,JrecIate It, and somehow, some way, we're going to try 
an.d lIck thIS problem. We cannot-as I look at the demographics of 
thIS country, we cannot allow the kind of fraud that is existing now 
to continue with the population aging as it is. 

I appreciate it very much. Thank you. 
~ow we have Dave Shannon representing the Oregon Consumers 

League; Bernard Mu~ler, the president and general manager of the 
Portland Better Busmess Bureau' Ken Keudell the administrator 
of the Builders Board of the Oreg~n Department of Commerce; and 
Jane Edwards, the corporation commissioner for the State of 
Oregon. 

I might ask, Mr. Muller, was it in the Oregonian I saw the Better 
Business ad today or not? 

Mr. MULLER. That's right. 
The CHAIRMAN. It's a good ad. 
Mr. Shannon, do you want to start? 
¥r. SHA~NON. Senator Pac~wood, I have here a statement by Dr. 

Ralph SmIth, Professor SmIth, from Portland State University 
who is executive secretary of the Oregon Consumer League and 
prepared the position for the consumer league, and I won't go over 
that statement, because--

The CHAIRMAN. Good, that will be in the record. 

STATEMENT OF DAVID SHANNON, OREGON CONSUMER LEAGUE 

Mr. SHANNON. It will be in the record, and I would say it's a very 
thorough statement of what the consumer league is seeing in the 
most years and impacted. 

S.o, I would simply go on from there to ask and make a few obser­
vatIOns. One, I would say that I have been working in the con­
sumer field probably. 15 or 16 years, and that the consumer field, 
consu.mer fraud particularly, .is partly.a function of the economy; 
that IS as. ~he economy had ItS receSSIOn, consumer fraud in the 
more tradItIOnal t.erm seemed to slow down either because agencies 
went thro,!gh tJ:elr funds to operate or because people did not buy 
as many dIscretIOnary goods. 
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As the economy resurges and particularly in the last year or so, I 
think there has been an upward increase in what's been identified 
as consumer problems and consumer fraud, so that in budgeting for 
the Federal Trade Commission or for anything else I think there's 
an interesting and signifi ..lnt correlation between the rise in the 
economy and the amount of consumer problems. 

One of the most ohvbus areas is the automobile business. as 
sales went down we didn't have near the problems or they were 
transferred to used cars or to warranties, and now we're seeing the 
resurgence of some of the problems we had previously coming back 
in a new style. 

In that regard, it may be a futile gesture and act, but I would say 
that we've learned quite a bit from 3-day cooling off periods either 
as prescribed by rule by the Federal Trade Commission and certain 
industries and by home sales in other industries including health 
spas, et cetera, on particular promos; but I think a cool 3-day cool­
ing off period in the automobile industry is something that may 
never happen, but is more than justified. How many times have we 
heard systems houses say if they get out the door the first they'll 
never come back as a part of their ingrown philosophy, and how 
many people would be quite happy to make a rational decision in 
purchasing an automobile if they could have 3 days to think about 
it. Yes, I made the deal and didn't pick up the car for 3 days. I 
doubt that there's anybody that has to have that car within 3 days, 
and let them think about. If there's such a thing as buyer's re­
morse, then let them have it, because it's a major impact, particu­
larly when the cost of a new car has gone up to such a proportional 
size of their income. 

The next area that I'd like to mention is that, as we all say, this 
is the age of information as well as consumption of products, but 
our analylsis and work in the areas of computers and information 
in terms of consumer protection hasn't kept up. We're still talking 
about the selling of merchandise. We're not talking about the sell­
ing of information except there was some kind of reference to that 
here, nor are we talking about the sale of software or computers; 
whereas we may well see every home having a terminal in it 
within the next 5 years. What have we done about the disclosures 
for software? What have we done about the disclosures for repairs 
or the disclosures of the sellability of equipment? How many people 
bought computers, for instance, with two K or four K or eight K 
and find that there's almost nothing they can do with them, or 
that they don't have the ability to translate it into something 
usable? So, I think we have responsibility to look at computers and 
look at information systems in a different way. 

Third, I think computers and information systems are going to 
bring a whole new area of shopping that I think was referred to 
here. Why is it not very likely that in 2 or 3 years people-elderly 
people who work all day will buy their groceries, for instance, in a 
terminal at their house. What they'll do is they'll go in and they'll 
punch in a grocery list and out will come the prices, and then it 
will be delivered, the delivery being organized by a computer 
system, and it will come out on a regular basis, the shut-in deliv­
eries, and so forth. 
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We are already now seeing computer age shopping done by some 
of our major computer lines, but we haven't analyzed to see what 
the ramifications of that are going to be in the ability to have 
knowledge of a product that we're obtaining and to the problems 
that will come with that. We haven't stepped ahead and looked to 
see what the evolution is coming to in the marketplace and how we 
should see what kind of problems are going to come as it goes 
along. We will react. We aren't acting. We aren't doing the re­
search in these fields. 

So, with that and knowing you have a shortness of time, I just 
bring these ideas up that I think are important. I've always sup­
ported a larger budget for the FTC. I've supported-and the league 
has always supported more participation of the FTC in the Port­
land area. As a more specific problem, we miss our district office 
here, and we hope to see that resurgence at some time. 

Thank you. 
[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF DR. RALPH A. SMITH, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY, OREGON CONSUMER 
LEAGUE 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to present a statement on behalf of 
Consumer interest and senior citizens. The Oregon Consumer League has been rep­
resenting consumer interests since 1966. More than one-fourth of the present mem­
bership classify as senior citizens including the executive secretary. The League 
fields an average of 55 to 60 complaints per month even though complaint-handling 
is not listed as one of our five main purposes. We do not try to identify callers or 
letter writers by age, but many do identify their "senior" status, because their com­
plaint may deal with a matter of especial concern to seniors. Examples would in­
clude mobile-home parks and nursing homes. Then too, many of the problems that 
COnc.el'n younger consumers face senior citizens with greater impact. For instance, 
50% of our complaints involve automobiles and about half of those involve used 
cam. As our faculties become less acute, it becomes increasingly difficult for us to 
keep up with the machinations of auto-sales representatives. It is also more difficult 
for us to shop around both for better buys and favorable interest rates. At times we 
find it difficult to digest all the fine print in the stack of papers rushed past us for 
signature. The double talk or ambiguity of many contracts further compounds the 
opportunity for misrepresentation or deception, intentional or otherwise. It is no 
wonder that we have complaints such as the one wherein the buyer is talked into 
buying a five-year repair warranty only to find later that the first 12 months were 
already covered. 

With these remarks as an introduction, I will now list areas of possible fraud 
basing my use of the term on a dictionary definition of constructive fraud 
It ••• which that involved in an act or contract, though not originating in any 
actual evil or fraudulent design, has a tendency to deceive or mislead other per­
sons .... " 1 (I am not dealing with "intent" at this juncture, nor am I dealing with 
governmental jurisdiction). 

Areas of concern, then, are as follows: 
Automobiles, both new and used, problems with sales, repair and warranties. Bait 

and switch has been replaced with bait and escalate, although it is usually now 
called "pack." 

Insurance, Overloading to fill the so-called medi-care gap; sales harassment with 
computerized telephone calls. 

Bureaucratric intimidation by stores and governments. Complaint systems of 
many stores and even some governmental agencies operate in a manner calculated 
to wear out the complainers until they give Up.2 

Mail order.-Seniors are especially susceptible. We find it increasingly difficult to 
shop around personally in often crowed stores during weather which reminds us 
that people with arthritis should stay home. One needs only to follow the I/Action" 

1 Webster's New Universal Dictionarr, unabridged, 1976. Page 729. 
2 Nader, Laur, "Complainer Beware: Psychology Today, December 1979. Page 47. 
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column in the Oregonian to realize the extent of problems of dealing with companies 
through the mail. 

Health spn!'l or clLlbs.-Here again we deal with the machinations of sales people. 
Also, a complaint such as this one from one our senior members involves the sale of 
a fitness center. After the sale, the member tried to get the new company to live up 
to certain aspects of the contract, and he was told that he would have to deal with 
the previous owner who, of course, was not available. [I defer to the Attorney Gener­
al's office for any additional comment on this one]. 

Hearing aids.-We are bombarded with hearing aid offers, although I suspect that 
sometimes our friends or relatives send in our names to hearing aid companies. 
However, when one paye from $400 to $900 for a hearing aid, one needs to know for 
certain that it is needed and that it will actually improve one's hearing. [I would 
have spent much money on an aid that would have done little more than amplify 
sounds. Fortunately, I consulted an audiologist whose tests showed my hearing to be 
acute but with a slight drop-off in the high frequency range. At this stage, amplifi­
cation would not help and might actually hinder.] 

Relying on oral contracts.-The Senior Center told me that they frequently have 
complaints from their clientele who have bought wood or hired repairs on the basis 
or verbal agreements. These services often require payment in currency with no re­
ceipt (no doubt to avoid inocme taxes). If the service is not satisfactory, there is vir­
tually no recourse. 

Home repairs.-This is an area that is so well-known and documented that I will 
mention only one phase of it. Senior citizens gradually have to hire more and more 
work done from lawn mowing to cleaning the gutters, hence they are more vulnera­
ble to being "taken." 

Second mortgages.-We are deluged with offers to turn our home equities into 
cash. I have yet to see one which is not a rip-off. 

Nursing homes.-The proliferation of extra charges, losing things, the high cost of 
drugs compared to the pharmacy down the street, and moving persons without their 
consent. 

Mobile-horne-park profiteering ba$ed on rental increases and extra charges far 
higher than required by inflation. One park change hands, and an absentee compa­
ny-owner more than doubled the rent and reduced services. Seniors who settle in 
mobile homes are usually no longer themselves mobile. They cannot easily jack up 
their homes and move to another spot. 

Labeling, fine print, pot pourri.-I have reached a conclusion after years of read­
ing small print in advertising, on labels, limited warranties, and instructions, that 
the chief reason for much that is small print is to mislead or underemphasize. Items 
that come to mind: 

Refund policies-stores, advertisers, and mail-order catalogues should have to iter­
ate refund, exchange, or credit policies in locations and in type large enough so that 
none of use can miss them. If mail-order items must be returned within 30 days, it 
should not be kept a secret until after the item has been returned late. 

Labels-I didn't get to attend the F.D.A. hearings on food labeling, but you can 
tell the F.D.A. for me that present labeling is of little help to seniors. A mishmash 
of F.D.A. data is often useless and in such fine print that one needs a magnifying 
glass to read it. A listing of ingredients only is absurd without information as to 
sources and quantities of such items as oils, sodium, and chemicals. Those of us at 
an age when we have diet problems, need help. [~peaking of can labeling, one quirk 
came to our attention. A woman placed a shortening can on the stove tc melt down 
the last bit from the empty can. The can burst into flames. for that shortening now 
comes in cardboard cans. An obscure notice easily overlooked did appear on the 
can.] 

Finally, credit cards.-It is within the immediate purview of the Senate to ban 
surcharges on credit cards. Many of us still carry a card or two despite the imposi­
tion of annual charges, we like to charge amounts to stretch our paying more in 
accord with monthly pension receipts. With a credit card we can meet unexpected 
expenses, and it often helps avoid the hassle over getting a check accepted. If we 
have to pay an additional 5% over purchase price, we will probably cut our cants in 
two and turn them in. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Mr. Muller. 
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STA1'EMENT OF BERNARD A. MULLER, JR., PRESIDENT-GENERAL 
MANAGER, PORTLAND BETTER BUSINESS BUREAU 

Mr. MULLER. Senator Packwood, I want to thank you for having 
the Better Business Bureau here today. 

We see several frauds which are aimed specifically at the elderly. 
Some of them more difficult ones to deal with are illegal at the 
present time, and they do find themselves in the legal arena. That 
would be the bunco and fraud schemes like the bank examiner, 
pig,2oJl drop type schemes. These types of operations, of course, are 
prosecuted by the local police and the district attorney's office. 

Home repair fraud doesn't qu G fair as well as far as law en­
forcement, but with the pigeon drop, though, the mobility of the 
schemers and the perpetrators there does give law enforcement a 
problem. In the home repair fraud area we're seeing, I would esti­
mate myself, probably millions of dollars being bilked from the el­
derly annually. This is accomplished through misrepresentation of 
the quality and the quantity or type of work being done that leaves 
the elderly with inferior work, with work that's not complete, that 
type of thing. 

Where are the problems? They're references not asked for, back­
grounds not checked. Again, it's a kind of a con type of thing, and 
when the individual does get the confidence of the elderly person 
these mistakes are made. 

The Williamson gang, of course, is a national, large chain of 
bunco artists that deal in this type of fraud. They're very large. We 
understand that there are at least 1,500 members of that family at 
the present time. A few years ago when a group of or an arm of the 
Williamson gang came to town there were 30 separate parts of that 
family where they were driving new Continentals or Cadillacs, new 
four-wheel drive pickups, and large travel trailers pulled behind 
brand new four-wheel drive vehicles, so we're looking at more than 
a million dollars' worth of rolling stock coming into our towns to 
perform some ripoffs. The financing of this kind of equipment 
comes from the elderly. In addition to that, the gang has properties 
in California and Texas estimated in the millions. 

Very difficult to combat that. Local law enforcement agencies 
are seeing that type of fraud as not being very important. They see 
it ranking down in their priorities in relation to other crimes 
where there might be some blood or some damage that's visible 
and it's easier to handle. ' 

Victims in many cases make poor witnesses because of their in­
firmities, and I think this is one of the problems that we have with 
rega.rd to th~t. ~gain, the fly-by-night tendency of the perpetrator 
or rIpoff artIst IS a real problem for law enforcement, again. You 
can only catch them when they're here. Law enforcement does 
have their priorities. 

Education seems to be the best answer to a lot of this and I 
think part of that is, of course, to get friends and relatives to 
beco~e active with the elderly so they don't fall for this type of 
r01ftl~~. r:t:hat's what we've been trying to accomplish. Again, the 
prIorItIes 111 law enforcement would help greatly. 

Quackery, of course, is a .major area of concern. I'm glad to see 
that you took excellent testImony on that this morning. We're still 
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seeing ads for useless products with claims such as miracle cure, 
breakthrough, uncovered the secret, and amazing. Hopefully the 
FDA and FTC can do more of their good work in this area in elimi­
nating that type of fraud. 

I heard some testimony earlier about health food stores, and I'll 
inject something in what I was not going to say. In our family we 
bought a product recently. My wife has a weight problem like 
many people do. Her product that she bought came from one of the 
malls, a very reputable looking establishment, but knowing what I 
know about quackery I asked her what is that product, and she 
couldn't tell me. So, I sent her to doing a little research trying to 
find out what that product really was. She checked with several 
sources that we had, and we couldn't find out what it was. So, fi­
nally after several referrals she ran into a lady with a medical dic­
tionary on different pharmaceutical products, and she found out 
that it was, in fact, a narcotic; and so, I think I will have to go 
along with the people that recommended further concern at the 
FDA level for that type of product. 

Work at home schemes victimize many elderly people. The in­
firmed, sometimes young married couples, the lady is tied to the 
house and. also can get involved with the work at home schemes. 
These are things where they're promising jobs, and you end up 
buying supplies. They're not as major as some of the other things 
we saw, but when you are on a fixed income and you need money 
you don't need to be ripped off. I think that's important. 

There are some trends that I see. Many people are retiring with 
more money than they ever have, so this leaves a pot there for the 
ripoff artist to go after that he didn't have before. The common rip­
offs of the past, of course, are going to continue unless something is 
done, and their level will either stay the same or increase, depend­
ing on the ability to do that; but what I see is a big ticket type of 
fraud against the elderly in the future. The technology is there for 
the con artist to work with. 

I feel investment schemes are starting to key on the elderly. The 
price tag of this kind of fraud, whether it's an investment in worth­
less gems or oil wells or so-called high tech industry, can be in the 
several hundreds or thousands dollars wiping out somebody's 
entire retirement package, and I think that that is an area where 
the Senate should pay some attention to, the type of security type 
of games that will be played in the future. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Ken. 

STATEMENT OF KENNETH K. KEUDELL, ADMINISTRA1'OR, BUILD­
ERS BOARD OF THE STATE OF OREGON, DEPARTMENT OF 
COMMERCE 

Mr. KEUDELL. Thank you, Senator. I also, like the other individ­
uals testifying, am pleased to have the opportunity to share with 
you some experiences that have come to builders board. 

Builders board is an agency of the Department of Commerce the 
State of Oregon created. in 1971 with a primary mission of protect­
ing the consumer in construction related problems. 
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One of the problems or difficulties I have here today is talking to 
you about how many elderly people are victims of home construc­
tion or improvement fraud, and quite frankly, Senator, I can't tell 
you that. When elderly people become the victims of fraud they 
often do not tell anyone .. and that's already been discussed today, 
except that there's anotli.er reason why they don't tell. One is that 
they are frightened for their own safety and for the welfare of 
their property, and that may be perceived and may be real, but 
they're also frightened of what their sons and daughters will do to 
what privileges they may still have left, if they find out that they 
have so-called given away some money for something that wasn't 
necessary; that they might be perceived as being senile and that 
they might be put away in a home someplace. 

I have four examples, and Attorney General Frohnmayer used 
one of them, except I had a little additional twist on that, Senator. 
An elderly woman living alone who paid more than $13,000 to two 
individuals to repair the roof on her home. This problem was 
brought to our attention by the woman's 66-year-old son, so this 
one was very elderly. Very little work was performed. It was by 
two individuals. The victim in this case wrote 94 checks over a 
period of 7 months. One of the individuals was on parole when he 
victimized this woman. He's now back in prison; however, there's 
no way of compensating this lady for her loss. 

Another elderly woman living alone paid more than $32,000 for a 
variety of home improvements. The work extended over 14 months, 
and there were 18 different contracts. Much of the work was un­
necessary and the charge was usually excessive. Our investiga­
tion-sending an investigator out we· determined that she may 
have gotten as much as $6,000 worth of value out of $32,000 that 
she paid to this builder. 

By the way, neither of these first two were registered with build­
ers board. 

The CHAIRMAN. 'Well, most of the people that are involved in this 
kind of fraud are not registered with builders. They're not builders 
at all in the normal sense of the word. 

Mr. KEUDELL. That is true. That is true. 
The third claim is an 84-year-old woman who was widowed less 

than a year who paid more than $15,000 for work that had a value 
by our investigator's estimate of $75. In this case the builder con­
vinced the victim that her roof needed replacement, the water 
pipes were rotten and needed replacement, the bathtub was resting 
on rotten boards and would fall through to the basement at any 
moment. None of these deficiencies actually existed. 

In this case the builder was registered, and it's one of those situ­
ations where the victim got $4,700 of the $15,000 back through the 
builders bond still is out more than $10,000. The builder obviously 
is no longer working and will not be able to until he makes good on 
the problems that he or she has created. 

The fourth example is the one Dave Frohnmayer used. I won't go 
back into that one. It was brought to our attention by a bank, and 
it seems that often banks do find situations where the victim is 
going to pay. for something in cash. This case, if you recall, was 
$14,000 to pamt a front porch. The builder was going to be paid in 
cash, and that's how the bank became involved. The victim showed 
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up at the bank and tried to withdraw $12,000 to make the final 
payment on this, and the bank teller thought there was something 
suspicious. 

The victim in this case will not file a complaint nor will he testi­
fy against the builder. He fears for his own safety and the security 
of his property. This builder was not registered. In this particular 
case we are having difficulty getting good cooperation out of the 
sheriffs department who refused to turn over information and will 
not testify because of fear of law suit by the individual who we be­
lieve actually caused the problem. 

There are some common elements in these fraud examples and 
in others that we could discuss. In these four examples none of the 
victims asked for references from the builder. None of them. None 
of the victims asked for a second opinion or a bid from some other 
builder. None of them. None of the victims made the first contact. 
In other words, they weren't looking for somebody to work on their 
home. None of these victims asked friends, relatives, or others for 
advice, and perhaps the saddest thing about it is there were no 
other-there were no friends or relatives or others around to give 
them advice. 

r think our senior citizens can be protected from fraud in the 
construction area. I'm not sure that new laws are needed. The solu­
tion, I believe, involves education of the consumer and a strong 
commitment on everyone's part to assist our senior citizens and 
others who are targets for this type of fraud. 

For the past several months we've been giving out a one-page­
actually two sides-letter to homeowners; "How To Prevent Home 
Construction Problems." In that letter-there's a lot of material 
there, but in that letter there are seven steps that we suggest to 
anybody. This doesn't involve just seniors, but anybody who is 
going to build a home in Oregon or have improvements made to 
their home. 

The first one is to make sure that the contractors or subcontrac­
tors are registered with the builders board. Now, you can't stop 
there, because this is only financial protection. Check references, 
and one of the ploys that's used is telephone references, and don't 
go with telephone references. See the work that the builder has 
done. If you're concerned about financial, check financial refer­
ences, also. Three, put agreements in writing, not only the con­
tract, the changes. Four, get a building permit, and often this is 
where the problems occur, because people don't get a permit think­
ing they're going to save money when, in fact, it might cost them 
their life. Five, before accepting the job, walk through it, make 
sure that the problems that are there, if there are any, are going to 
be corrected. Six, when you're unsure about what action to take, 
seek assistance. In the Portland area you've got a home builders 
association, you're got the Oregon Remodelers Association, you 
have your lender, perhaps, in many cases, local building depart­
ments, better business bureau, consumer protectior: agency. Some 
people have an attorney they can talk to, and ObVIOusly they can 
call builders board. There are all sorts of areas of assistance, but 
the consumer doesn't always know about this. If problems do devel­
op, then we want them to come to builders board. 

., 
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Senator, I think we need to find a way to get a list of this nature 
in the hands of homeowners, and when we do, we need to include 
names that they can contact. Finally, all of us must show more 
concern for our senior citizens. We have to visit more often with 
them. W.e have to maybe even get to the point of where they get 
angry at us. Find out what they're doing and make sure that they 
know that we're there to help. Most of us have elderly neighbors or 
fathers or mothers or uncles or aunts, and probably we're all guilty 
and could do better in this area. 

I believe we can prevent a large percentage of construction relat­
ed fraud through education and through interest and concern on 
our part. Our experience has shown we can prevent the problem. 
It's far more difficult to resolve the problems after they have oc­
currred. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Ms. Edwards. 

STATEMENT OF JANE EDWARDS, CORPORATION COMMISSIONER, 
STATE OF OREGON 

Ms. EDWARDS. Senator Packwood. I'm the corporation commis­
sioner of the State of Oregon, and we have the authority over sale 
of securities in Oregon. 

There is a significant amount of securities fraud going on now in 
the State. I don't think we're different. than other States. I think 
that it's just a good thing for people to filter into. 

I'd talk about some of the cases we have, and I'd like to express 
my concern about what. appears to be the inadequate staffing of the 
Federal agencies who work in the securities fraud area. 

Securities fraud cases involve millions of dollars and are difficult 
to investigate due to the numerous bank accounts, interstate trans­
actions, lack of paper trails, and volume of investors. The lack of 
resources by State and Federal agencies result in the plain fact 
t?at r.egula~ors .work too slowly to protect investor moneys. By the 
hme mveshgatlOns are completed and ready for prosecution the 
promoter is gone and 80 is the money. 

Elderly people in particular are targets for securities fraud, I 
think, for several reasons. Often they have cash available, in many 
cases savings that they have. They have a pension fund or retire­
ment programs where they can withdraw large sums of money. In 
many cases their houses are paid for, and they're able to get second 
mortgages on those homes, for example, if they want to raise 
money in a securities deaL 

In a couple of cases I want to talk about the first involved Haven 
Properties operated by Lloyd Sharp and George Anderson. These 
folks raised about $6 million from investors in Oregon and other 
States primarily to rehabilitate distressed properties in Kansas 
City, MO. 

I brought with me the copy of the advertisements that were run 
in the Oregonian in early 1981 with such things as Lloyd Sharps 
amaz~g offer for 1981. If you don't make money tr.rough my real 
estate mvestments I'll buy them back. You can mak.e a million. Let 
me show you my proven method by Lloyd Sharp. Free money semi­
nar. Come see how you can make money, make more money. How 
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to start, where to start. Our proven formula making money. It 
really works, and so on, and what they did, then, was have a series 
of seminars at local hotels where they brought in the investors and 
took their money. 

They told investors that the investments were secured by trust 
deeds, but in most caS\3s a number of people were participating in 
one trust deed, and the property was not worth what the debts on 
it were. 

As a part of this program, they utilized another company, Pen­
sion Plans of America, Inc., where they got thousands of investors' 
pension funds rolled out of safe investments to extremely risky real 
estate rehabilitation program. 

Let me say that many of these people set up innumerous corpo­
rations, so it's sometimes hard to track, because they advertise 
under one name and then under another name, and so on. 

In the spring of 1981 the corporation division filed a suit seeking 
an injunction which we obtained in December 1981. Sharp and An­
derson filed bankruptcy in Oregon and Missouri. The Securities 
and Exchange Commission filed a civil suit seeking remedies in the 
spring of 1984. 

Let me say that none of the securities they sold were registered 
with our office or with the SEC, and they were never licensed, the 
securities brokers, the salesmen, totally beyond the pale of the law. 
. The second case involves a man named Robert Clay who was an 
employee of Lloyd Sharp and studied under him. Then he set up a 
company called International Administration Investments, Ltd., 
after we have the injunction against Mr. Sharp. 

He offered a discretionary investment program where invest­
ment funds were given to him. They told that they would get inter­
est rates hetween 18 and 22 percent, and they would be backed by 
gold bullion or a certificate of deposits or real estate. Most cases 
nothing secured the investments, and much of the money was di­
verted to noninvestment purposes for Mr. Clay including a gold 
mine in Idaho. He also found a company, Au Dyne Mining & De­
velopment Co., where he had some registered stock but also sold 
considerable amount of unregistered stock of over $1 million. 

We obtained an injunction in August 1984. We have referred the 
case to the Multnomah County district attorney for criminal pros­
ecution. Both the Internal Revenue Service and the Securities and 
Exchange Commission are still investigating. 

I said in many cases elderly people are targeted for these pro­
grams, particulaJrly people just retiring. We have cases where the 
con artist will rE~ad, you know, announcements in the paper that 
so-and-so is retiring and have a retirement dinner, or whatnot, and 
they can show up at the dinner and start talking to them about 
taking their retirement funds and putting it into money programs 
or pulling it out of their IRA's into these various programs. 

Elderly people, I think it would be safe to say, that they tend to 
have cash available. They're looking for investments. They tend to 
be unsophisticated in terms of investments being unlikely to read 
the Wall Street Journal or read the various trade, you know, maga­
zines, Fortune and whatnot, that would discuss investments and be­
lieved that if they find the right investment they'll have excellent 
returns and, of course, significant tax breaks. In many cases they 
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think they're putting money into something that's guaranteed se­
cured as opposed to a risky proposition. 

Securities fraud can be prevented through public education and 
aggressive enforcement and prosecution. 1 think our State and I 
think the other States in general are doing as much as they can, 
but when we have a complex multistate case, we need the re­
sources of the Federal Government. It appears now to take a con­
siderable amount of time before the SEC or the IRS get into these 
cases, and even when they do investigate then they have to proceed 
through the U.S. attorney's office which also has limited resources 
particularly for this kind of white collar crime. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you all this question. After listening 

to this panel and the panel before, it seems obvious to me that all 
of the king's horses and all of the king's men together are not 
going to stop this kind of fraud if there isn't some kind of network, 
education, communication-I can't quite put my finger on it­
among those or between those who may get bilked or at least re­
ceiving some advice whether it be from the better business bureau 
or the Oregon Consumers League or something. In the long run 
that may be more effective than all of the ad hoc after the event 
prosecution we may be able to enter into. 

I'm curious, either Mr. Shannon or Mr. Muller, if you could com­
ment on that. 

Mr. SHANNON. Well, I think education is important, but it's not 
the education of knowing exactly what's in the contract or who 
these people are. It's also the process of being able to avoid intimi­
dation. In other words, I might sign a lot of things not because I 
might be suspicious that somebody was doing something wrong, but 
I'm going to be intimid.ated. That is don't you trust me, you really 
want to go some place else, it's a lot cheaper. It's the art of ne?,otia­
tion of knowing what you want. Education, therefore, can t be, 
there are 20 agencies which, when you call, they say we'll send you 
a form which you will fill out and then you get it a week later. 

The CHAIRMAN. What kind of education is available now? 
Mr. SHANNON. I don't think there's very much education, par­

ticularly in the senior, designated specifically for this. It's done as 
a kind of a sidelight to other types of educations and it's done 
p~rtly to say there are agencies available and beware in general 
wlthout the role playing, for instance, that I think is important or 
the support. There'::, been affirmation you need support of these 
people so they don't feel isolated, and I think it's a good point. 
'Fhey. 40n't. feel that if they .ma~e a complaint or talk to somebody 
"L?at It s go~ng to be a neg:;ttlVe lmpact on them. So, it's not a ques­
bon of saymg well, there s all these agencies out there. It's just 
sayin~ h~w do I hand~e t~is problem and go through the actual role 
of domg It and knowmg m a more affirmative way how the other 
agenci.es can participate. I think this is very important. 

I thm~ there are a lot of avenues that this can be done on. The 
trouble IS you can't measure the productivity for purposes of your 
budget or anybody else's to say what you got out there at the end 
but if 'you could do ~h~s, I thi~k it would be tremendously helpful: 

I thmk c~ble televlslO~, I thmk meetings, these kinds of supports 
can be a blg play. I thmk grants to allow people to develop this 
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kind of educational process through the senior centers and through 
other processes where they do meet and do get support to address 
themselves directly to this problem would be helpful. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, you mentioned two areas that I think have 
some potential. One is cable television which is has a much more 
diffused audience, and you can zero in on those programs that sen­
iors may watch, and by getting on those cable shows or even if you 
have to spend money to advertise on them it's much Gheaper than 
advertising on the over-the-air, across-the-board, cover everybody 
from age 3 to 300 channels. 

The other area is the senior centers. They are an absolute fount 
of information, and especially I find this true in smaller towns; 
that people go to those, they use them, thetre familiar with them, 
and if there's anything we get our money s worth out of-they're 
relatively inexpensive to run-those senior centers are a cornuco­
pia of centers of distribution of information. 

Mr. Muller, what does the better business bureau do or what can 
they do to help in terms of education, seminars? 

Mr. MULLER. Well, we are active in tis area with certain adver­
tising, as you alluded to earlier. we are coming up with some spots 
which will help somewhat in this area. 

The CHAIRMAN. Spots. You mean television, radio? 
Mr. MULLER. Television, PSA's, and that type of thing. 
There are other efforts by regUlatory agencies to do similar types 

of things. I think-where I see the problem is you can educate a 
good portion of the people, but I think like Mr. Shannon pointed 
out, there are going to be certain instances where effective law en­
forcement on the problem could do a lot to dissuade SOPle people 
from being active in that area. I think that's really important to 
key on that. We should continue to do what we can to educate 
them from our level and from whatever levels there are, but still, 
like in the drug area, you know, increased activity by the FDA 
could do a grat deal to eliminating some real problem products, 
and education in that area, I don't think, is going to help. I think 
that is really an enforcement problem that BBB cannot educate 
people on what is a quack drug. We can tell them to talk to their 
doctor and things like that, but it's not something that really is 
very educationable when you get into a potential cancer situation 
or something like that. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. I have no more questions. Again, thank you 
very much for coming. 

We'll conclude today with Carol Crawford who is the Director of 
the Bureau of Consumer Protection for the Federal Trade Commis­
sion. Welcome. 

Ms. CRAWFORD, Senator, how are you? 
The CHAIRMAN. When did you get here? 
Ms. CRAWFORD. About 5 minutes ago. 
The CHAIRMAN. I might say for the benefit of the audience, I've 

known Carol for a long, long time. She was the first employee that 
came to work for me when I went to \Vashington in 1969. I thought 
I was going to keep her forever, and one day she up and quit. For­
tunately, she alleged no irritation with me but just frustration with 
the Government bureaucracy. She wasn't going to have anymore to 
do with it or deal with it. She went off to law school where she 
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and freezing the company's assets to ensure their availability for 
consumer redress. 

A third very important health care claim that we have focused 
our resources on relates to false promises of cancer cures. Now, one 
recent case concerned the manufacture of a small dehydrated vege­
table capsule. The manufacturers claimed that this dehydrated veg­
etable capsule would help reduce the incidence of cancer. It sold at 
a very healthy price, I should say, and it cited as its basis for 
making the claim a National Academy of Sciences report, which 
sounds very impressive and presumably encourages people to rely 
on the claim. Unfortunately the National Academy of Sciences spe­
cifically said that their findings did not relate to dehydrated vege­
tables. Consequently, we alleged the claim was false and obtained a 
preliminary injunction very quickly against the advertisements. 
We have also obtained a consent agreement that permanently bars 
the use of false or unsubstantiated claims. We are also currently in 
litigation with another company that is manufacturing a similar 
product making siIililar claims. 

So, we've been very aggressive in the health care area because 
we feel that that is one of the most particular and most difficult 
areas for senior citizens in particular. 

A second area that has just been touched upon by your earlier 
witnesses is the area of investment frauds. Investment frauds hit 
senior citizens particularly hard, because they are vulnerable. They 
frequently have hard-earned assets available to invest and are con­
vinced by "watts-line hustlers," operating out of "boiler rooms," 
that these people can somehow safely obtain large returns on their 
money for them. 

We understand that in many cases their strategy is to befriend a 
senior citizen who may be lonely, and in that way gain confidence 
and eventually get the money. We're talking about very large in­
vestments from $5,000 to $10,000 and more in many cases. 

The Commission, before this administration, interestingly had 
been reluctant to pursue investment frauds, for a couple of good 
reasons, actually. One is that investment frauds are very difficult 
to investigate. It's difficult to develop a case because in many in­
stances they rest upon evidence that relates to oral misrepresenta­
tions. Therefore, it's hard, to collect and document the information 
we need to go into court and obtain an injunction. 

Second, those who are involved in fraudulent investment 
schemes frequently take refuge in the bankruptcy courts. This can 
pose problems for us because the Federal bankruptcy laws were not 
intended to deal with this kind of problem. 

Now, this administration, under the chairmanship of Jim Miller, 
felt that the losses suffered by senior citizens and others as a result 
of investment frauds were of a significant magnitude and growing. 
There was no evidence that these investment frauds were going to 
disappear on their own, so we set about to devise a way to find a 
way to deal with the problems. We have, I would suggest, been 
very successful in that effort. 

We currently have 71 defendants under court order. We have ob­
tained, just recently, the largest cash settlement ever in an invest­
ment diamond scheme. We've obtained $6.7 million in a consent 
agreement with International Diamond Corp., formerly the largest 
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investment diamond company in the country. Finally, we have suc­
cessfully pursued some defendants into bankruptcy court. 

In addition to targeting oil and gas lottery schemes, we have pur­
sued a number of franchise seller~ that a~e basically of the saz.ne 
mold. They are fraudulent operatIOns takmg advantage of s~Illor 
citizens and many unemployed individuals looking for new busmess 
opportunities who simply end up losing many thousands of d~llars. 

I could go on with a number of other. ~reas that ~e have .trIed to 
target specificall.y to protect s~n~or CItIzens. I wIll mentIOn o.t;le 
other way in WhICh the CommIssIOn has proceeded and a way m 
which we have expanded the Commission's activities that goes t? 
an area that you were just inquiring about with the Better BUSI­
ness Bureau and that is consumer education. We have expanded 
the Commis~ion's consumer and business education office and ha-ye 
worked closely with the American Association of Retired People ~n 
developing a number of informational materials that hopefully wIll 
help senior citizens avoid the kinds of problems that we have found 
out there we believe that trying to prevent these problems from 
occurring'is always a sounder approach than trying to correct them 
through litigation that follows. . 

Thank you very much for the opportuIllty to present these re­
marks and I'd be happy 'to answer any questions you might have. 

The CHAIRMAN. Carol let me ask you this. In your statement you 
say that frequently the 'FTC has difficulty in its investi&"ations get­
ting information, getting people to talk. El.aborate a ~:nt more on 
that. Before you got here several other Witnesses Said the same 
thing involving local circumstances. 

Ms. CRAWFORD. Yes. The investigational procedures under. tJ:e 
Federal Trade Commission Act, which allow us to pursue admmIs­
trative investigations are generally satisfactory when we are deal·· 
ing with relatively stable businesses. Where we have encountered 
difficulty is in prosecuting cases of fraud when we go to Federal 
district court. 

There are several problems. O.ne problem i.nvolve~ delays. The 
procedures that we use in pm'smng a complamt agamst a stable, 
ongoing, responsible business entity may create problems ~hen ~e 
pursue a complaint or serve process on a comp~ny that basIc~lly IS 
a fraud. If given any notice or warning they w~ll destroy theIr doc­
uments or they will simply flee to avoid serVICe of process. They 
will close down their business and move to another State. So, we do 
face particular problems, 'taking several forms, when we try to 
tackle fraudulent operators. . 

One of the most difficult is the question of serVICe of process. We 
are required under the Federal rules tO,serve process ei~her ~erson­
ally or at a residence to a person of sUltable age and dIscretIOn. In 
many cases we are pursuing fraudulent operators, wh~ clearly have 
it in their interest not to facilitate process as we find m ~ost ot~er 
cases of civil law, but rather it is in their interest to avpI~ SerVI?e 
of process. We, therefore, have ]'lad a great deal of dIffIculty m 
serving process on many .of the Ci.efendants that we have targeted. 
They, for example, can SImply. hIde from us. We have. chased de­
fendants across town in some mstances. The opportuIllty to serve 
at a residence, again, can be thwarted by simply refusing entry to 
the process server. 



\ 

52 

There is a provision in the Federal rules that allows service by 
mail, but it requires an acknowledgement. Fraudulent operators 
can refuse the acknowledgement, so there are a number of ways 
that we can be thwarted. 

There are different ways, I think, that you and the Congress 
could help us in this area. One, is to facilitate the service of process 
by allowing us to serve process on the owner or officer of one of the 
fraudulent companies at his or her place of business through deliv­
ery of service at the place of business. This, we believe, would 
greatly facilitate and would avoid the kinds of delays that we expe­
rienced. 

The CHAIRMAN. Carol, let me ask you this further. Today there's 
been evidence of just endemic fraud, some of it major, some sales of 
securities, some of it relatively minor although to the elderly 
person that pays out $3,000 or $4,000 for something that is nothing, 
that is not a minor situation in their mind; and yet I cannot imag­
ine in my mind, trying to turn the Federal Trade Commission or 
the Food and Drug Administration into a FBI or try to have them 
be the policeman for everything that goes wrong. 

We've had witnesees from the Oregon Medical Association today, 
from the University of Oregon, from the Oregon Consumer League. 
Something is falling between the cracks some place between the 
district attorney's office and the attorney general's office-and At­
torney General Frohnmayer is here-and the Federal Government. 
Somehow thousands, billions of people are being bilked out of small 
amounts or, in some cases, large amounts, and they don't know 
quite where to turn, or when they do, it just doesn't fit. 

What do we do? I mean "we" in the whole sense of the United 
States, not the Federal Trade Commission or not the Multnomah 
County district attorney's office. 

Ms. CRAWFORD. It's difficult for me to respond without focusing 
on our experience in dealing with fraudulent operators. I would, 
again, refer to previous Commissions being unwilling to go after 
fraud, because it is difficult to deal with. Maybe that's the best 
answer. Fraud is a very difficult area to investigate and to pros­
ecute successfully. 

We have had now 3 years of experience in prosecuting fraud be­
cause of exactly the same conclusion that you've reached; that 
there is a very severe problem out there and it was not being dealt 
with effectively. We are, I believe, dealing with it effectively now. 
We are, I believe, dealing \vith it effectively now. We have, as I 
mentioned, 71 individuals and companies currently under order, 
under court order to prevent them from initiating new scams. 

Now. I will mention one other way that we at the Commission 
have worked within our existing authority. to allow us to be more 
effective. Prevriously the Commission had focused on suing corpo­
rate defendants, but not indhridual defendants which simply allows 
the individual to set up a new company. \Ve have sought to name 
indivriduals as defendants to prevent that problem. Currently we 
have 45 individuals under court order. 
. !he <;HAIRlI£AX. "\Ynen you \yay under "court order" do you mean 
mJuqctlons? 

:\18. eRA "YFORD. Yes, injunctions. 
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The CHAIRMAN. You're not talking about criminal indictments. 
You mean--

Ms. CRAWFORD. No. Under injunctions to prevent them-under 
threat, contempt of court, from becoming involved in any similar 
kind of fraudulent activity. We estimate that just in the cases 
we've brought in the past 3 years, we have prevented an estimated 
$224 million of additional injury based upon what we estimate trey 
have bilked consumers out of in the past. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do we do-I used two situations earlier as 
examples. They're simple. One, I order a cord of wood only I don't 
get a cord of wood because the person that delivers it thinks that I 
don't know what a cord is; but because I do, I will try not to pay 
for it. Sometimes if I order two or three cords and it comes all piled 
up in a truck it is hard to tell whether you got two or three cords 
or not, but I've just discovered if I ask am I getting a full cord, I 
discourage lots of people from bothering to deliver. 

Second, on home repairs I discover lots of things in the mailbox, 
just stuck in the mailbox, and if I simply ask for a list of references 
that will get rid of half or so of those people who want to do any­
thing. 

Those types of issues, however, don't even rise to the level-I 
don't mean this critically-don't rise to the level of the dignity of 
the Federal Trade Commission. These are small time operators 
bilking 10 people or 100 people in small areas around this country. 
How do we stop that? Is there a way of stopping it? What can be 
done? 

Ms. CRAWFORD. At the local level? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well--
Ms. CRAWFORD. The smaller incidents of--
The CHAIRMAN. You know my philosophies on this. I am not ad­

verse to trying to stop it at the Federal level if I thought I could 
but I am not sure that all of the powers of the Federal Govern­
ment, no matter how much we might fund it, are going to be able 
to catch all of these people involved in con games trying to bilk the 
elderly. There's much to be said for local networking and neighbor­
hoods and senior centers and a variety of other ways of getting in­
formation out or messages to beware of that person, he's been 
around here before and he's not to be trusted. But, yet a great 
number of the elderly are being defrauded. They're being bilked, 
and the network its't working, and the Federal Trade Commission 
doesn't have enough budget to get to them and, as I say, I'm not 
sure that you ought to have an agent in Pilot Rock and in every 
town. Even that wouldn't catch them. 

I'm frustrated because I haven't got the answer. I hate to think 
the answer is nothing can be done and a certain percentage of 
people are going to be bilked. That's kind of like the district attor­
ney's answer on crime. Well, a certain number of people are going 
to be robbed and a certain number of people are going to be bur­
gled, and we'll try to catch them afterward, try to prosecute them 
and then they'll go through the problems with plea bargaining and 
overcrowded jails and it doesn't work. That is no great solace to the 
person who has been robbed or burgled, and it is no great. solace to 
the person who has been bilked out of $4,000 to fix their furnace 
when there appears to be no remedy to get their money back and 
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really no effective way to take the person off the street that's doing 
it. I just don't know the answer. 

Ms. CRAWFORD. I certainly appreciate your frustration. I think 
one of the best friends to senior citizens and the population in gen­
eral is the Better Business Bureau from whom you just heard. We 
work very closely with the Better Business Bureau as well as the 
State attorney general and, in addition, I should add local con­
sumer reporters. Local consumer reporters serve two functions. 
They give us, in many cases, good information through our region­
al offices about possible scams or violations of the law that we oth­
erwise would not learn of; and, second, they, along with the Better 
~usiness Bureau and the State attorney general, are often able to 
Intervene on behalf of an individual consumer to right an individ­
ual wrong that the Federal Trade Commission is simply not 
equipped to handle. 

The Better Business Bureau in particular, I think, serves both 
the preventive as well as the remedial function in many cases. I 
think, additional consumer information, alerting them to the 
wealth of knowledge housed at their local better business office 
would be helpful. It would be immensely useful for consumers to 
know before they do business with a new company one that they 
a?d their friends have not. done business with befor~, that they can 
slmI?ly call the Better BUSIness Bureau, ask if they have any infor­
matIon on that company, do they have any complaints. That's a 
wonderful way of getting information about possible problems with 
a new company that you're not familiar with . 
. The CHAIRMAN. Carol, I haven't got anymore questions. I appre­

CIate you coming this far for this hearing and also meeting with 
some groups before you take off this afternoon. 

Ms. CRAWFORD. Good, thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. You've lost none of your sharpness or luster In 

the years we've been separated. I appreciate it. 
[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF CAROL T. CRAWFORD, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF CONSUMER PROTECTION, 
FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION 

INTRODUCTION 

!vI~. qhair~~n.: I am pleased to be h~re today to discuss the Federal Trade Com­
mlsslOn.s ~~tIv~tIes to combat fraud as It affects older Americans, especially fraudu­
l~nt activItIes m the health ~are area. l The Commission has devoted special atten­
tIon t? fraudulent or de~eptIve food, drug, and health care claims affecting older 
Amencans, who are parhc~larly vuln~rable to iI?jury from such practices. 

My statement toda? WIll f}rst bnef,Iy deSCribe the Commission's authority to 
purs.ue fra~dulent claims. I Will then diSCUSS some of the Commission's activities of 
partIcular Importance to older Americans focusing on the food drug and health 
care areas. Finally, I will describe the re:nedies available to th~ Corr:mission and 
some of the ~roblems ~ve encounter in trying to pursue deceptive and fraudulent 
marketmg claims effectIvely. 

THE COMMISSION'S AUTHORITY 

. 'rhe Commissi?n has the authority to proceed against deceptive and unfair prac­
tices under SectIOn 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act (FTC Act).2 Section 5 

• J The views expressed a:e .those of Carol T. Crawford, Director, Bureau of Consumer Protec­
tion, ~ed~ral Trade .CO~~lsslOn. Th~y ?O not necessarily reflect the views of the Federal Tracie 
CommISSIOn or any mdlvldual CommlsslOner 

215 U.S.C. § 45 (1982). . 
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declares unlawful unfair and deceptive acts and practices in or affecting commerce. 
We consider fraudulent practices to be the most egregious type of deception. We also 
have the authority to proceed against false food, drug, device, or cosmetic ads under 
Section 12 of the FTC Act. 3 The Commission can act under either Section 5 or Sec­
tion 12 or both sections to halt certain health-related acts or practices:' 

When the Commission believes a violation of Section 5 or 12 he.s occurn:d or is 
occurring, we can either issue an administrative complaint or seek preliminary or 
permanent injunctive relief in federal court under Section 13 of the FTC Act.s In 
recent years, we have successfully used Section 13 injunctive authority to halt 
fraudulent or deceptive activities and secure redress for consumers. 

The FTC is, of course, not the only agency that is involved in the fight against 
fraud. At the federal level the Postal Service vigorously polices mail order fraud. 
Similarly the Food and Drug Administration combats health care quackery, and the 
Department of Justice brings criminal fraud cases. Federal involvement in this 
area, however, is not the first or in many cases the most important level of con­
sumer protection. State and local consumer protection agencies, particularly State 
Attorneys Generals' offices, provide a crucial first line of protection for consumers. 
Similarly, the Better Business Bureaus make important contributions in detecting 
and preventing consumer fraud. Not only are these agencies active in their own 
right, they participate in joint programs. For example, the Food and Drug Adminis­
tration and Better Business Bureaus recently sponsored a joint mailing to newspa­
per and magazine advertising managers offering assistance in revie"'ing advertise­
ments for fraudulent medical or health claims. 

The FTC also makes every effort to coordinate our efforts closely with those of 
other agencies. Just last month, for example, we filed a case against what we al­
leged to be a bogus hair analysis service that was developed through a joint FTC/ ~. 
FDA investigation. Similarly, in the energy area we maintain an energy fraud clear­
inghouse that is designed to coordinate case development by both the FTC and the 
various State Attorneys General's offices. On a broad\tlr basis we are also a partki­
pant in the National Association of Attorneys General's consumer fraud project. 

COMMISSION ACTIVITIES BENEFITING OLDER AMERICANS 

Non-health-related activities 
Our pursuit of unfair or deceptive activities affectin~ older Americans extends to 

many areas beyond food, drug, and other health care claims. I would like to high­
light some of the Commission's recent activities in these other areas involving prac­
tices that are either targeted at or have a disproportionate impact on older Ameri­
cans. 

Credit 
One important way in which the Commission protects older consumers is by ag­

gressively enforcing the age discrimination provisions of the Equal Credit Opportu­
nity Act ("ECOA").6 Althoug·h federal law permits creditors to consider information 
related to age, creditors may not deny, reduce or withdraw credit solely because an 
otherwise qualified applicant is over a certain age. Furthermore, retirement income 
must be included in rating a credit application, and credit may not be denied or 
withdrawn because credit-related insurance is not available to persons of a certain 
age. Until recently the Commission had not filed any actions under the age discrim­
ination provisions of the ECOA, in part because of the difficulty of developing evi­
dence. Discrimination is often difficult to detect, for example, because the creditor 
simply discouraged applicants or destroyed applications, or because creditors use 
subjective evaluation criteria. 

Under this administration, the Commission has begun employing innovative tech­
niques, such as econometric models, to detect discriminatory practices. As a result, 
in 1983 the Commission issued its first age discrimination complaint ever. The com­
plaint charged a large finance company, Aristar, Inc., with illegally denying loans to 
older applicants, including those relying on public assistance or retirement benefits, 
because of their age or because they were not employed full-time. The Commission 

315 U.S.C. § 52 (1982). 
4 The Commission also enforces a number of other statutes, including the Equal Credit Oppor­

tunity Act, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age as well as a number of other fac­
tors. See pages 4-5, infra. 

5 15 U.S.C. § 53 (l!l82J. 
615 U.S.C. §§ 1691 et seq. (1982). 
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obtained a consent decree requiring Aristar to pay $90,000 in civil penalties and en­
joining such illegal practices in the future. 7 

Last month the Commission filed another case alleging discrimination against el­
derly applicants in violation of the ECOA. We charged that Landmark Financial 
Services, Inc. and its fourteen subsidiaries discriminated against elderly borrowers 
by offering loan terms less favorable than those provided to similarly qualified 
younger applicants.s Specifically, the Commission alleged that Landmark's policy 
placed a three-month limit on loans to applicants over 70 and a 12-month limit on 
loans to persons between 65 and 70. The Commission is seeking civil penalties and 
an order barring Landmark from practicing such discrimination. 

In addition, we are investigating several other creditors for possible illegal dis­
crimination, such as discouraging older people from submitting applications and re­
fusing to consider income from retirement sources. 

Real estate "loan" transactions 
The Commission is also pursuing other types of credit activities relevant to older 

citizens. During the past few years there have been increasing numbers of foreclo­
sure actions by lenders. This has resulted in "new" businesses that advertise and 
offer foreclosure help to homeowners in financial difficulty. 

In October 1983, we obtained a preliminary injunction against one such compa­
ny-R.A. Walker and Associates, Inc. 9 The Commission alleged that Walker orally 
represented that the transactions entered into were "loans" that would enable 
homeowners to prevent foreclosure. The Commission alleged that the transactions 
were in fact "sales," with Walker obtaining an abso:iute deed to the property, so 
thatl in effect, the homeowners became tenants in their former homes. Minority 
homeowners were particularly affected by the alleged misrepresentations, and a sig­
nificant portion were elderly. 

Investment frauds 
Our investment fraud program is an excellent example of a program that benefits 

all consumers, but especially older, retired citizens. Investment frauds, conducted by 
what are often termed "Wats-Line hustlers," frequently victimize the public 
through false promises of large returns on "safe" investments. These frauds obvious­
ly harm all investors, but they can particularly hurt older investors, who are vul­
nerable prey for fraudulent operators and who are often ill-prepared to absorb the 
losses. Some investment fraud firms have bilked consumers of $5,000 to $10,000 each 
by promising large returns for investments in gemstones, precious metals, or oil and 
gas leases. These firms usually employ telephone "boiler room" sales persons who 
use high-pressure, polished sales pitches. 1 0 

Until this administration, the Commission was generally reluctant to pursue 
f~aud cases .. Such. cases, especially those involving oral misrepresentations, are very 
dIfficult to Investigate. Consumers, however, suffer substantial injury as a result of 
fraudulent practices and the Commission has therefore developed an active fraud 
program, particularly in the im-<stment area. 

Since 1982, the Commission has brought a number of cases and placed 71 named 
defendants .under pr.eli!llinary or permanent district court orders barring fraudulent 
and deceptive practices. We have also obtained court orders freezing personal and 
corporate asse1;s that may be used for consumer redress-for example, in one case 
alone we obtamed an order freezing $10 million in assets. We estimate that we 
have halted frauds that could have cost consumers $224 million if allowed to con­
tinue. Recently, we obtained a settlement netting over $6.7 million in consumer re­
dress from International Diamond Corp.,Il formerly the largest investment diamond 
seller in the United States. 

7 United States v. Aristar, Inc., No. 83-0719 (S.D. Fla. Apr. I, 1983). Consent agreements are 
fo~ set~lement purposes only and dp not constitute admission of a law violation. 
198~~!ted States Y. Landmark Fmancial Services, Inc., Civ. No. N-84-3510 (D. Md. Sept. 17, 

~oFTC v . .[l·1· Walker & Assoc., Inc., Civ. No. 83-2962 (D. D.C. Oct. 5, 1983). 
CommISSIOn staff ~ave found that when the salespeople learn that their target is an older 

p~rson, t?ey try to b~fnend th~ pers0.n. While p~fP~rtin,? to become a "friend," they proceed to 
bilk the Inves!or of.hls or her hft;! savings. ~f the fnend technique does not work, the salesper­
son becomes insulting an~ abUSIve, sometJm~s spending hours on the phone browbeating the 
!arget. As a result, older Investors are sometJme3 intimidated into turning over their life sav­
Ings. 

11 FTC v. Int'l Diamond Corp., Civ. No. 82-0873 (N.D. Cal. 1984). 
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Older consumers are also attractive targets for deceptive promotions of franchises. 
Por example, the advantage of business opportunity ventures-supplemental 
income, control over working conditions (Le., being your own "boss"), and a need for 
few additional skills-may appeal to many older consumers. The investment may 
involve a significant amount of money for those involved. Moreover, older consum­
ers may suffer more than younger ones from losing their investment, which may 
have been set aside as a retirement "nest egg," because they cannot easily recoup it 
through future earnings. 

Alleged misrepresentations by franchisors of earning potential, right to exclusive 
territories, or product quality have led the Commission to challenge such diverse 
franchise sales programs as auto parts distributorships,I2 energy management mi­
croprocessors,I3 and snack foods. I4 Unsuspecting individuals were investing be­
tween $3,000 and $24,000 in these franchises based on the alleged misrepresenta­
tions. Where these practices are accompanied by violations of our rules, we have 
also sought civil penalties. 

Funerals 
Another prime example of a Commission activity that helps older Americans is 

the Funeral Rule. This Rule, which just recently became fully effective, is intended 
to increase consumer access to relevant information, such as price and legal require­
ments regarding funeral goods and services. The rule is designed to help all people 
arranging funerals, but is particularly expected to help older people, such as surviv­
ing spouses, to obtain needed information during a painful and vulnerable time. 

Energy cases 
Another area we have been particularly alert to is deceptive energy savings 

claims. With the rise of energy costs, people today are seeking ways to conserve. 
Retired individuals, who may spend most of their time at home and who often live 
on fixed incomes, are especially likely to be interested in energy conservation. The 
market has responded with a host of new devices designed to cut energy bills. Al­
though this response is desirable, and most new entrants are honest businesses 
making honest claims, some businesses overstate the benefits of the new product. 
The public qften is unable to gauge whether the product does what it claims to do. 
And because many of the companies are new, people often lack the reputation infor­
mation that so often serves as a guide to honesty and reliability. Examples of Com­
mission actions in this area include orders against manufacturers of storm windows, 
solar energy equipment, and cellulose insulation. 

The foregoing discussion is not exhaustive of the Commission's non-health activi­
ties that have a particular impact on older people, but it does illustrate the agency's 
ongoing enforcement efforts in this area. 

FOOD, DRUG, AND HEALTH CARE PRACTICES 

Older citizens, those 65 and over, spend almost three times as much per capita on 
health care as other adults. Consequently, the Commission's health-related activi­
ties, which address nearly every facet of health care delivery of concern to older 
Americans, have particular significance for them. 

Deceptive food, drug, and health care claims that induce people to purchase inef­
fective cures and nostrums are especially important areas for Commission enforce­
ment activity because of the injury that can result. First, purchasers are injured 
economically when they pay for cures and remedies that do not work. Second, the 
bogus cure may itself jeopardize purchasers' health and safety. A third and impor­
tant form of injury occurs when ineffective or quack remedies divert purchasers 
from legitimate medical treatment that could relieve their problems. 

As part of its effort. to protect the public, the Commission continually monitors 
advertising for unfair and deceptive claims, emphasizing food, drug, and health care 
claims because of their potential for causing serious injury. However, ads for some 
types of products, such as those that might be characterized as "quack" remedies, 
may never appear on the radio and television networks or in major newspapers and 
magazines. Consequently, we have implemented special monitoring programs to 
detect ads for these products. This program monitcrs ads in health magazines cater­
ing to individuals who believe in non-traditional treatments for diseases, and tabloid 

12 United States v. Royco Automobile Parts, im: .• No. 83-1208, Civ. J-12 (M.D. Fla. Jan. 3, 
1984). . 

13 United States v. Federal Energy Systems. Inc., Civ. 84-2158, (C.D. Cal. Apr. 12, 1984). 
14 United States v. Ferrara Foods, inc., Civ. No. 83-00371984). 
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publications, where ads for "quack" products typically appear. Our efforts have 
proved quite successful in identifying targets for Commission action. We have also 
initiated projects and identified targets on the basis of our ongoing contacts with 
other federal and state officials. For example, our Regional Offices maintain ongo­
ing relationships with the State Attorneys Generals in their respective regions. The 
FTC Regional Office responsible for protecting Oregon consumers is located in Seat­
tle, Washington. The director of that office, as well as his staff, meet periodically 
with the Oregon Attorneys General's staff to exchange information and discuss en­
forcement issues. We also obtain tips and project ideas from private groups such as 
the American Association of Retired Persons (AARP). 

FOOD AND DRUG ADVERTISING 

The Commission has emphasized policing false and deceptive claims in food adver­
tising. A U.S. Department of Agriculture study showed that persons over 65 spend 
about twenty-two percent of pre-tax income on food, compared to seventeen percent 
for persons under 65. For the poor in this group, this increases to as much as forty 
percent. Older consumers, who watch more television than any other group, are 
heavily exposed to food advertising. Consequently, the Commission's staff conducts 
extensive monitoring to determine current issues in food advertising and to identify 
new ad campaigns presenting the greatest potential for consumer injury. For exam­
ple, the staffs monitoring indicates that nutritional and other composition claims­
e.g., low-sodium, low-sugar, low-calories, fiber content, caffeine-are now particular­
ly popular in food ads. Moreover, recent research conducted by the Roper Organiza­
tion confirms that low-sodium and low-sugar claims are important to consumers. 

Cur!,ently, the Commission has many more initial phase investigations of food ads 
than m previous years, and I expect that the CommiMion's expanded efforts will 
payoff, both in terms of the quantity and quality of our actions and in our ability to 
move quickly against law violators. 

A good example of a case in which we moved quickly against an ongoing deceptive 
f~od. campaign ,!s PharmTech, whi~h ~laimed that its dehydrated vegetable capsule, 
Dally Greens, would reduce the mCldence of cancer. PharmTech began a massive 

national advertising campaign, claiming support for its claims from a recent report 
?f th~ N~tional Academy of Sciences. The Commission obtained a preliminary in­
Junctlo~ m federal court temporarily halting the advertising. The Commission's 
cO!ll1?lamt a~leged that t~e report did not in fact provide such support, and the Com­
mlSSlOn ultlmately obtallled a consent agreement with PharmTech permanently 
barring such claims. 1 5 

In ¥arch 198.4, the Commission brought an action against General Nutrition, Inc., 
chargmg tha~ ~t f~lsely adverti~ed a similar product called "Healthy Greens." 16 

General Nut~l~lOn IS a large retaIler of health-related products, with annual sales of 
over. $350 millIon and over 1,000 retail stores nationwide. The Commission staff is 
seeklllg a cease and desist order against General Nutrition to prevent allegedly false 
or unsu?stanti~ted clai!lls for "Healt~y Greens" as well as all other products mar­
keted WIth cl81ms of dIsease preventlOn or cure. The case is currently progressing 
toward trial. 

In addit~on to pursuing products making prevention claims, the Commission staff 
also e~aI?lll~s performance ~nd therapeutic claims. For example, in January, the 
~omml~slOn Issued a .complalllt agalllst P. Leiner Nutritional Products 17 concern­
I~g natlOn~lly advertIsed claims that its wheat germ oil pill, Octacol 4, improves 
vlg~r, stamllla, and endurance-claims the Commission alleges are unsubstantiated. 
ThIS case also is progressing toward trial. 

. The .Commissi~n has also s~ed E~tee Corp.,18 a manufacturer of food products for 
diabetics regardlllg therapeutic cl81ms for Its foods. That case ended with a consent 
orde.r prohibiti~g certain misleading claims, including representations that the ad­
vertised food WIll no~ elevate the blood sugar level of diabetics, and a $25,000 pay­
ment by Estee to a dIabetes research organization. 

r~ th~ area ~f drug advertising we pursue many types of fraudulent and deceptive 
cl81ms! mcludmg performance, pain relief, and safety claims. All of these are likely 
to be Important to older consumers due to their higher incidence of health prob­
lems. 

15 Docket No. 9168 (May 1984). 
16 Docket No. 9175 !19841. 
17 Docket No. 9172 (1984). 
18 Docket No. C-3126 (Nov. 16, 1983). 
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A number of our investigations also involve cure claims for arthritis-a condition 
affecting millions of older Americans. Because it causes substantial suffering and 
has long-term debilitating effects, arthritics are particularly vulnerable to claims 
that a "miracle" product will stop their pain and suffering. 

The staff has also pursued products making arthritis relief claims. For example, 
the Commission recently accepted a consent order (subject to final approvalJ with 
Biopractic Group, Inc., to settle charges concerning claims it made for its Therapeu­
tic Mineral Ice product. 19 According to the complaint, Biopractic claimed that Min­
eral Ice (a topical rub) relieves inflammation and stiffness characteristic of arthritis 
and other musculoskeletal ailments without having a reasonable basis to support 
those claims. The complaint also charges that Biopractic falsely claimed that doc­
tors and medical centers praised Mineral Ice. Under the agreement, Biopractic is 
prohibited from making these claims about Mineral Ice unless it has adequate sub­
stantiation. To make claims of relief from inflammation and stiffness caused by ar­
thritis and other musculo-skeletal diseases Biopractic must satisfy U.S. Food and 
Drug Administration standards or provide evidence from two well-controlled clinical 
tests. 

Also, in this area the Commission several years ago sued Thompson Medical Co. 
over its claims for the topical rub "Aspercreme," a product which, I should add, 
does not contain any aspirin. In June 1983, an Administrative Law Judge found 
that the company had deceptively advertised that Aspercreme was more effective 
than aspirin. The case is now on appeal to the full Commission. 

The staffs special monitoring activities have also resulted in investigations of a 
relatively new phenomenon-anti-aging advertising claims. Although scientists have 
recently advanced a n umber of theories to explain the aging process, there is no 
consensus as to the validity of any of these theories. Nonetheless, a number of com­
panies are using these theories to advertise drugs and food supplements, making 
bold claims that the products will retard aging. The Commission is investigating 
several of these companies to determine if their ad claims are false or unsubstanti­
ated. 

Finally, the Commission recently obtained a consent agreement against Adria 
Labs,20 the manufacturer of an over-the-counter analgesic named Efficin. The order 
prohibits Adria from making safety claims comparing Efficin to aspirin without also 
disclosing that it may produce side effects similar to those produced by aspirin. 

Other health care claims or practices 
In addition to pursuing deceptive food and drug claims, the Commission has ac­

tively pursued a wide range of other practices relevant to the health needs and con­
cerns of older Americans. 

The Commission has, for example, examined services designed solely for older con­
sumers, such as life care facilities. "Life care" is a concept whereby an older citizen, 
at a certain minimum age, purchases a life lease in a living unit, paying an en­
trance fee and monthly service fees. In addition to the life lease, the resident is enti­
tled to various services and amenities, including guaranteed lifetime nursing care. 

In 1983, the FTC investigated certain practices by Christian Services Internation­
al, Inc. [CSI] , which has developed, marketed, and lor managed approximately 200 
life-care homes in fifteen states. CSI's homes guarantee lifetime living accommoda­
tions, meals, and medical services. Under the terms of the consent agreement we 
obtained in the case, CSI may not represent that any religious group is affiliated 
with its life-care homes or is legally or morally responsible for the homes' debts, 
unless that is the case.21 In addition, csr must provide prospective residents with a 
statement: (1) detailing any religious affiliation or explaining that there is none; (2) 
disclosing that entering into the contract may involve significant financial risk; and 
(3) advising them to seek independent advice before signing. 

In addition to monitoring life-care facilities, the Commission is examining the 
nursing home industry to determine whether unfair or deceptive practices exist. 
Currently about 23,000 nursing homes provide care to approximatoly 1.4 million 
older residents in the United States. Allega!:ions have been made that some nursing 
homes fail to disclose important information to potential residents prior to admis­
sion. Others have charged that some homes charge inflated prices, or even charge 
for services not rendered, and conceal their practices by failing to provide itemized 
bills. The Commission's study is designed to collect systematic evidence regarding 

19 Biopractic Group, Inc., File No. 842-3207 (Oct. 3, 19(4) (Commis3ionel' Pertschuk and Bailey 
dissented on the grounds that different relief should have been sought.) 

20 Docket No. C-3135 (June 5, 1984). 
21 Docket No. C-3127 (Oct. 27, 1983). 
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the existence and incidence of these and other alleged practices and their potential 
for injury to prospective and actual nursing home residents. It is hoped that this 
will provide the Commission with information needed to pursue. unfaI~ . and decep­
tive nursing homes practices that may harm older people and theIr famIlIes. 

The Commission also has pursued several cases involving alleged bogus cures for 
what may be worthless products. For example, the Commission obtained a consent 
order against two Miami health professio,nals 22 who ~d.vertised "co~d" lase;r face­
lifts, claiming that they were less expenSIve than traditIol!al cosI?etIc facehft sur­
gery and .that they had a revolutionary method o[ removmg w~mkles. ~he order 
bars representations that laser treatments result m a non-surgIcal facehft unless 
there is reliable support for the claim. In addition to obtaining the consent order, 
the Commission has sent advisory letters to all state attorneys general and to the 
relevant professional associations alerting the officials to the Commission action, in­
cluding a copy of the order, and offering Commission assistance on legal and techni­
cal issues. The Commission also has used a consumer education project to warn con­
sumers that by purchasing unproven laser treatments, they may lose their money, 
not their wrinkles. 

In another case, the Commission obtained a consent judgment against Braswell, 
Inc., to settle charges that the company could cure or prevent baldness when, in 
fact, the process did not work. The judgment permanently enjoins that company 
from representlllg that any product or service will cure or prevent hereditary bald­
ness, unless it has approval from the Food and Drug Administration. The Commis­
sion obtained a $610,000 judgment for civil penalties from the company, as well. 

The Commission also recently obtained a consent agreement with the president of 
a weight control center, who agreed not to misrepresent the effectiveness of his diet 
devices. 23 According to the complaint, advertising for the Acu-Form ear-mold 
claimed that wearing the ear-mold (which was made of plastic embedded with steel 
pellets to stimulate acupuncture points) would control hunger, and purchasers could 
then lose weight effortlessly. The ear-mold and weight-loss counseling usually cost 
$300. 

Finally, the Commission has sued a hair analysis testing service charging that the 
defendants made false claims about the testing services. 24 According to the FTC's 
complaint, the ads claim that the hair analysis identifies the consumer's bodily min­
eral deficiencies and excesses and that these are associated with physical and 
mental disorders such as diabetes and arteriosclerosis. The Commission further al­
leged that the defendants' recommendation to repeat the hair analysis every four 
months and to check the results of taking dietary supplements sold by the defend­
ants may lead some individuals to forego proper medical attention during that time 
exposing them to substantial health risk or injury. The Commission is seeking an 
order that will permanently bar the sellers from making deceptive claims. The liti­
gation is continuing, but we have already obtained temporary restll'aining orders 
against the defendants barring misrepresentations regarding the use of hair analy­
sis to diagnose health conditions and preserving defendant..Cl' assets for possible re­
dress to purchasers. 

Our activities, however, are not limited to law enforcement and similar activities; 
we also emphasize business and consuml3r education to prevent violations and to im­
prove the functioning of the marketplace. In recent years, the Bureau's Consumer 
and Business Education Office has produced messages on health related topics in a 
variety of areas-eyeglasses, generic drugs, contact lenses, laser facelifts, food and 
nutrition. 

The Commission has also worked closely with the American Association of Re­
tired Persons ("AARP") in developing a number of consumer education campaigns 
designed to assist older Americans. In 1983, we jointly developed and distributed 
"How to Write a Wrong," a booklet that explains how to complain effectively about 
consumer problems and obtain results. The booklet focuses on particular on how to 
avoid and deal with problems that arise in door-to-door and mail order promotions. 
Over 50,000 copies of this booklet have already been distributed. 

We are currently working with AARP on two additional consumer education 
projects. The first is designed to assist older Americans in selecting the services of 
~ealth care professionals. The second is aimed at providing older Americans with 
lllformation on housing options, focusing on both independent and assisted living. 

22 Spinal Health Services, Inc., C-3122 (Oct. 18, 1983). 
23 Thomas A. Dardas, C-3144 (Oct. I, 1984). 
24 FTC v. Furman, 84-0803-A (E.D. Va. filed Aug. 6, 1984). 
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REMEDIES A V AILABLE TO THE COMMISSION 

While not exhaustive, the above discussion illustrates the Commission's ongoing 
activities in the food, drug and health care areas. In this discussion I have some­
times referred to remedies the Commission has been able to obtain. I would now 
like to describe in more detail the law enforcement tools available to the Commis-
sion.. . . . . .. 

The Commission as a ciVIl enforcement agency, lacks authOrity to IllltIate CrimI-
nal proceedings. Thus, the law enforcement tools available to the Commissi,ol! are 
civil remedies such as administrative cease and desist orders, federal court lllJunc­
tions, consumer redress, industry-wide guidelines, trade regulation. r~les, and civil 
penalties for violations of Commissiol! orders and rules. :rhe Com~ISSI?n also seeks 
to obtain voluntary compliance when It can be more effiCIent and effective. 

The Commission has used the available tools aggressively and creatively to en­
force our statutes. We have increasingly used our statutory authority to see.k injunc­
tions quickly in federal court. In fraud cases, we have been able to obtalll orders 
freezing assets where we have been concerned that the company's assets ~ould be 
dissipated before we could obtain redress. 23 When .firn;s ~aye sought refuge 111 bank­
ruptcy, we have continued our efforts, often pursumg mdlvldual as well as corporate 
assets in bankruptcy courts. 24 

In addition to obtaining substantial civil penalties or consumer redress, the Com­
mission has experimented with new remedial approaches to respond to fraud or de­
ception. This has included consumer arbitration mechanisms,25 redress in the form 
of health research grants,26 and payments from individual respondents to remedy 
the injury that their companies have caused.27 . 

Although the Commission has been very successful in combattmg fraud, we have 
encountered some obstacles. The Commission's existing authority is most effective 
against stable national firms; its limitations become clear when it is used to pros­
ecute smaller' fraudulent operators. Our procedures for obtaining information-for 
example information to determine whether violation has occurred or the amount or 
location' of a company's assest-contain impediments that may prevent t~e .stB;ff 
from obtaining information quickly from an uncooperative company. ThIS IS In 
marked contrast to the streamlined procedures available to agencies such as the De­
partment of Agriculture and the Food and Drug Administration, which are author-
ized to obtain criminal search warrants in certain programs. . . 

Another evidentiary problem with our eID authority concerns an amblg~llty 
about whether we have the authority to obtain physical evidence. V{h~le we belIeve 
we have the authority it is not specifically set out in our ~tatute, as It ~s u~der ~ule 
34 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. Thus in some Instances durmg InVestIga­
tions the staff may be reluctant to ask for physical evidence-for example, the hair 
testing analysis machine in the case I mentioned earlier-because of the procedural 
disputes that may arise. . 

Other problems we encounter in pursuing companies and individuals enj5aged in 
allegedly fraudulent activities-as opposed to legitimate firms. w.h,ose practIce,s Il}ay 
occasionally violate the law-are procedural. For example, to ImtIate a case m t~d­
eral court, the complaint must be served on all the defendants. When the CommIS­
sion sues individual officers 01' owners of businesses engaged in allegedly fraudulent 
activities, the Commission may have difficulty serving the complaint if, for example, 
the intended recipients refuse to answer the door at home, or refuse to let the proc­
ess server into their office, or if they live outside the jurisdiction in which the com­
pany does business. In one recent case, difficulty in effectuating servic~ led the Com­
mission's staff to chase individuals across town and to stake out an aIrport to serve 
defendants we believed were going to leave town. It would be preferable if service 
for federal court actions were similar to service procedures under the Fl'C Act for 
serving administrative complaints 01' orders or other proce;sses of the Commission.~B 
Under the FTC Act, service upn officers or owners of bUSInesses w~o are named m 
their individual capacity in a complaint, may be effectuated by leaVIng a copy of the 
complaint at their principal office or place of business. 

Another procedural problem concerns venue. Presently under Section 13(b) we 
may only sue defendants where they reside 01' transact business. In some instances, 

23 E.g., FTC v. U.S. Oil & Gas Corp., No. 83-1702, Civ. WMH (S.D. Fla. Dec. 23, 1983). 
24 E.g., FTG' v. R.A. Walker & Assoc., Inc., Civ. No. 83-2962 m.D.C. Ocl. 5, 1983), 
25 General Motors Corp., Docket No. 9145 (Oct. 16, 1983). 
26 Estee Corp., Docket No. C-3126 (Nov. 16, 1983), 
27 FTC v. u.s. Oil & Gas Corp., No. 83-1702, Civ. WMH (S.D. Fla. Sept. 27, 1983). 
28 15 U.S.C. § 45(1) (b). 
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a number of c?rporate and individual defendants are en~aged !n a. commot;! sch.em~ 
in several jUrisdictions. For example, we have pursued mvestIgatIons agamst mdl­
viduals who employ large numbers of corporate facades and trade names to accom­
plish mail order fraud. Even though the individuals and companies are engaged in a 
common course of action, it may be difficult to establish that there is a single juris­
diction where they are all doing business. Even if we can eventually find and appro­
priate court, this problem can delay the Commission's investigation, allowing the de­
fendants time to defraud additional consumers. Congress anticipated that this prob­
lem might arise in the warranty area, and responded by including in the Magnuson­
Moss Warranty Act a provision authorizing district courts, if the interest, of justice 
so required, to permit service of process upon parties who do not transact business 
or reside in the district where the case is filed. 29 Unfortunat~"l:,., similar language 
was omitted from Section 13(b), which serves as the basis for our actions against 
allegedly fraudulent operators. Adding to Section 13(b) language similar to that 
found in the Warranty Act would greatly mitigate our concern about venue. 

Another problem we sometimes encounter in pursuing fraudulent operators is 
that they may seek to delay or hinder Commission enforcement actions by seeking 
refuge in bankruptcy court. Under the Bankruptcy Act, for example, there is an 
automatic stay of most civil actions-if a debtor files for bankruptcy, the Act prohib­
its bringing or continuing suits against the debtor in another court. The Commission 
does not believe that the automatic stay provision applies to its law enforcement 
actions and so far has been successful in arguing that point.30 However, examina­
tion of this and other issues, such as the Commission's standing as a creditor repre­
senting injured consumers in the bankruptcy proceeding, that arise when we 
become involved in bankruptcy cases could increase our effectiveness in dealing 
with fraudulent operators. 

Another statutory ambiguity that concerns us relates to the parameters of Section 
12 of the FTC Act. As I mentioned at the outset, that Section prohibits certain false 
health-related ads. Specifically, Section 12 prohibits false ads for food, drugs, de­
vices, or cosmetics and Section 15 further defines these terms. At present health 
services are not expressly included in either section. This may create an anomalous 
situation in certain cases. For example, while the statute includes devices used in 
providing the~ service, it may not include the service itself. While the Commission 
can always proceed against the deceptive marketing of health care services under 
Section 5, amending Section 12 to cover "false advertisements" of "health care serv­
ices" would provide the Commission with an explicit statutory basis for obtaining 
injunctive and penal relief. It will enable the Commission to provide the District 
Court with a clear basis on which to enjoin such advertisements, applying the 
"public interest" standard set out in Section 13(a) of the FTC Act. It also will allow 
the Commission, in appropriate circumstances, to request that the Attorney General 
initiate criminal proceedings under Section 14(a) of the FTC Act. With such explicit 
and additional powers, the Commission can more readily combat deception in the 
advertising of health care services. 

Another potential pi'oblem relating to the definitions for drugs and devices is that 
they refer to articles "for use in the diagnosis, cure, mitigation, treatment, or pre­
vention of disease." Although we believe that articles to relieve pain not related to a 
specific disease, or articles for the maintenance of good health would be covered by 
these sections, currently they are not explicitly covered and additional clarification 
would be useful. 

Finally, a major economic and health concern for older Americans is how to pay 
for the costs of medical treatment that are not covered by Medicare. In an effort to 
fill this "gap," some insurance companies market Medicare supplemental policies, 
often through repeated mass mailings of promotional materials to older Americans. 
For over a decade, responsible state, federal, and industry officials have sought to 
ensure that these policies are not misrepresented. 

0!1e area of current concern to these officials is the alleged practice of some com­
pames to use mass national mailings that imply that the policy is approved or en­
dorsed. by some. governmental or public interest organization. These promotional 
materials sometimes make frequent reference to entitlements under government as­
sistance programs, clouding the distinction between governmental benefits and the 
suppl!:mental c~)Verage marketed by the company, These tactics can harm older 
Americans by dIscouraging them from shopping for the best available Medicare sup­
plemental policy or by encouraging them to purchase insurance that they may not 

29 15 U.S.C. § 2310(cXl) (1982). 
30 This point is currently being appealed by a defendant. In re Kimberly Internat'l Gem 

Corp., CV-84 6941 WJR (C.D. Cal. notice of appeal, filed Sept. 14, 1984). 
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need. State efforts to respond to this problem can be hindered by understaffing, ~im­
itations in state regulations, and the inability of any single state to halt a nahon­
wide scheme of deception. Although the Commission has long had an interest ~n this 
area, our ability to bring law enforcement ca.se? and to assist state Of~CI~ls ~o 
combat such deception is hampered by the res.tn.ctIOns placed on the Co~mISSI?n m 
the insurance area. Any effort by the CommISSIOn !o challenge. deceptI~e !1a~IO~al 
mailings by these direct marketers could well be reSIsted as outsIde our JUrISdlCtIOn 
and become bogged down in the courts. Yet reliance on individual state insurance 
departments to end deceptive national mailings may not lead to a timely or com­
plete correction of these abuses. 

CONCLUSION 

The Commission has and will continue to take aggressive action against compa­
nies that engage in fraudulent practices affecting older consumer?, particularly 
parctices or claims in the food, drug and health care area. The CommISSIon ha~ also 
taken significant steps in areas not involving fraud that benefit older Americans. 
For example, the Commission has devoted particular attention to possIb!e problems 
in the vision care area. This is an area of great concern to persons aged 65 and over, 
more than 90 percent of whom wear corrective lenses. In 1979, the FTC promulgat­
ed the "Eyeglasses I Rule,"3l which gives individuals the right to. obtain a copy of 
their prescription after having their eyes examined, thereby enab~mg the~l .to com­
parison-shop of eyeglasses. Although the c~mrt rema~de , t,~:, Rule s advertIsmg pr?", 
visions to determine whether they were stIll needed mcrh: of the Supreme Cour~ s 
decision declaring state bans on lawyer advertising uncol1ti"nutiOl;al!32 the Commls­
sion's proceeding played a part in the movement to remove re~tl'lchons on ey:gl!'lss 
advertising, facilitating greater price competition and lo~er prices. The C?mmIS~IOn 
also actively monitors advertising by health care profeSSIOnals for decepbve claIms, 
and staie or local professional association restrictions that unduly lim~t truthful !'ld­
vertising. Where appropriate, the staff submits comments ~o ~t[;~e offiCIals regardmg 
overly restrictive laws. For example, recently the CommISSIOn s three bureaus .re­
cently jointly submitted comments to Oregon's Legislative Research Office, whlCh 
was conducting a SUnflet review of the Oregon State Boards of optometry and ?en­
tistry. The Bureaus ('ommen ted on the competitive effects of laws. and regula.b.ons 
prohibiting certain business practices by members ~f ~he~e profe~sIOns .. In ~ddIb~n, 
in the important 1;1.1'ea of generic drugs, the CommISSIOn s staff, m conJ~ctIon WIth 
the Food ::mrl Drug: Administration, proposed a model drug product selecboI? statute 
for cdIlsideration by the states. Several states have adopted the model law 111 whole 
or pl~rt. 

Mr. Chairman, thi~\ completes my formal remarks. I am pleased to address any 
qUflstions you may ha'fe. 

The CHAIRMAN. We are adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11:30 a.m., the hearing was closed.] 

31 TrarJe Regulation Rule Concerning Advertising of Ophthalmic Goods and Services, 16 
C.F.R. § ,156 (1984). 

32 America1l Optometric Assoc. v. FTC, 626 F. 2d 896 (D.C. Cir. 1980). 
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ADDITIONAL ARTICLES, LETTERS, AND STATEMENTS 

Hon. BOB PACKWOOD, 

FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION; 
BUREAU 010" CONSUMER PROTECTION, 

Washington, DC, December 10, 1984. 

Chairman, Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation, U.S. Senate, Wash­
ington, DC. 

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This is in response to your letter of November 16, 1984, and 
the questions attached to your letter regarding the statement I presented at the 
Commerce Committee hearing on October 22, 1984 in Portland, Oregon. I have at­
tached to this letter my responses to your questions. These responses, like my state­
ment before your Committee, represent my own views, and do not necessarily re­
flect the views of the Federal Trade Commission or any individual Commissioner. 

I want to thank you again for giving me an opportunity to present my views re­
garding the Bureau of Consumer Protection's efforts to combat consumer fraud af­
fecting older Americans. I hope my statement as well as the responses I am furnish­
ing you today are helpful to the Committee in addressing this important issue. 

Sincerely, . 
CAROL T. CRAWFORD, Director. 

Enclosure. 

Question. Your statement indicates that you sometimes encounter difficulty in ob­
taining evidence during investigations. Could you elaborate on these problems? 

Answer. Yes. The types of problems we most commonly encounter take two forms. 
First, delay in obtaining evidence is a particular problem. Under the present frame­
work the Commission must bring a separate federal court proceeding to enforce its 
subpoenas and CIDs. This can be a lengthy process. For example, in August 1983, 
after extensive attempts to secure the company's voluntary compliance, the Com­
mission issued a CID for documents and testimony in connection with a company 
disseminating possibly false claims or baldness cures and diet programs. The firm 
filed a motion to quash, which the Commission denied, and ordered compliance. The 
company, however, refused to produce the required documents, forcing the Commis­
sion to institute a district court proceeding. At the hearing, rather than entering an 
order, the judge asked the parties to attempt to reach agreement. Again, the compa­
ny was uncooperative. The judge then entered an order com~elling full compliance. 
By that time it was August 1984, over a year after the CID s v"rere issued. Finally, 
under threat of a contempt citation, the company recently produced document!::. 
FTC v. Intermedic Foundations, Inc., No. 84-6203 Civ.-NCR (CID issued August 23, 
1983; district court enforcement order issued August 24, 1984). 

Second, as I alluded to in my prepared statement, the Commission's current com­
pulsory process authority is based on the Antitrust Civil Process Act and is tailored 
to that type of investigation, which is usually directed to relatively stable compa­
nies. In the case of a fraudulent operation, issuance of compulsory process me;r do 
little more than furnish a potential defendant a list of documents to begin destroy­
ing. That concern, coupled with the delay entailed in obtaining enforcement orders 
makes us reluctant to use compulsory process in this type of investigation. Instead, 
we have had to rely on other investigative techniques. 

Finally, as I mentioned in my statement, ambiguity over our authority to obtain 
physical evidence may make investigating some types of cases more difficult. 

Question. At one point in your statement, you indicate that a jurisdiction problem 
sometimes encountered by the Commission concerns venue. 

(a) Why aren't alternative procedures such as multidistrict litigation rules ade­
quate to deal with the Commission's concerns? 

(b) Wouldn't a change in the venue provisions of section 13 encourage forum shop­
ping by the Commission and force defendants to litigate cases far from home? 

(65) 
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. Answe~. In r~sponse to the first que~tion, in .the situations that concern us. a 
smgl~ SUlt namm~ all the defendants 1I1volved m I:i Common scheme is the most 
practical and efficIent procedure. If we had to file separate suits the multidistrict 
rules might permit us to consolidate the cases in a single court fo~ pretrial and dis­
covery purp.oses, but the cases would ha,:,e ~o be filed .and tried separately. There is 
no. al!ernative procedur~ that w~lUld e~Im1l1ate the mefficiency of filing separate 
SUIts 111 separate courts If there IS no s1I1g1e court where venue is proper as to all 
defendants. 

In response to your second qu~stion~ as. I mention~d in my statement, the Magnu­
so~-Moss Warr~nty A~t authonzes dlstnct courts, If the interest of justice so re­
qUlres,. to per~lt ~ervlCe of process upon parties who do not transact business or 
resld.e.1I1 the dlstnct where the case is filed. See 15 U.S.C. § 231O(c)(1). If a similar 
prOVISIOn were added to section 13, the Commission could use it in cases involving 
com!ll0n schemes to defraud consumers. In such cases there is nothing unfair about 
fO:CI?g sOI?e defendants to li~igate where other defendants are located. If the Com­
mISSIOn tned to use the provIsion unfairly, to forum shop or to take unfair advan­
~age of som~ defl:!ndants, the district court would not find the procedure to be in the 
1I1terest~ of Justice and would not approve it. 

QuestIOn. Yo,:r .testiI?ony points out the important role the Postal Service, Food 
and Drug ~dmlmstr~tIOn, State Attorneys General, and local Better Business Bu­
rea.u~ play ~n protect1l1g t~e elderly from fraud. How closely do you coordinate your 
actIvIties WIth these agenCIes? 

Ansy.rer. We make every effort to coordinate our activities. We maintain close liai­
son WIth both the Postal ~ervice and the Food and Drug Administration. Just re­
cently we filed a case aga1l1st what we allege to be a bogus hair analysis service 
T~a~ case was developed through joint investigative efforts by FDA and FTC staff: 
SImIlarly, we often rely on Postal Service investigations in the mail order area We 
also ?losely follow the act~vities of the Department of Justice, State Attorneys Gen­
eral and local Better Bus1l1ess Bureaus, both to avoid unnecessary duplication and 
to develop leads to new cases. 

Question. your statement mentions that the FTC shares responsibility for law en­
for~ement WIth the states and with several other federal agencies. Would creation of 
an mteragency task force on consumer fraud improve coordination among the vari­
ous federal agencies involved in this area? 

Ans,:,",e:. Ye::1, I believe creating a task force could be beneficial. Although the 
CommISSIOn does coordinate its. work with Federal and State agencies, a task force 
would have a ~roader perspective on each agency's role, and form the basis for a 
more system.a!Ic, ~ov~rnm~nt-wide approach to this problem. We are, for example, 
alr~ady parbclpa~mg I~ a sImila~ task force in the investment fraud area where we 
behev~ OUr exp~nenc~ II? develop1l1g cases has been of significant assistance to other 
agencle~. We mIght slmllarlr p~ofit from other agencies' experience in other areas. 
. QuestIOn. YOUI' statement mdlcates tha~, wi~h increasing frequency, fraudulent op-
tehrattolrs ~rlY !o take refuge from FTC actIOns 111 the bankruptcy courts. Do you feel 

a egIS atlve changes could help here? 
tnsw,er. Yes. As I understand it, concern that fraudulent operators would seek 

reI ug~ III bankruptcy was one of the principal reasons why prior Commissions were 
re uc ant to pursue fraud cases. Our experience in bringing these cases has con­
firmed Jhat such bus~nesses will often seek refuge in bankruptcy. We have, however, 
pursue these cases m bankruptcy court with considerable success to date For ex­
amplh, wJ. successfu~ly obtained the release of hundreds of packages of m'ail-order 
mer\ an Ise for. WhICh consumE;s had already paid, but which were sitting in a 
ware .ouse pend.mg th~ company s bankruptcy proceeding. The C'Jmmission is also 
fhursUl?g rfemh eldI~s agamst a ~company that fraudulently bought people's home:; in 

e gUl~e 0 e pmg them aVOId foreclosure. 
uJ?esP.lte the.s~ su~cesses, the Commission must devote substantial resources to ar­

g mg Its pOSItIon m Bankruptcy Court every time such a case arises. Legislative 
cfa~f~s co 'hId make our role clearer and more effective. These essentially involve 
c atl ymg t at t~e Bankruptcy Act's automatic stay provisions do not apply to our 
en k:cen~ent actIOns, confir.ming our right to act on behalf of Consumers we are 
see mg 0 protect, and clanfying the priority of Our claims vis-n-vis other creditors. 

STATEMENT OF KENNETH H. FLETCHER, CHIEf' POSTAL INSPJ;;CTOR 

I apprftia~~ th~ upportunity to subm.it the following statement to this committee 
On our e orts tc pre,:ent and .co~bat cr.lmes against the elderly. 

Th.e Postal I~spectJ?n ~erv.ICe. IS .th~ Investigative arm of the United States Postal 
ServIce. It has mvesttgatIVe JUl'lSdlCtIOn over all violations of Federal criminal laws 
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relating to the Postal Service. The Postal crimes with which the Inspection Service 
must contend fall into two broad categories: First, those actions which involv~ a 
criminal attack upon the Postal Service or its employees, such as armed robber~es, 
burglaries, theft of mail, and assaults on postal employees; and second, those WhICh 
involve criminal attack upon the Postal Service or its employees, such as armed rob­
beries, burglaries, theft of mail, and assaults on postal employees; and seconq,. those 
which involve criminal misus2 of the Postal System itself such as the mal1mg of 
bombs on pornography, and, of course, mail fraud. . 

The magnitude of these responsibilities is in direct proportion to the .SIze of ~he 
Postal Service itself, which last year handled nearly one hundred thl!~y. blllton 
pieces of mail, and has about 679,000 employees, over 39,400 postal faclhtIes, and 
revenues of about $26,500,000. 

The Inspection Service also has responsibility for internal audit in the Postal 
Service and providing for the security of postal facilities and postal emplo~ees. To 
meet all of these responsibilities, we have about 1,850 postal inspectors; a umformed 
postal security force of approximately 2,100 people; and a ,:ariety of ~ther support 
and administrative personnel, including six crime laboratol'les strategICally located 
throughout the United States. With that brief summary, let me move to the purpose 
of my statement, which is to address our common interest in protecting the elderly 
against fraud. 

Over a century ago, Congress' desire to protect the public froIl! f~audule~t mar­
keting schemes conducted by mail led to the enactment of the cnmmal maIl fraud 
statute, 18 U.S.C. § 1341. Later, the administrative false representation statue, 39 
U.S.C. § 3005 was enacted. The Postal Service uses the provisions of these ty.ro stat­
utes-which are among the ~ation's first cons,!mer. statutes-to ~omba~ maIl fra~d. 

The criminal statute prOVIdes for fines and Impl'lSOnment for mtentIonally usmg 
the mails in furtherance of a fraudulent scheme. It is a powerful deterrent. The ad­
ministrative statute offers an opportunity to protect the public from becoming vic­
tims of schemes to obtain money or property through the mail through. false repre­
sentations. This statute has a very simple mandate-that persons sellmg goods or 
services by mail refrain from the use of advertising' ~hic? will mi~le~d pr?sp;,ctiv.e 
purchasers in any material respect. Its principal sanc.tIOn IS ~n a~Il!mletratIve ma:l 
stop order" issued pursuant 39 U.S.C. 3005. If the VIOlator IS wIlhng to change h~s 
advertisement to delete all misrepresentations, we will te~minate .the forma! ~atl 
stop order proceedings and accept a consent agreement WhICh r~qUlres the ehmma­
tion of misrepresentations and provides for the issuance of a I?atl stop order s!:o~ld 
the agreement be violated. A mail stop order preven~ the VIolator from receIVmg 
all mail pertaining to the questionable product or.ser:'ICe offered.. . 

During fiscal years 1979-1984, the Postal SerVIce Issued 669 false representatIOn 
orders, 22~ temporary restraining ord.ers and obtained 1,185 consent agreemen;F' 

The MaIl Order Consumer ProtectIOn Amendments of 198B, enacted last Novem­
ber, have enhanced the effectiveness of the false representation statute. This new 
law authorizes postal officials to purchase and receive in per.son, upon payment of 
the advertised price, products or services sold through the maIl. Because our regula­
tions implementing this authority just became effective on Marc!: 29, 1984, we have 
not had extensive experience with the new procedur~. Our expene.nce t? da~e, .how­
ever, would seem to support our expectation that thIS new author~ty WIll elImmate 
delays of a month or more in obtaining advertised products for tes~mg. . 

The 1983 amendments also provided that the false representat~on orde~ may In­
clude a cease and desist order. Previously, the statute only authonzed th~ Issurance 
of a mail stop order which directed a postmast.er to return to senders ~ml res~ond­
ing to the particular name and address used m the false representatIOn or 10Lt~ry 
scheme. Promoters subject to mail stop orders could circumvent ~hem b~ changmg 
their address and/or name and continue to operate the scheme WIth£:'; !; l'lsk of pen­
alty. By authorizing U.S. district courts to impose a civil penalt~ of up to $10,000 
per day against anyone who continues or r.esu~1es a scheme whIC.h he o~ she .has 
been ordered to cease operating, the new legIslatIon should deter thIS practtce. Smce 
our implementation of the cease and desist .auth?rity on ~eceIl!ber 9, 1983, 133 
orders have been issued. To date we have not IdentIfied any VIOlatIOn of a cease and 
desist order. Accordingly, no pen~lty cases have been initiated. . 

We believe this new law constitues a major step toward makmg the statute a 
more effective tool with which to combat mail order misrepresentation schemes. 

'I'he Postal Inspection Service has assignpd approximately 329 i~spectors to inves­
tigatemail fraud and misrepresentation s~hemes, among these mspe7tors are 10 
postal inspector attorneys who, together WIth a staff of attorneys ass~gned to the 
consumer protection division of the USPS Law Department, prepare mIsrepresenta­
tion cases for presentation to administrative law judges. 

o 
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. The specter of mail fraud is particularly vivid for our Nation's 26 million older 
Americans. Unfortunately many fraudulent schemes tend to prey most heavily on 
the elderly, who because of fixed incomes or limited mobility often rely on the con­
venience of mail-order shopping. Because of the nature of the schemes involved in 
our cases, we believe that a high percentage of the victims of mail fraud and misrep-
resentation are senior citizens. . 

Our investigations have revealed that mail fraud schemes concerning easy money 
makers (e.g., envelope stuffing), distributorships, investment schemes, and medical 
fraud prey heavily on the elderly. 

The Nation's mail system has also been a favorite marketing medium for the sale 
of worthless or grossly exaggerated pills, potions, and devices for well over a centu­
ry. Th· advertising pitches for these products are all too familar. 

If one lacks the willpower to control eating, a variety of pills are offered to make 
the task effortless. If one's genetic code pre-ordains small breasts or baldness, a 
cream or lotion can be ordered which overrides biology. Loss of memory or declining 
sexual performance need no longer concern the elderly thanks to the promoter's 
latest combination of vitamins and minerals. 

The common message running through advertisements for these and similar 
schemes is one of hope. The consumer is told that the product offered for sale is the 
result of research conducted by those who have been able to tap a source of truth 
that has eluded the medical and scientific community. Members of the public who 
are frustrated by medical science's inability to provide a complete, inexpensive solu­
tion to their particular problem are often too willing to believe advertisements 
which promise successful results. 

Unfortunately, many of the so-called cures and treatments advertised by unscru­
pulous operators are dangerous in and of themselves. By urging consumers to rely 
on mail-order "remedies," advertisers often discourage the afflicted from seeking 
competent medical treatment until their condition has further deteriorated. Con­
cern for elderly victims prompted us in 1980 to designate the investigation of postal 
crimes against the elderly as one of our top priorities. We have also appeared before 
congressional committees on several occasions to highlight the problems mail fraud 
poses for the elderly and to support legislative initiatives designed to extend further 
protections to the elderly against deceptive mail order schemE:'S. 

In closing, let me emphasize that the key ingredient in any effort to curb the 
abuses of mail-order swindlers is an increased public awareness of the problem. I 
strongly believe that the hearings your committee is holding today will help in­
crease the public's awareness. 

Thank you for soliciting our comments on this important issue. 

STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN DIETETIC ASSOClATION 

ASSURING CREDIBLE NUTRITION INFORMATION FOR THE AMERICAN PUBLIC 

As Americans' interest in nutrition and health continu'es to grow, so does the va­
riety of medical advice that's available for public consumption. The nutritional guid­
ance available to the American public today ranges from extremely beneficial to 
valuless or even potentially harmful. Because billions of dollars are wasted each 
rear or; he~lth fraud, unproven cures and unnecessary food supplements, The Amer­
ICan DIetetIc Association condemns the practice vi self-proclaimed nutritionists who 
are duping consumers with such gimmicks and quackery. 

Consum7rs can become their own fact vs. fiction watchdogs by seeking guidance 
from q';lahfied individuals knowledgeable about the science of nutrition. Legitimate 
professIOnals have degrees in nutrition, dietetics or related scientific disciplines­
degrees that have been awarded by Colleges or universities approved by a regional 
body recognized by the Council on Post-Secondary Accreditation. They understand 
the varied interactions between diet, nutrition and health and do not promote diet 
as a miracle cure or a guaranteed preventive measure. They acknowledge diet as 
o,nly one. factor influencing the condition of a person's health. Knowir.g thut essen­
tIal nutnents are found in a normal balanced diet. n true nutrition professional does 
not advocate specific foods with special health-givinr. prop~rties and does not gener­
ally recommend diet supplements. 

Unfortunately, in the absence of licensure statutes in most states nothing pre­
vents unqualified persons from identifying themselves as "Nutritio~ists" "Dieti­
tians," or "~iet Counselors." while some of these persons are qualified, those who 
are not 9.~ahfied frequently guarantee results through the use of "itamins, miner­
al~, nu~ntJOnal supplements or other dietary regimens. They ignore effects from nu­
tnent unbalance and the potential of toxicity from excessive doses of vitamins and 

Senator BOB PACKWOOD, 
Russell Senate Office Building, 
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EUGRNE. OR, October 9, 1984. 

Washington, DC. . t' 1 
DEAR SENATOR PACKWOOD: A short time ~go, I sent a newspaiee~hf~ ~c til~~i~~~~~ 

t~t~;:~~{!~::~~~¥:f~f£f~~!:~:i~~:J~1~e~i~~I~~l~~~~~~!et~~ ~~~~:Inh~~! 
been thr~atelned Wthith al.l~wsuit. AFDC welfare payments I will find it very difficult 

As a smg e mo er Ivmg on . th'f 1 does not say is how the 
to fight such a case if it should c~mh to bh ~~hiC~ a;u~~ eslowly, but often do not 
~~~~r;:t ~li.sI ~~~uldllkeIion~~a~~ rha;~:ti~~ of my experiences with you and enter 

it ~ot; :~:e~e~~~~s Of h~~~ f6~~h~-~~i~it~a~:a::i~~~S{\:r~~n ~~~~vgf~ ~~~~i~~le~a~~ 
be a massive case of medical fraud. I also pe!CelVe 1 0 d e both headings The fact 
as oppo:,ed to ?u~ and out qhuaclkderyh ' Thougd~ U ~~~:~ ~~ i~itiate an investigation. It 
that It IS a cnmmul case s ou ave rna 

di'l~~~ateful as I am to Rep. Pepper's office, I also, knO\,: there ~~l!oJ~io~e t~~ ICdl~ 
do if! am sued and there is nothing the:y can dOt~o mves~lgat~/~ledical fra!d ~hich 
not think it right for me to do my best mhrep?rkllgha c;l~:d then pay the price of 
will.go un.inv.estigat~d, place myself ~t tens f tell~~ the truth and exposing gov­
pOSSIbly wmdllW uPhin dcourttads athCoeirsJ~Xse~~v~ll as criminals ripping-off the Amer­
ernment agenCIes woo no 0 

iCin:~u~~ciike to relate now what the newpaper a~ticle does not as:~t ;~ns~~~~o~: 
1984 I 3:gree~ at the ~equest 15 gOIghef:rb::n ~;~~~~~~~!~i~~P~th agen~c:s both 
al hearmgs m Washmgto!!, 'd't t a to Rep Pepper's Subcommittee hearmgs as 
~ocal and national. I was 10rce 0 urn , 't 'ew the evidence I have every 
f;u one would listen to .l1?e, ac~ept my complal~t ~~ ~lne in authority i~ law enforce­
excuse in the book. ~ ~ltlzen htelra.HYt cafnth?t ~atur: They did not want to accept it 
ment to accept a cnmll1al co~p all!- 0 . IS . 
because the.y did not lwhandt to Itn~eS~lgate ll'ug namE:'S at the subcommittee hearings. I 

It was a rIsk I felL a t? a e Y na~ t ne s teTlin me to "put a dead bolt 
have spent three xe~rs havmg ;0 h!,e:~e ~~t~ea~~:glirized'" ;Pput all the evi~ence in a 
lock on your door. expect you d th'llg to you because no one m law en-

r d 't b" d "hope no one oes any • . . 1 sale eposl. o~ an " "R d the phone calls you get from the cnmma s foreement IS gomg to help you, ecor " 
because they are following your"llloyements. that privately) and the 

I .tried . to .regort a, "proyable brm;~e ~~:rYdide r~fe~e~~nto the D.A.'s office. The 
pollee saId It wasn.t theI! pro b em. th y no longer have a consumer fraud sec­
D.A.'s office cannot lllvestIgate ecause ey 
tion. nor the funds they say. 
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To follow the process of making complaints, during this I received telephone calls 
from criminals. The F.B.I. was telling me that these people are "following your 
movements, they want to know what you are saying, to whom and what is going to 
happen." 

The F.B.I. told me they could not help me as the U.S. Attorney told them it was 
not a priority. It is an interstate crime. 

The F.B.I. forwarded my complaint to the Inspector Generals office, Health & 
Human Service, FDA (Seattle Branch). They told me I would be hearing from them 
soon. I never did and to this day they have not answered my correspondence. 

I had sent a report and complaint to the Attorney Generals office on September 
14, 1983. They forwarded my complaint to the Board of Pharmacy and Board of 
Medical Examiners. Neither have jurisdiction on this type of case. Neither of these 
offices responded to the complaint that I can trace. I had to prod them to get a re­
sponse. I have since provided a full report to the Attorney Generals office personally 
to Mr. Frohnmayer and still have no response. 

The Board of Pharmacy only has jurisdiction over approved drugs and can't help. 
The Board of Medical Examiners can't get involved because "We only have jurIsdic­
tion over licensed doctors, not criminals". They further informed me that, "perhaps 
we didn't make ourselves clear to you. We not only have no jurisdiction in this 
matter, but no interest in medical fraud. This is the final correspondence you will 
receiVe from this office." You cannot get help guidance or anything. There is no CI)­

ordinated effort to fight anything. 
The Oregon Medical Association never responded to my inquiries. To comment in 

any manner when I asked them for at least a "positive statement" on the problem 
of medical fraud. 

The Food & Drug Administration had for years told me that "we are not police­
men" it isn't our pr{)blem. Our jurisdiction is in "approving or disapproving" drugo 
etc. not in policing them. The San Francisco office (regional director) told me they 
could not investigate because it was too "tedious" and therefore could not be justi­
fied. I had sent it there as criminal offices were located in California and Oregon 
was a useless state to pursue. 

The Portland FDA was helpful in answering question recently. Though they told 
me it v'as too late to investigate now unless I could get more current evidence. It 
was not my responsibility that I could get no one to read it sooner. 

The Federal Trade Commission in San Francisco said they could not tell me if 
they would investigate or not, because it is a government policy to keep this 
"secret". Both FDA and FTC officials told me at various times that people like get­
ting ripped-off therefore it was not a problem. I have yet to locate a cancer patient 
who tells me they wanted to get ripped-off or take some illegal or dangerous treat­
ment to reach that goal. That makes as much sense as saying that women like being 
raped and therefore they dress in a manner to encourage this. I have come to the 
conclusion that our government agencies often feel that people deliberately encour­
age and invite medical fraud by becoming ill. 

You may use any portion of this letter for the record of your hearing if you feel it 
will be helpful. Our county does have a serious and epidemic problem. The corpora­
tion I investigated makes $150,000-$300,000.00 per weekend selling illegal treatment 
methods to the most vulnerable members of our country. It will not matter if Con­
gressman Pepper passes his quackery bill if the laws are not enforced. The ones we 
already have are not enforced. 

I have been told that quackery is rampant in Oregon. Oregon is high on the list 
for this type of business operation. I hear over and over again that citizens must 
report quackery. I want to tell you that it doesn't accomplish anything if you do 
repo~ it. ?,I;e complaint process does not work. It will not do any good to make 
publIc to Citizens where and to whom to complain becaw'ie it will wind up in a file 
cabinet. 

Furthermore, it is time to take the brunt of responsibility off of the victim and 
put it where it belongs. A victim of medical fraud is often so ill and debilitated that 
they ~ll not understand the educational information put to them. My stepfather is 
a VICtim of Alzheimers disease. This is a brain disease and no amount of education 
information is going to make sense to him. He cannot keep track of his clothing let 
alo~e understand the pit falls of medical charlatans. Thank you for your time and 
asslS~nce. I hope you will take seriously the information I convey to you and act 
upon it. 

I wish you success in your fraud hearing and hope that it can become more than a 
readers digest compilation of information. We need more emphasis on enforcement . 

.... Sincerely, 
MARILYN K. MEDBERRY. 
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